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Deterrence by denial is an important branch of deterrence theory, and deterrence by denial strategy
is a military strategy guided by the theory of deterrence by denial. The United States’ deterrence by
denial strategy began in the Cold War and led to large-scale civil defense construction and ballistic
missile defense technology R&D during the Cold War. After the turn of the 21st century, the issues of
missile defense and the empowerment of conventional weapons by emerging technologies have
played an ever-expanding role in the security interactions of nuclear powers.1 U.S. deterrence policy
also put greater emphasis on the importance of deterrence by denial methods, as represented by
missile defense systems and new precision strike weapons.

The “Rebalancing Toward Asia-Pacific” strategy launched by the Obama administration announced a
change in the U.S.’s judgment as to the source of threats. Since then, there have been growing calls
from within the United States to focus on the growth of Chinese military power and expand the
application scope of deterrence by denial. After Trump took office, the “pessimists” in the United
States who believed that China was about to gain a regional military dominance and squeeze the U.S.
military out of the Western Pacific region gradually became the mainstream. They proposed that the
U.S. military strategy and operational concepts should be adjusted to deny China the ability to
operate basically without restrictions in the Western Pacific region.2 The Trump administration’s U.S.
Strategic Framework for the Indo-Pacific also states that the United States will primarily deny
China’s continued air and maritime superiority within the first island chain and dominate all areas
outside the first island chain.3 After Biden took office, the role of military elements in the U.S.
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national security strategy continued to increase. Judging from the trends in U.S. military adjustments,
the Biden administration’s strategy of deterrence by denial against China places more emphasis on
the deployment of new forces and the coordinated denial among allies. Deterrence by denial against
China has become a key element in the U.S. Indo-Pacific strategy.4 The U.S. strategy of deterrence by
denial against China has already deviated from the traditional model of deterrence by denial strategy
and is evolving towards the integration of offense and defense. This is not only the result of the
development of new military technology, but also the only way for the United States to consistently
seek absolute security after the Cold War.

I. The Meaning of Deterrence by Denial

Although the concept of “deterrence by denial” was proposed relatively recently, the effectiveness of
denial as a deterrent has existed since ancient times. From the Hexamilion Wall, where the
Peloponnesian Alliance tried to stop the Persian invasion, to the French Maginot Line on the eastern
frontier, the deterrent capabilities of these military forces were mainly reflected in their denial effect.

(i) Meaning and Features of Deterrence by Denial

In his 1961 book Deterrence and Defense, American deterrence theorist Glenn Snyder divided
deterrence into deterrence by punishment and deterrence by denial according to the effective logic of
deterrence.5 He pointed out that deterrence by punishment means that the deterring party shows the
deterred party that if the deterred party takes actions that disrupt the status quo, the deterring party
has both the ability and determination to inflict large-scale damage to the deterred party. To make
punishment credible, the deterring party often threatens to retaliate against an adversary’s non-
military targets at any cost, although the line between non-military and military targets is sometimes
blurred. In the aviation age before the nuclear age, a country’s long-range bombing capability could
sometimes serve as deterrence by punishment. In the nuclear age, the promise of deterrence by
punishment is mainly achieved by the enormous destructive power of nuclear missiles, but
conventional punitive capabilities such as massive numbers of long-range strike weapons can also
sometimes play a role.6 Deterrence by denial refers to the use of conventional means to crush the
offensive attempts of the deterred party, thereby making the potential aggressor lose confidence that
it can achieve its goals. The deterring party seeks to maintain the status quo with the goals of
strengthening defenses or threatening to precisely destroy an adversary’s offensive forces during
wartime.7 In general, deterrence by punishment is more of a cost-calculated strategy, while denial
deterrence is a strategy measured in terms of benefits.

Snyder’s interpretation of deterrence by denial has been accepted by most deterrence theorists and is
still used today. Starting from Snyder’s classic definition along with the particularity of deterrence by
denial strategy as a military strategy, we can obtain the following three features of deterrence by
denial:

The first is the extensive range of methods for the use of power. In contrast to the strategic nuclear
force that deterrence by punishment is more reliant on in the nuclear age, the forces required for
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deterrence by denial are broader. They include not only physical weapons traditionally used for
defense and attack operations, but also combat operations methods used in intangible spaces, such as
cyber weapons and electronic warfare weapons.8 The previous format of combat operations that was
contact-type and relied on the use of weapons to kill enemies in order to seize territory has evolved
into a non-contact type model that uses information technology to carry out combat operations in a
range of different spaces. Therefore, in terms of forces, the United States’ deterrence by denial
strategy relies more on various missile systems and information warfare systems. The frontier area
where the United States carries out defense operations has also further expanded. There has been a
shift from the focus on homeland defense during the Cold War to forward defense in front of the
threat source, but this has not touched the “big rear” (大后方) targeted by deterrence by punishment
forces.

The second is the real-time nature of threat actions. Deterrence is achieved through denial, not by
threats of retaliation for status-breaking actions after the fact as in deterrence by punishment.
Rather, the threat will directly deter, de-escalate, or delay offensive actions in near real-time.
Therefore, a greater emphasis is placed on precision strike and damage-infliction capabilities. In
order to achieve the goal of delaying an adversary on the battlefield, the deterring party must possess
faster response capabilities or stronger defenses than for deterrence by punishment. After the
deterring party demonstrates these capabilities to the deterred party, the deterred party will evaluate
the possible obstacles and escalation options in its operation, and may abandon the operation.
Deterrence by denial will be more credible if the deterring party had nuclear options available to it.

The third is the contest that occurs in the process of deterrence. Deterrence by denial has a greater
reliance on conventional weapons. However, before the outbreak of a conventional war, when the
deterring party credibly communicates its capabilities to win a conflict to the deterred party, this
position of the deterring party is particularly contested by the deterred party. This is because the
adversary may also hope to defeat the deterring party’s military by strengthening its own military-
technical capabilities as soon as possible. The above situation certainly creates uncertainty about the
outcome of deterrence by denial, but in the current era of systemic warfare, competition between two
great powers centered on a single technology or single weapon is not enough to destabilize the
deterrence. The deterring party needs to pay more attention to the new technological combinations of
the deterred party and the new combat concepts it promotes. However, limited by the maturity of
such technologies, it will take time for the deterred party to transform these factors into a threat to
the effectiveness of deterrence by denial, and the deterring party will also seek to achieve a
technological balance. Therefore, the fact that the process of deterrence by denial is contested does
not necessarily have a fundamental impact on its effectiveness.

(ii) Analysis of the Relationship Between Deterrence by Denial and Deterrence by Punishment

Regarding the difference between deterrence by denial and deterrence by punishment, in addition to
the differences in the methods and forces used for deterrence mentioned above, the two are also
different in terms of practical effects, escalation issues, and limitations.
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First, in terms of the practical effects of the two deterrence models, most case studies agree that
deterrence by denial is more effective than deterrence by punishment. Paul Huth analyzed 58
deterrence cases from 1885 to 1984 and found that deterrence by denial had a higher chance of
success and was more dependable than deterrence by punishment.9 There are two main reasons for
this: First, in practice, the credibility of the deterring party’s commitment to inflict punishment has
always been questioned. Second, the signals sent by deterrence by denial are very clear, and most
deterred parties choose to re-evaluate their cost-benefit calculations after receiving such signals.
Through comparative research, Robert Pape found that deterrence by denial as a military strategy is
more coercive than deterrence by punishment, but it also requires the deterring party to possess
sufficient deterrence capabilities.10 Alex Wilner’s analysis of the most recent practices of deterrence
by denial showed that, at the level of Western grand strategy, deterrence by denial has had a far
greater influence than is generally believed.11 In practice, U.S. policy in the Cold War was never one
of simple deterrence by punishment.12 After the United States and the Soviet Union achieved an
approximate nuclear balance in the late 1960s, they quickly shifted the field of competition to
strategic defense. Both countries had an incentive to develop effective defensive methods to mitigate
the damage inflicted by an opponent’s nuclear strike. It is only that, in practice, the development of
strategic defense methods by both sides is constrained by technical complexity. Based on this, the
United States and the Soviet Union made mutual compromises for a period of time and signed the
ABM Treaty to maintain strategic stability.

Second, the two forms of deterrence are also very different when it comes to dealing with the
problem of escalation. Escalation is divided into horizontal escalation and vertical escalation. The
former refers to the expansion of a conflict geographically or in terms of interests involved. The latter
refers to a country’s determination to use strategic strike capabilities to try to reverse an unfavorable
situation.13 Deterrence by denial seeks to avoid vertical escalation, but may lead to horizontal
escalation. Deterrence by punishment obviously involves the direct risk of vertical escalation. In
practice, even if the deterred party finds a vulnerable area in the deterring party’s denial forces and
formulates a targeted action plan, the conflict will not rapidly escalate vertically, and the deterring
party can choose to escalate horizontally to effectively deal with the action of the deterred party.
Although the deterred party can also choose a strategy of limited aims and quickly draw back after
obtaining moderate benefits to avoid escalation, this strategy can easily lead the attacker into a war
of attrition against it and rarely succeeds in practice.14

Finally, nuclear powers have a relatively deep awareness of deterrence by punishment in their long-
term interactions, and there is already a great deal of shared understanding and even norms. The
development of punitive capacity will also be subject to political constraints, but the same is not true
of deterrence by denial, which is more influenced by a country’s strategic goals. After assessing the
strengths of both parties, the deterring party can clearly assess its own strengths and weaknesses. If
the strategic goal of the deterring party is to pursue advantages, it will use deterrence by denial as an
effective engine for shaping strong military capabilities because deterrence by denial is less
politically constrained than deterrence by punishment.

Although denial and punishment achieve their effects through different mechanisms, they are
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interconnected in practice. Judging from the deterrence practices of the United States after World
War II, the United States does not apply a denial strategy alone, but tends to combine denial and
punishment methods. This is largely due to the inadequacy of pure deterrence by denial. On the one
hand, similar to the dilemma faced in nuclear deterrence, the risk calculation used in deterrence by
denial is still very vague because it is difficult to accurately gauge the adversary’s intentions. The
more uncertain the deterring party is about an adversary’s motivations and the quality of its own
defenses, the more difficult it will be to adjust its military strategy to better deter the adversary. On
the other hand, the new military revolution has brought many new changes to deterrence by denial,
and asymmetric strike advantages can already be achieved under certain conditions.15 In order to
ensure the effectiveness of deterrence by denial, if faced with a major power whose strategic power is
increasing or even drawing even in some capabilities, the deterring party will inevitably develop
forces with asymmetric or even new-generation advantages. However, the technical risks and (time,
economic, and political) costs of developing such capabilities are subject to significant uncertainty.
Therefore, in practice, the United States will use punitive measures to shift part of the pressure on its
maintenance of effective deterrence, but this cannot solve the series of problems brought about by
deterrence by denial.

(iii) Elements of Forces and Methods for Achieving Deterrence by Denial

According to the definition given above, denial is the capability of the deterring party to
convince the deterred party that the deterring party has the ability to prevent it from
obtaining potential benefits. The best manifestation of this capability is not directly
threatening to inflict massive costs on the deterred party, but altering the deterred party’s
intentions by changing its potential benefits. Accordingly, there are two ways to achieve
deterrence by denial.

The first is to threaten to greatly reduce or even eliminate the expected effect of the opponent’s
attack through various passive defense measures. Passive defense measures are mainly used to
strengthen the invulnerability of one’s own military capabilities and to preserve effective forces as far
as possible. Medieval castles and the trenches during World War I were passive defense measures.
However, in the age of informatized warfare, the battlefield support roles of cyber capabilities and
space assets have become increasingly prominent. In addition to the traditional strengthening of the
construction of fixed defense facilities and protecting critical infrastructure, passive defense
measures also include elements such as increasing the redundancy of the national command and
control system and enhancing the resilience of cyber capabilities and space assets. The importance of
these passive defense measures in the security and military strategies of major powers is increasing.
It must be noted that although the above concepts or methods focus on defense, they also play an
important supporting role in the offensive missions of great powers and are an indispensable and
important part of deterrence by denial strategies.

The second is to threaten reciprocal counterattacks or even preemptive action when war is imminent
in order to make the deterred party worry that their ultimate goal cannot be achieved so as to
abandon the action. This approach puts more emphasis on the use of superior conventional combat
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capabilities to achieve deterrence by denial. It is determined by the range of the forces used for
deterrence by denial and the challenges met in the deterrence process. Of course, in most cases, it is
difficult for the deterring party to maintain this type of denial capability alone. Therefore, allies and
partners with common deterrence goals become important partners of the deterring party. Given the
real-time and contested nature of deterrence by denial, the deterring party must particularly guard
against surprise attacks by the adversary. The deterred party will be attracted by the possibilities
created by a sudden attack. This sort of move will allow them to demonstrate their strength to the
deterring party and thereby reap the benefits.16 However, in informatized warfare, with the
continuous proliferation and use of emerging technologies, especially precision-guided weapons, the
possibility of preventing a deterred party from launching a surprise attack will greatly increase.17

Deterrence by denial will rely more on such weapons to increase its credibility. Moreover, if the
deterring party has such a powerful conventional strike force and the adversary continues to
provocatively challenge the deterring party’s previous commitments, the deterring party may also
send some signals to threaten preemptive action, so as to achieve a deterrent effect.

The U.S. strategy of deterrence by denial against China reflects the two methods mentioned above in
its components and system of forces. In both the conceptions of experts and scholars and the
practices of the Trump and the Biden administrations, great importance is attached to the organic
combination of offensive and defensive methods and the importance of system capabilities and joint
operations is emphasized. Below, we will analyze the concepts and practices of the U.S. strategy of
deterrence by denial against China since 2017 and present the constraints in the implementation of
this strategy and its impact on China.

II. Concepts and Practices of the U.S. Strategy of Deterrence by Denial Against
China

After the “Rebalancing Toward Asia-Pacific” strategy was introduced, scholars in the U.S. strategic
community began to discuss the feasibility of deterrence by punishment or denial with respect to
China. Based on the theoretical and practical advantages of the deterrence by denial strategy, many
people prefer to give priority to the use of deterrence by denial against China. Most of these
proposals deviate from the defense-centered deterrence by denial model by encouraging the United
States and its allies to develop comprehensive denial capabilities ranging from passive defense to
integrated offense and defense.

(i) Recommendations of the U.S. Strategic and Security Research Community on Deterrence by Denial
Strategies for China

Experts and scholars who support the strategy of deterrence by denial against China believe that
denial emphasizes the value of a decentralized and flexible regional military force. During the Obama
administration, the representative figure who supported deterrence by denial against China was
Andrew S. Erickson of the U.S. Naval War College. He believed that in the face of future Chinese
control of the disputed islands, the United States does not necessarily have to defeat China, but only
prevent China from achieving its goals. To this end, the U.S. military should develop direct defense
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and area denial capabilities.18 However, at that time, the U.S. military in the Western Pacific region
possessed an advantage over China and would not fully adopt this defensive posture.19 However,
considering the gradual decline in the survivability of U.S. military targets in the “first island chain,”
the United States is also seeking to improve the damage-resistance capabilities of its own bases and
promote the construction of a theater missile defense system aimed at China.

After Trump took office, China became a “primary competitor” as defined by the United States. The
United States believes that the rapid increase in Chinese military power has made its forward
presence in the Western Pacific “unprecedentedly vulnerable”, its military presence in the “first
island chain” faces a real threat from China’s “anti-access/area denial” capabilities, and the support
and logistical assurance deployments in the “Second Island Chain” have also become less secure due
to the threat of medium and long-range strikes.20 On this basis, many security experts who have
served in the U.S. Department of Defense believe that U.S. military strategy should further adopt the
perspective of deterrence by denial, taking the opponent’s military capabilities as its main target and
strengthening its own defense.21 Eric Heginbotham suggested that a global power like the United
States cannot allocate the same proportion of resources to the Western Pacific region that China can,
so denial is a reasonable compromise.22 Michael Beckley believed that the United States should take
advantage of the existing military balance in the Western Pacific region and adopt an “active denial”
strategy consisting of three elements: reducing its own forces, improving the denial capabilities of its
allies, and supporting allies when necessary.23 Jacob Cohn and others suggested that the United
States could deploy short- and intermediate-range missiles in Japan, Taiwan, or the Philippines in the
future for the purpose of deterrence by denial.24 Eugene Gholz and others advocated that the United
States establish a set of “concentric circles”, relying on the numerous small islands from Japan to the
island of Taiwan to the Philippines, in order to build more dispersed bases.25 Through an in-depth
analysis of key U.S. strategic documents and extensive interviews with U.S. defense officials, Luis
Simón found that the United States has been constantly working to reconcile deterrence by
punishment and by denial. He believes that the United States should focus on investing in deterrence
by punishment, while actively encouraging allies to develop deterrence by denial capabilities.26

In addition to the scholars mentioned above who have always held a positive attitude towards
deterrence by denial, some American security experts have shifted from supporting deterrence by
punishment to advocating deterrence by denial. Elbridge Colby made it clear in 2013 that the Obama
administration’s model of strategic stability was too rigid and that the United States must consider
the first use of nuclear weapons if it wanted to maintain its dominance in the Pacific.27 After joining
the Trump administration as Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense for Strategy and Force
Development, he continued to emphasize this view and received support from a number of senior
officials. However, Colby turned to support the Sino-U.S. “limited war” theory in 2021, arguing that
deterrence by denial was more effective and more necessary than pure nuclear deterrence. He
proposed that the United States can weaken China’s ability to act by selecting appropriate allies and
working together to deter China. He also confidently believed that as long as the United States
clearly indicates the goal of denying China (referring to the Taiwan region), then the security
dilemma between China and the United States should be manageable, with very low costs and risks.28
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Although U.S. scholars differ in their specific policy recommendations, their focus on the
implementation of deterrence by denial strategies focuses on two aspects: One is how the
United States can strengthen its denial capabilities in the Western Pacific region, especially
in the “first island chain.” The second is how the United States can leverage the forces of its
allies and enhance the defense capabilities of its main allies. Some of their proposals echo the
content of the 2018 National Defense Strategy, the 2019 Missile Defense Review, and other
documents that advocate the strengthening of deterrence by denial against China, which have
become an important reference for the United States as it builds forces for deterrence by denial
against China.

(ii) Main Practices in the Trump Administration’s Strategy of Deterrence by Denial Against China

In 2012, the Obama administration officially launched the “Rebalancing Toward Asia-Pacific”
strategy. At the official level, deterrence by denial became an important way to deal with the so-called
“China challenge.” Its outstanding manifestation was that the United States strengthened the
deployment of conventional forces in the Asia-Pacific region and concentrated Asia-Pacific region
missile defense systems in Northeast Asia, taking into account both tactical and strategic missile
defense capabilities. However, out of a desire to maintain the positive cooperative relationship
between China and the United States, many strategic documents of the Obama administration
declared that they aimed to establish a strategic and stable relationship with China. The 2010 Missile
Defense Review also made a vague statement about the policy of deterrence by denial against China
and did not deliberately emphasize China. After a major debate within the United States about its
policy toward China in 2015, the U.S. military strategy underwent a partial adjustment. The 2015
U.S. National Military Strategy report groundlessly accused China of creating tensions in the Asia-
Pacific region and emphasized the need to regularly demonstrate willingness and capability to act
through forward deployed, rotating, and globally responsive forces to be ready to directly prevent
adversaries from achieving their goals.29 This showed that the United States’ deterrence by denial
strategy against China was becoming more focused [摆脱之前的游离状态, literally “get rid of its
previous state of disassociation/drift”].

After Trump took office, the intention of the United States to deter China by denial gradually became
clear. The 2018 National Defense Strategy proposed that the U.S. military must adopt a deterrence
by denial stance that focuses on deterring an adversary’s attack in the first place, rather than
deterring an adversary with the promise of punishment after aggression.30 Overall, the main measures
of the Trump administration’s deterrence by denial strategy against China were to enhance the “area
denial” capability within the “first island chain” and focus on strengthening reserve force assurance
and military support capabilities in the “second island chain.”

1.      Strengthening resilience capacity building for military systems

The U.S. military emphasizes the “resilience” of military systems, including multi-domain capabilities
such as the sea, land, air, and space networks, is based on approaches such as threat deterrence,
system robustness, system reconstruction, and capability recovery. It can be understood as an
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enhanced version of passive defense.

First, the United States is focusing on building and strengthening the resilience of military bases in
the Western Pacific region. For the United States, due to its limited number of bases in the Western
Pacific region and their remoteness from the homeland, effective deterrence is difficult to achieve if
these bases lack resilience. Therefore, the United States is focusing on enhancing the resilience of air
and sea bases in the Western Pacific region, primarily including region-wide intelligence support,
base expansion, and sea and air force preparation in order to complicate the opponent’s offensive
plans. The Trump administration focused on improving the survivability of ground forces and
expanding the reserve support capabilities of the “second island chain.” The U.S. Air Force spent
$260 million to expand and upgrade its base on Guam to accommodate Marines withdrawn to the
base from the “first island chain” and accommodate more tankers, large transport aircraft, and
bombers.31 In addition to strengthening the construction of Guam’s resilience system, the United
States also plans to develop old bases on islands such as Tinian and Saipan. Through the combination
of a few high-quality large bases and many lower-quality small bases, the United States is striving to
build a more resilient group of bases in the Western Pacific region so as to carry out its distributed
combat deployments and strengthen the invulnerability of its combat systems. Therefore, the new
base group will also become an important support point for the United States as it implements its
strategy of deterrence by denial against China and maintains its hegemony in the Pacific region. In
terms of service construction, the navy, as the mainstay of the U.S. military, emphasizes the forward
deployment of distributed combat forces to increase the difficulty of attacks by opponents. At the core
is the construction of a (manned/unmanned) fleet with both quality and quantity, with small and
medium-sized and highly mobile formation forces deployed at strategic chokepoints to carry out so-
called “sea denial.” The Marine Corps also proposed a new “Expeditionary Advance Base Operations”
(EABO) concept, which aims to bring together resources to continuously strengthen the “resilience”
of bases and islands in the Western Pacific region, seek to establish a series of bases, and launch
missiles flexibly (including land-based intermediate-range missiles) to form deterrence by denial.

Second, the United States is strengthening forward defense and resilience capacity building in
cyberspace, and simultaneously developing powerful network traceability and punishment methods.
Together, these two approaches maximize deterrence. U.S. deterrence by denial in cyberspace
emphasizes the importance of resisting and defending against attacks, with a focus on securing and
maintaining the government assets that form the basis of U.S. national power as well as systemically
important critical infrastructure. The report released by the U.S. “Cyberspace Solarium Commission”
clearly stated that the United States will be committed to building a multi-level, compound-type cyber
deterrence strategy. The core layer of the “Layered Cyber Deterrence” strategy is the denial of
benefit layer, and the key is to strengthen network resilience and defense capabilities.32

Strengthening the integrated cooperation of cyber defense and attack capabilities is an important
part of the United States’ promotion of cyber security cooperation in its Asia-Pacific alliances. Asia-
Pacific allies have strengthened their military capabilities and coordination in cyberspace by
participating in the United States’ “CyberStorm” series of military exercises.33

Finally, in terms of space-based denial capabilities, the United States has made great efforts to
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enhance the resilience and defense capabilities of space systems in order to improve the damage-
resistance of its space assets. As early as 2013, the U.S. Air Force Space Command called for
enhanced resiliency of space assets. However, at that time, the technology for the mass production of
satellites was not yet mature, so “resilience” remained at the conceptual stage. By 2016, the U.S.
intelligence community believed that China’s anti-satellite capabilities had improved again. At the
same time, the commercial satellite industry in the United States was gradually emerging and micro-
satellite technology, on-orbit satellite mobility technology, and satellite on-orbit detection and
maintenance capabilities had all greatly improved, so the construction of a new decentralized and
resilient space system began to receive attention. The United States also reintroduced the concept of
“space resilience” that year. The 2018 edition of the U.S. National Space Strategy re-emphasized the
concept of “resilience,” arguing that accelerated change is needed to enhance the resilience, defense
capabilities, and restoration following attack of space structures.34 The “Starlink” plan proposed by
SpaceX and strongly supported by the U.S. government and the Space Force intends to use the most
advanced satellite manufacturing technology and the most economical launch methods to achieve
resilient architectures for space-based systems and assist the U.S. military in communications,
navigation, and other tasks.

2.      Strengthening theater missile defense systems in the Western Pacific

The Trump administration had a soft spot for new missile defense systems, which stems from the
Republicans’ worship of “absolute security” on the one hand, and is also related to the rapid
improvement of Chinese missile capabilities on the other. The United States believes that the
advanced cruise missiles currently equipped by China are the main attack methods for China’s
implementation of its “anti-access/area denial” strategy. In addition, China’s hypersonic missile
technology is also making rapid progress, and it is very difficult for current U.S. missile warning
systems to detect these weapons.35 Therefore, the Trump administration expanded the mission of
missile defense in the Missile Defense Review, including cruise missile defense and hypersonic
missile defense as part of the three goals of missile defense for the first time.36

The extreme interest of the Trump administration in damage limitation marked the climax of a new
round of the U.S. strategy of deterrence by denial against China and received strong support from
Congress. The U.S. defense budget for fiscal year 2019 supports an increase in the number of ships
that make up the sea-based “Aegis” regional missile defense system from 38 to 60 by 2023 as well as
the purchase of the more advanced “SM-3 Block IIA” interceptor developed by the United States and
Japan.37 The “Aegis” ships equipped with the new interceptor are expected to perform combat
missions mainly in the Pacific region.38 The U.S. Department of Defense (DoD) is also striving to fully
upgrade the Aegis combat management system to “Baseline 9.” This version is the first to integrate
the air defense and ballistic missile defense capabilities of the “Aegis” system and has become the
core system of the U.S. Navy’s integrated air defense and missile defense capabilities.39 The upgraded
“Aegis” ships equipped with “SM-3” missiles can perform mid-course interception missions, which
will enhance U.S. missile defense capabilities in the Western Pacific region. In addition, the Trump
administration also attached great importance to improving the performance of cruise missile
detection sensors and continuously developed defense and interception technologies for hypersonic
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weapons. The main idea is to comprehensively use multi-domain, all-platform, and multi-sensor
collaborative detection and use a multi-layer missile defense system for interception, while
simultaneously seeking more economical and effective low-cost weapons to put into combat
applications, so as to build a layered multi-domain missile defense system aimed at China.40

During the Trump administration, relations between the United States and its allies tended to be
tense, but for the coordination of anti-missile defense with its Asia-Pacific allies the United States
needs to help improve the denial capabilities of regional allies and partners
so that they can better protect their territories and enforce their maritime rights.41 At the end of
2017, Japan decided to purchase two land-based “Aegis” systems from the United States in response
to the missile threat from China and North Korea. Although the project was ultimately canceled for
cost and technical reasons, Japan instead decided to upgrade its sea-based national missile defense
system and received strong support from the United States. The United States has invested in helping
the Japan Maritime Self-Defense Force carry out R&D and system integration for the “Aegis” and
Baseline 9. The new system is installed on Japan’s new generation of Maya class destroyers and can
launch “SM-3 Block IIA” interceptors.42 U.S.-Australia anti-missile cooperation reached a relative high
point during the Trump era. Australia has decided to install the “Aegis” system on its most advanced
Hobart-class destroyers. According to media speculation, after all nine new “Hunter” class frigates
are launched in 2028, Australia will have the largest “Aegis” fleet except for the U.S. Navy.43 Although
the Taiwan authorities are not a treaty ally of the United States, the Trump administration placed a
high value on the improvement of Taiwan’s denial capabilities. Shortly after Trump took office, he
approved the sale of early warning radar monitoring technical support system and “SM-2” missile
components to Taiwan, and in July 2020, he sold them the supporting equipment and technology of
the “PAC-3” system. This series of actions shows that an important way for the Trump administration
to strengthen deterrence by denial capabilities around China, and especially air and missile defense
capabilities, was to provide allies with technical or equipment support to enhance their denial
capabilities, allowing them to work together to deter China.

3.      Rapidly improving land-based intermediate-range strike capabilities

From the view of the United States, land-based intermediate missiles have several significant
advantages in enhancing deterrence by denial. First, if a massive number of land-based intermediate
missiles are deployed in a widely dispersed manner, it will introduce uncertainty to China’s strategic
calculations and effectively consume various types of Chinese missiles. Second, land-based
intermediate missiles can help shape the United States’ combat readiness posture (应战态势), thereby
enhancing the credibility of its deterrence by denial. Third, the mass deployment of land-based
intermediate-range missiles will force China to invest in expensive defense and resilience measures,
rather than continuing to develop asymmetric capabilities. This could offset China’s area denial
advantage.

After Trump took office, his decision-making team quickly took aim at the Intermediate-Range
Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty, which constrained their denial capabilities. The United States believes
that China’s massive missile force has the ability to carry out rapid strikes against the U.S. military at
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a longer distance, thereby taking advantage of its strategic depth to gain a huge advantage.
Therefore, the Trump administration believed that they just had to get rid of the restrictions of the
INF Treaty so that the United States could deploy conventional missile systems and disperse them
among combat units throughout the “first island chain” or “second island chain” so as to achieve a
balance between China and the United States in the field of intermediate-range missiles.44

The United States tested a ground-based “Tomahawk” missile with a range of more than 1,600
kilometers two weeks after the official termination of the INF Treaty. Marine Corps Commandant
David Berger said that if the Marine Corps were equipped with this missile, it could help the Navy to
seize control of the sea and carry out sea denial missions.45 In addition to the technologically mature
land-based “Tomahawk” missile, the Trump administration has also accelerated R&D and testing of
the Precision Strike Missile (PrSM), which has a basic range of 499 kilometers. In fact, the United
States started the pre-research tasks for this project long before it withdrew from the INF Treaty.
After the formal withdrawal, the Army Modernization Strategy made Long-Range Precision Fires
(LRPF) a top priority.46 The PrSM has also successfully entered the formal R&D and production stage.
The missile was successfully tested for the first time in December 2019, and has been improved and
tested many times since. Although the PrSM is an intermediate-range tactical missile, it has a lot of
potential for upgrades and improvements, and its flexible deployment method gives it a significant
strategic impact.

(iii) Practices in the Biden Administration’s Strategy of Deterrence by Denial Against China

The Biden administration’s military strategy toward China partly continues the deterrence by denial
of the Trump era. By analyzing trends in the United States over the past year, we can catch a glimpse
of the implementation prospects of the Biden administration’s strategy of deterrence by denial
against China.

1.      Development of deterrence by denial capabilities under the framework of “integrated deterrence”

The Biden administration’s Indo-Pacific Strategy report proposes that “integrated deterrence” is the
cornerstone of the U.S. national security strategy. The United States is committed to preventing
military attacks on itself and its allies and partners and promoting so-called “regional security”
through the development of new capabilities, operational concepts, military activities, defense
industry initiatives, and a more resilient force posture.47 This “integrated deterrence” means
integrating the main combat equipment and key facilities of the United States and its allies and
simultaneously using new technologies to empower existing military missions in order realize the full-
spectrum advantage of the combat capabilities of the U.S. military in the Western Pacific region and
thereby improve overall deterrence. The United States deploys highly dispersed but highly connected
military forces to increase the resilience and flexibility of deterrence forces, while leveraging
emerging technologies in an effort to improve the battlefield awareness, projection capabilities, and
strike effectiveness of deterrent forces. A direct goal of the Biden administration’s military strategy
toward China remains the use of a combination of offensive and defensive means to deter and disrupt
China’s rapid military operations and strive to limit damage to U.S. military bases, even outside the
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territory of allies and partner countries. The Biden administration’s new National Defense Strategy
briefing has also made it clear that the Missile Defense Review and Nuclear Posture Review will be
included in the text of the National Defense Strategy.48 This illustrates that the core goal of the Biden
administration’s “integrated deterrence” is to complicate China’s military preparations in the Western
Pacific by integrating deterrence by denial and deterrence by punishment and consolidating currently
available deterrence methods.

In short, “denial against denial” (以拒止反拒止) has become the main method of deterrence
used by the United States against China. As an important part of the “integrated
deterrence” strategy, the primary goal of the U.S. “Pacific Deterrence Initiative” is to
protect U.S. military bases and other critical infrastructure from the threat of China’s “anti-
access/area denial” capabilities and guarantee the survivability of U.S. denial forces in order
to maintain U.S. military superiority in conventional arms in the Western Pacific. Its basic
significance is to destroy and weaken Chinese strike plans and capabilities targeting U.S. troops and
infrastructure by heavy investment, or to be able to suppress China early in a conflict and ensure that
the United States has absolute military advantages, thereby deterring the Chinese army from quickly
defeating the U.S. military at a lower cost.49 The Biden administration requested a $6.1 billion budget
for the “Pacific Deterrence Initiative” in fiscal year 2023, to be used for the development and upgrade
of denial capabilities such as military construction, Guam defenses, and missile warning and tracking
architecture.50 According to the FY 2023 budget application form for the “Pacific Deterrence
Initiative” released by the U.S. DoD, excluding routine drills and training projects, “modernizing and
strengthening regional presence” and “improving infrastructure to enhance U.S. military response
and resilience capabilities” will be the main concerns of the “Pacific Deterrence Initiative” over the
next five years.51 This shows that the Biden administration’s strategy of deterrence by denial against
China will focus on continuously enhancing the forward presence of the U.S. military in the Western
Pacific region and attempts to improve deterrence and response capabilities in this region through
superior conventional forces, focusing on land and sea denial and missile defense capabilities.

2.      Seeking defense-in-depth capabilities while advancing the new intermediate-range program

In order to develop precision strike capability that can deny China, the United States has been
spending heavily to purchase new precision strike weapons and accelerate their deployment in recent
years. Several intermediate-range missile programs started under the Trump administration have
continued after Biden took office. The U.S. Indo-Pacific Command regards the construction of a
“highly survivable precision strike network along the first island chain” as one of its core tasks and
plans to establish a precision strike network with a range of more than 500 km in the “first island
chain.”52 In addition to promoting the rapid production of precision strike missiles, the Biden
administration has also continued to advance the new intermediate-range missile program launched
at the end of the Trump administration, seeking to upgrade the “Tomahawk” and “SM-6” missiles
used by the Navy to land-based versions. To this end, the Biden administration has overcome many
technical and financial obstacles and tried to transfer more resources to the rapid R&D of new
conventional precision missiles. For example, the short range and high cost of the “SM-6” once
discouraged the U.S. Army from adopting it, and outside observers also speculated that the land-
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based “SM-6” might not be the preferred choice.53 However, considering that this type of missile will
be the future hub of the Army’s Multi-Domain Task Force’s intermediate-range strike force, the Biden
administration persisted in investing heavily in order to integrate the “SM-6” into land-based mobile
platforms as quickly as possible and create combat effectiveness. The Biden administration requested
$409 million for the new intermediate-range missile program in FY 2023, five times the initial funding
the Trump administration provided for the program in FY 2021.54 The implementation of the new
intermediate-range missile program will complement the ground and sea strike capabilities of U.S.
Navy ships and threaten targets within China’s defense in depth region. Although it has only been two
years since the United States withdrew from the INF Treaty, the land-based INF program is
advancing extremely rapidly due to benefits from the accumulation of early-stage technologies, and it
is expected to generate initial combat effectiveness as soon as 2023.55 After finding suitable
deployment sites, the precision missile strike network along the “first island chain” will gradually take
shape.

As part of a deterrence by denial approach, defense in depth refers to holding off an attacker through
a series of defensive positions with the aim of repressing the offensive firepower of the attacker at
each position. However, the most notable disadvantage of this strategy is that it requires a lot of
resources, so defenders are more likely to employ defense-in-depth strategies to protect a particularly
important location.56 In the view of Biden’s military team, Guam is currently just such an important
defensive position. Guam’s current missile defense mission is maintained by “THAAD” and “Aegis”
ships, but Indo-Pacific Command believes that this is far from enough. Shortly after Biden took office,
former Indo-Pacific commander Philip Davidson and current commander John C. Aquilino showed
Congress the importance of Guam as the missile defense hub of the “second island chain” and its
favorability for the land-based “Aegis” system. The DoD then asked the Missile Defense Agency to
conduct a preliminary study. According to the information released by the Missile Defense Agency,
the land-based “Aegis” system designed for the Indo-Pacific Command will be specially used to
intercept various types of Chinese missiles. It is equipped with “SM-3” missiles to intercept ballistic
missiles and “SM-6” missiles to intercept cruise missiles.57 The Biden administration requested $892
million in the defense budget for FY 2023 to strengthen Guam’s defenses, mainly to improve missile
defense capabilities.58

Although “Aegis” is already a relatively mature interception system, the Indo-Pacific Command said
that related missile defense equipment will also be deployed in Guam after other new interception
methods are successfully developed.59 The U.S. military vigorously promotes the “UAV-borne Directed
Energy Weapon” project, intending to load high-energy lasers on UAVs to intercept missiles in the
booster stage so as to minimize the lethality of incoming missiles.60 In fact, as the military
applications of directed energy technology continue to mature, the power of directed energy weapons
will be increased while reducing the influence of limiting factors. The potential advantages of these
weapons, such as extremely low single-shot cost, nearly unlimited ammunition, and rapid
engagement, can provide the U.S. military with sustained tactical and strategic advantages. In
February 2022, Heidi Shyu, the Under Secretary of Defense for Research and Engineering, called on
the DoD to make directed energy one of its priorities for maintaining U.S. technological superiority
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and called for the construction of a robust and reliable supply chain for this purpose.61 If mature
directed energy technology is used for missile interception, the cost-effectiveness of missile defense
will be greatly increased, and the United States will achieve a qualitative leap in its deterrence by
denial capability against China.

3.      Consolidating a foundation of allies and partners for joint denial against China

Since they came to office, the Biden administration has maintained that they would be committed to
repairing the alliances that were damaged during the Trump era. An important goal of the
“integrated deterrence” strategy is to incorporate allied forces into its deterrence system. The U.S.
military believes that, due to factors such as the defense budget, it faces many difficulties in the
modernization of nuclear weapons systems, the procurement of advanced weapons and equipment,
and the R&D of emerging disruptive technologies. Their existing platform capabilities can no longer
effectively meet the needs of strategic deterrence and day-to-day military operations. Therefore, it is
necessary to utilize allied forces to strengthen the deterrence capability. From this perspective,
“integrated deterrence” is actually an important measure in the current reconstruction of a new type
of alliance system by the Biden administration.

Improving the precision strike network is the main measure taken by the Biden administration to
build “first island chain” deterrence by denial capability. It is worth noting that although allies are
more cautious about the deployment of intermediate-range missiles by the United States, their
enthusiasm for R&D of intermediate-range missiles has not diminished. In May 2021, the Biden
administration decided to terminate the U.S.-South Korea Missile Guidelines, allowing South Korea to
develop various types of missiles under permitted conditions. Australia and the United States signed a
memorandum of understanding in September 2021 to participate in the development of precision
strike missiles.62 In January 2022, the United States and Japan issued a statement after their “2+2”
talks, saying that the two sides “committed to increase joint/shared use of U.S. and Japanese
facilities, including efforts to strengthen Japan Self-Defense Forces’ posture in areas including its
southwestern islands.”63 Once the United States and Japan complete the corresponding work, they
will be able to quickly deploy and replenish weapons and ammunition near the Taiwan region. Like
Trump, Biden also set about planning to continue to improve Taiwan’s denial capabilities after taking
office: In February 2022, it approved the sale of U.S. $100 million worth of “Patriot” system
engineering service support to Taiwan for a period of five years. In April, it announced the approval of
the “Patriot Project Personnel Technical Assistance Case” with a total sales price of U.S. $95 million.
As the Biden administration accelerates the construction of a system of deterrence by denial forces
targeting China, it may continue to provide some key denial capabilities to Taiwan in the future.

Situational awareness is an important component of U.S. denial capabilities. Considering
the geographical advantages of allies and partner countries, deepening intelligence sharing
and cooperation with them has become a key part of the U.S. strategy of deterrence by
denial against China, as well as one of the most highly valued measures in the Biden
administration’s “Indo-Pacific Strategy.” The United States has established relatively mature
bilateral intelligence sharing and cooperation mechanisms with Japan, South Korea, Australia, and
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India, but the Biden administration is not satisfied with this and is seeking more multilateral
intelligence partnerships. The underlying intent is to shape a coordinated deterrence posture against
China and enhance U.S. denial capabilities. The United States, Japan, and Australia fully utilize their
trilateral intelligence sharing mechanism to try to achieve “seamless cooperation.” Moreover, the
Biden administration intends to further build a multilateral intelligence cooperation mechanism
among the United States, Japan, India, and Australia through the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue
(QUAD). On May 24, 2022, the United States, Japan, India, and Australia announced the
launch of the  Indo-Pacific Partnership for Maritime Domain Awareness (IPMDA) after the
QUAD Leaders’ Summit. They also said that this move will enhance the maritime situational
awareness of countries in the Pacific, Southeast Asia, and the Indian Ocean in order to “maintain a
free and open Indo-Pacific.”64 It is not difficult to see that this action by the Biden
administration is actually exploring a way to build a quadrilateral intelligence sharing
mechanism targeting China with the United States, Japan, India, and Australia. When the
time is right, the United States may also pull South Korea into this multilateral mechanism.
At such a time, China’s maritime military security will face more complex challenges.

III. Constraints Facing the Construction of U.S. Deterrence by Denial Forces

Although the construction of deterrence by denial forces by the Trump and Biden administrations has
achieved some of the expected effects, the overall process has not been smooth. It has been subject to
a considerable number of constraints at home and abroad. In the Western Pacific region, it is mainly
constrained by the security interests of allies and partner countries. In the United States, there are
fierce debates and contradictions among parties in Congress on how to better coordinate the buildup
of denial forces.

(i) Regional Countries Question the Necessity of Some U.S. Denial Capability Deployments

The U.S. strategy of deterrence by denial against China places great importance on coordination with
allies and partners in the Western Pacific region. In theory, with the express consent of treaty allies,
the United States could deploy a variety of equipment at bases under its jurisdiction. As the U.S.
deterrence strategy toward China shifts to deterrence by denial, the military value of allies will be
greatly enhanced, which will benefit both the U.S. and its allies. At present, however, the treaty allies
are still more cautious about attaching themselves to the United States. Instead of letting the United
States deploy new equipment at will, they selectively allow the entry of some military equipment to
enter their territories, and deny entry to equipment that may cause a sharp deterioration in the
regional situation. We can consider land-based intermediate-range missiles as an example. Although
the United States has consistently expressed its desire to deploy land-based intermediate-range
missiles in the Western Pacific region since its withdrawal from the INF Treaty, the RAND
Corporation believes that, as long as the current domestic political situations of the five U.S. treaty
allies and the security trends in the region do not change drastically, the possibility of the allies
accepting land-based intermediate-range missiles is very low.65 The main concern of the allies is
their worry that accepting the deployment of ground-based intermediate-range missile
systems in their own countries will be regarded as a very provocative action by China,
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thereby intensifying military and political confrontation with China. In addition, U.S. allies
also fear getting caught up in a conflict between China and the U.S. that does not directly involve
them.66 However, it must be noted that although it is difficult for the United States to directly deploy
land-based intermediate-range missiles in allied bases, it could still push allies to produce
intermediate-range missiles and other precision-guided weapons through technical cooperation.
Although U.S. allies want the technology more than the weapons themselves, for the United States,
technology transfers are just a tactic to win over allies or prevent them from developing their own
technologies. It is difficult for the United States to transfer core and cutting-edge technologies to its
allies and this goes completely against the fundamental interests of U.S. arms dealers who hope to
make huge profits by selling arms. Therefore, in the context of this so-called technological
cooperation, new contradictions will also arise between the United States and its allies.

In addition, the strategic perceptions of Asia-Pacific countries with regard to China differ from that of
the United States and they deviate from the United States in their China policies. This will affect how
closely these countries will follow the strategy of the United States.67 Even if allies and partners agree
to deepen defense cooperation with the United States due to its coercion and inducements, these
countries may also maintain only limited defense partnerships with the United States on the surface
and send symbolic contradictory signals to its population. However, such countries will not take
practical actions to confront China in full accordance with the wishes of the United States and will be
even less willing to invest too much money to accelerate the development of military modernization.68

(ii) Shortcomings in Denial Capabilities Make Inter-service Conflicts More Complicated and Difficult to Solve

In fact, the U.S. military has exposed some of its intrinsic shortcomings or deficiencies in the planning
of its deterrence by denial against China. The U.S. military believes that military bases with fixed
locations will be the main target of the opponent’s first round of strikes, so its deterrent force must
rely on bases with more remote locations or missiles with longer ranges and stronger penetration
capabilities launched by various platforms. However, there are not many air and naval bases and they
can be easily targeted. Although land-based intermediate-range missiles can partially fill the shortfall
in denial capability, they are limited in number and can only effectively strike certain types of targets,
such as ships. Although as underwater launch platforms, submarines have greater survivability, they
carry limited ammunition and cannot be easily reloaded in a battlefield environment. Only surface
ships that carry a large amount of missiles and have high flexibility can carry out various tasks such
as anti-missile, anti-ship, and even ground strikes. They are the backbone of the U.S. military
presence in the Western Pacific region. However, the U.S. Navy is currently plagued by problems
such as the insufficient number of capital ships, slow reform of the fleet structure, and weakened
support capabilities. At the theater level, issues such as a lack of training and logistical pressures
continue to plague the Indo-Pacific Command. Philip Davidson, the former commander of the Indo-
Pacific Command, bluntly stated that problems such as high operational requirements, slow
maintenance, a single training channel, and the lack of reserve reinforcements have limited the Indo-
Pacific Command’s response capabilities.69 Therefore, although U.S. Indo-Pacific security
commitments and new military concepts are constantly being updated, the improvement of the denial
capability requires a longer-term process, and the balancing capabilities of the U.S. military in the
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region are still weak.

In this context, the different branches of the U.S. military are very likely to become enmeshed in
heated debates in the process of building up denial forces for deterrence against China according to
their respective development plans. The U.S. Navy is a core member of the builders of deterrence
against China. With the support of a relatively ample budget, in order to make up for shortcomings,
the U.S. Navy launched a new instructive version of the “30-year Shipbuilding Plan” in 2020.
However, once the plan is implemented, in the future, the U.S. military will have to cut funding for
other services such as the Army and troops stationed abroad to pay for the Navy’s significantly
increased shipbuilding costs.70 If the budgets of other services are cut due to the shipbuilding plan,
this will inevitably produce conflicts between the services, and the battle over military spending that
has gone on for many years will intensify. The Navy’s cost-saving plan still involves a complex game
between the different parties, and the U.S. DoD has been internally looking for alternative solutions
to reflect the needs of the new national defense strategy and fleet structure, but there is still a great
deal of uncertainty about these plans.

For a long time, the Air Force and the Navy believed that they were the main forces in the Indo-
Pacific Command. They claimed to have mastered the integration process of the entire kill chain and
that the Army should avoid duplication. However, the Army and the Marine Corps will never sit on the
sidelines. Army Chief of Staff James McConville has repeatedly argued for the important role of the
Army in regional conflicts on the grounds of responding to the “China threat” and wants to work with
the Marine Corps to test new combat methods. With relatively limited defense expenditures,
competing for the initiative in denial capability building has become an important way for the various
services of the U.S. military to compete for funding. This puts the Air Force and the Navy in a more
favorable situation with respect to the Army and the Marine Corps, but in order to ensure their own
budget and status, the Army and the Marine Corps will continue to compete for greater shares of the
budget through new technologies or new tactics. The resulting inter-service conflicts and disputes
with regard to key military capabilities will also continue to play out.

(iii) U.S. Politicians Are Dissatisfied with the Status Quo of Denial Capability Building

Although the U.S. military is the primary implementer of deterrence by denial, the U.S. political
community is deeply involved in the entire process of denial capability building. Members of Congress
have also frequently publicly expressed dissatisfaction with the status quo of denial capability
building, and there are significant contradictions between the political community and the military
over budget requests and the selection of key military capabilities.

As an important part of denial force construction, the development of missile defense systems is
increasingly becoming an expensive task with huge challenges. The U.S. Missile Defense Agency’s
five-year plan (FY2018–FY2023) has a budget of U.S. $46.7 billion, which is U.S. $13.7 billion more
than the five-year plan during the Obama years.71 On March 28, 2022, the Biden administration
submitted a defense budget request for FY 2023 totaling $813.3 billion to Congress. In this budget,
the total budget request for missile defense reached U.S. $24.7 billion72, a huge increase of 20% over
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the previous fiscal year. Although the budget has reached a record high, Indo-Pacific Command still
hopes that the DoD will increase investment in the development and deployment of air and missile
defense systems in the Western Pacific region. However, many of the Missile Defense Agency’s
budget requests have been rejected by Congress on the grounds that they need to be re-evaluated.
The FY 2021 National Defense Authorization Act plans to allocate $76.8 million for the land-based
“Aegis” system in Guam. However, Congress ultimately decided to cut these funds and called for a
study of Guam’s defensive value.73 In addition, the DoD’s Office of Cost and Program Evaluation
(CAPE) and Office of Net Assessment also opposed Indo-Pacific Command’s “Defend Guam” plan.
They believe that China’s long-range missiles do not represent a sufficient threat to Guam and stress
that the DoD should deploy troops based on military realities.

In the face of increasing demands for military spending and a less-than-optimistic denial capability
building situation, many U.S. congressmen have expressed their dissatisfaction. Adam Smith,
chairman of the House Armed Services Committee, bluntly stated that many of the ideas in the 2018
National Defense Strategy were “overly ambitious.” These ideas were not implemented until Biden
took office.74 Mike Gallagher, a member of the House Armed Services Committee, argued that the
DoD’s biggest problem is that it did not have the conceptual framework necessary to ensure defense
spending would generate the needed denial capabilities and resolve inter-service budgetary
inconsistencies.75 At present, many of the problems exposed by the military in the process of denial
capability building are still difficult to solve in the short term. The continued worsening of these
problems will also aggravate the concerns and dissatisfaction of the U.S. political community with the
slow progress of military force construction and intensify the conflicts between them and military
leaders on issues such as budget applications and military development plans.

VI. The Impact of the U.S. Strategy of Deterrence by Denial on China’s Security

The root of the U.S. strategy of Deterrence by Denial against China is its consistent philosophy of
“absolute security” after the Cold War. This will seriously threaten the already fragile strategic
stability between China and the United States. If U.S. allies in the Western Pacific region continue to
cooperate with its denial capability building, the “coordinated deterrence” that the United States
intends to shape may be transformed into “joint coercion.” This poses a huge threat to Chinese efforts
to actively shape the regional security environment.

(i) The U.S. Concept of “Absolute Security” Threatens the Fragile Sino-U.S. Strategic Stability

The United States’ understanding and application of its deterrence by denial strategy have already
broken out of the mold of the traditional defense-oriented deterrence by denial model. Its ideological
root lies in the concept of “absolute security.” On the one hand, this is determined by the superior
geographical location of the United States. During the Cold War, the U.S. strategy of deterrence by
denial led to passive defense measures such as local civil defense construction and missile silo
reinforcement with the aim of minimizing the damage caused by a Soviet nuclear strike and
preserving its own nuclear force. After the disintegration of the Soviet Union, the United States was
no longer subject to any large-scale military threats from sovereign states. Therefore, the United
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States shifted the practice of its deterrence by denial strategy from its homeland to overseas, where it
seeks to limit the threat to the homeland or even the territories of allies based on the idea of forward
defense. On the other hand, the United States, as the global hegemon, has always claimed that it has
the responsibility and obligation to protect the security of allies and deter potential adversaries. In
fact, this constitutes its self-defined security frontier. This geopolitical conception of the United
States incorporates its “dominant position” in the security order in the Western Pacific into its global
hegemony. Although the United States must carefully consider intervention on the Asian mainland,
especially military intervention, due to different situations, the principle of the United States has
always been that it will never allow the powers on the Asian mainland to challenge its control.76

Accordingly, the United States’ deterrence by denial against China is actually carried out under the
banner of “maintaining regional military security and balance,” ignoring China’s core interests and
seeking its own rapid military expansion to ensure absolute control over the regional situation and
escalation options.

The strategic stability between China and the United States is inherently a series of complex disputes.
After Trump took office, there were still some contradictions in the U.S. strategic attitude towards
China.77 In recent years, the United States has increasingly sought to draw China into nuclear arms
control negotiations based on geopolitical interests, but has not acknowledged the de facto strategic
stability relationship between the two countries.78 However, China is also continuously strengthening
its strategic forces and building capabilities and is seeking strategic dialogue with the United States
through multiple platforms to discuss crisis management and conflict de-escalation measures.
Therefore, from the perspective of global nuclear stability, there is a relatively fragile strategic
stability between China and the United States. However, the development of many deterrence by
denial methods by the United States in recent years, such as the development of intermediate-range
missiles, anti-missile systems, strategic anti-submarine capabilities, and space interception, has
affected China’s second nuclear strike capability, which in turn has had a substantial impact on
China’s nuclear deterrence capability.

Based on the asymmetry of strategic power between China and the United States, since the Trump
administration, the United States has, from a perspective of technical analysis, taken strategic
opportunism as its guide for weakening China’s strategic power. Strategic opportunism is a means of
suppressing the nuclear retaliatory capabilities of medium-level nuclear countries on the basis of the
relatively close proximity of comprehensive national strength, with the aim to seize favorable
opportunities to achieve maximum strategic interests.79 In order to ensure its own second-strike
capability, a large part of China’s land-based missiles with both nuclear and conventional capabilities
are launched from mobile road-based platforms.80 However, during the launch process, the launch
vehicle must be in a fixed position, at which time it is most vulnerable. Because of this short window
of vulnerability, the attacking weapon must either be very close to the target or very fast. Considering
that the flight speed of the various types of intermediate-range missiles currently developed by the
United States is above Mach 3, if the United States deploys land-based intermediate missiles in a
forward position, it will pose a huge threat to China’s second-strike capability With the rapid
development of emerging U.S. military technologies in recent years, its intelligence collection,
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reconnaissance, surveillance, and precision strike capabilities have rapidly improved, improving the
effectiveness of the U.S. in implementing damage limitation on China.81 The United States has been
developing technology that can track missiles at all times, aiming to facilitate a shift from purely
combat mechanisms to early denial operations. With the formation of a resilient space system and the
extensive application of AI technology in multi-intelligence fusion analysis, it is possible for the United
States to achieve real-time target tracking of missiles and their vehicles. If coupled with increasingly
mature booster and mid-stage interception technologies, China’s nuclear counterattack capability is
likely to be severely weakened in the future. As a result, the balance of strategic stability will also tip
to the U.S. side, which is very dangerous for China.82

(ii) U.S. Forward Deployment of Denial Capabilities Will Impact China’s Efforts to Shape the Regional Security
Environment

The “real-time nature” emphasized in the concept of deterrence by denial as well as the ability to
make an adversary’s offensive action impossible, requires that the deterrent effect be as far from the
homeland as possible. This will force the adversary to take the effectiveness of denial into its
judgment of benefits. Following from this, it is extremely important to roll out a deterrence by denial
network in front of the opponent. For the United States, relying on front-line allies is a good way to
maintain the long-term effectiveness of its deterrence by denial against China. To this end, the United
States goes as far as to deliberately create security dilemmas among countries in the region. The
“THAAD” incident is an example. As Chinese scholars have said, the most realistic issue with the
introduction of “THAAD” into South Korea is to force China to prioritize South Korea and other U.S.
allies in the Asia-Pacific region, which undermines strategic mutual trust and cooperation between
China and South Korea.83 The U.S. deployment of the “THAAD” system in South Korea has partially
transformed into a driving force for maintaining the U.S.-South Korea alliance, driving a spiraling
escalation in the security dilemma between China and South Korea in a short period of time. A report
by the Congressional Research Service pointed out that the United States uses missile defense
systems to strengthen alliances, protect allies and partners, and force American allies into a position
where they must confront China (转而必须对付中国).84 In the process of deploying denial capabilities
in the Western Pacific region, the United States adopts a tough attitude towards China, which not
only directly causes Sino-U.S. relations to deteriorate, but also, by affecting the relationships between
China and neighboring countries, indirectly strengthens the pattern of confrontation between China
and the United States and increases the difficulty of crisis management between China and the
United States.

The logic of denial is receiving more and more attention in strategic interactions between the United
States and its allies, with the rapid proliferation of emerging technologies as an important driver. The
Federation of American Scientists (FAS) believes that advanced technologies such as high-energy
lasers, low-cost high-altitude persistent sensing technology, and AI can be called revolutionary
emerging technologies in the military field.85 Given the important role of emerging technologies in the
transformation of the U.S. combat system of the future, the United States continues to break through
restrictions and shape its dominant position at the expense of the stability of the international arms
control system and the balance of power among major powers. This indicates that the technological
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proliferation carried out by the United States in the Indo-Pacific region and its military cooperation
with allies will continue to deepen for a long period of time in the future, and the incentive for allies
to cooperate with the United States may further increase. At the same time, there is insufficient
willingness to manage the risks arising from the proliferation of emerging technologies. Accordingly,
the conventional arms race in the Asia-Pacific region is likely to further intensify, which also adds
more variables to China’s efforts to jointly manage the risk of conflicts with neighboring countries.

(iii) The One-sided Logic of the U.S. in Pursuing Coercion Against China Will Fundamentally Endanger Sino-
U.S. Strategic Mutual Trust

Like deterrence by punishment, the success of deterrence by denial also depends on the formation of
a consensus arrangement with the adversary that gives some kind of confirmation to the effectiveness
of the deterrence, that is, a political agreement with the adversary. In the process of strategic
stability formation during the Cold War, this political compromise between the United States and the
Soviet Union, represented by a series of strategic arms control treaties in the 1970s, ultimately
played a key role. Today, if the U.S. strategy of deterrence by denial against China is to be
truly effective, a major theoretical problem is how to avoid overly aggravating China while
strengthening its own denial force construction and security commitment to its allies.
However, at present, the United States has constantly emphasized the denial capability and
force construction, overly emphasized the security protection of its allies or constraining
allies to cooperate in denial against China, treated China’s regional security concerns in a
negative manner, or even exerted coercion against China. As a result, the “deterrence”
effect of its deterrence strategy will inevitably fade.

The U.S.-Japan alliance is an example. Japan shares common interests with the United States on the
issue of balancing China and tries to benefit from regional frictions by strengthening U.S.-Japan
security cooperation. However, there is a clear asymmetry in the interests of the two parties.86 On the
one hand, the United States wants to avoid crossing the threshold to trigger a missile attack on China
if at all possible and will make all efforts to avoid an escalation in the conflict with China. 87 On the
other hand, Japan must effectively reduce the possibility of a missile attack on its homeland and
require the United States to intervene as soon as possible. In view of this contradiction, Japan once
questioned the reliability of the United States in the so-called “containment of China’s rise” and the
necessity of joining a balancing alliance. To solidify its security commitments, the United States has
turned to highlighting the need for deterrence by denial capabilities represented by missile defense
cooperation. With U.S. support, Japan has accelerated its pursuit of a comprehensive deterrence by
denial capability.88 A direct consequence of this is an increase in the possibility of Japan interfering in
regional security affairs, especially Taiwan Strait affairs, in the name of “exercising the right of
collective self-defense.” On the surface, this looks like a move by the United States to fulfill its
security commitments to Japan, but in fact it indulges Japanese involvement in regional security
affairs for the purpose of better cooperation with the United States in “intimidation.” However, this
aggravates the risk of escalating confrontation in the Western Pacific region.

Military forces capable of both offense and defense are important tools for the United States to
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pursue its global strategy and will also encourage the United States to pursue its hegemonic goals of
ensuring its own absolute security and intervening in regional security affairs at will. The deep
purpose of U.S. deterrence by denial against China is to use all military deterrence means other than
the direct deployment of troops to deter China from achieving complete reunification and
consolidating its military dominance in the Western Pacific region. However, the actual situation is
that the more China is confronted by military intimidation by the United States and its cooperation
with allies, the more likely it is to intensify efforts to build up military capabilities and strive to break
out of this military intimidation, thus making it difficult for the United States to achieve its desired
effect of the deterrence by denial that it is working extremely hard for. This is the greatest paradox
inherent in the United States’ forward deployment of deterrence by denial in the Indo-Pacific region
and it will inevitably lead to the ultimate failure of Us deterrence by denial against China.

Conclusion

Judging from the recommendations of the American strategic academic community, the main
strategic texts of the United States, and the practices of the Trump administration and the Biden
administration in recent years, deterrence by denial has become the preferred option for U.S. military
strategy and its military containment of China. The U.S. strategy of deterrence by denial is guided by
the concept of “absolute security” and is already very different from the traditional deterrence by
denial that focuses on defense. What the United States calls regional defense is in fact obviously
offensive. The U.S. military mainly relies on itself and its allies to strengthen forward defense and
deploy a precision strike network along the “first island chain” and to configure an integrated anti-
missile system and optimize reserve forces in the “second island chain,” so as to maintain a
distributed force posture in the Western Pacific region to comprehensively control the regional
situation. The fundamental goals of the U.S. strategy of deterrence by denial against China are to
prevent China from launching any military action that the United States sees as a threat to its
regional dominance and to maintain the overall advantages of the United States from technology to
equipment to combat systems by improving and reshaping the backbone forces of deterrence by
denial.

At present, China must actively cultivate a favorable environment for the development of its
military power, develop new technologies and equipment, respond to the military coercion
arising from the United States’ practice of deterrence by denial against China, and reduce
various actual or potential strategic risks. China must accurately grasp the changes in national
security and military struggles, pay close attention to changes in technology, warfare, and opponents,
and effectively break open the U.S. strategy of deterrence of denial in the process of building a strong
military with Chinese characteristics. China must take multiple measures to prevent the United
States from enhancing key denial capabilities in the area surrounding China, especially the anti-
missile defense network. To the greatest extent possible, the Chinese and U.S. militaries should use
existing platforms to effectively transmit information and prevent misjudgments.
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After the end of the Cold War, the United States became the only superpower. At global and regional
levels, the United States has long put maintaining its hegemonic position at the center of its foreign
policy, deterring its adversaries by threatening to use overwhelming military power to punish them or
convince them that they cannot win a war. This is seen as one of the cornerstones of the U.S. national
security strategy. In terms of strategic orientation, the United States has shifted its strategic focus
from Europe to the Asia-Pacific region, and has deployed a strong military presence in the Western
Pacific. Especially after being tested by the Taiwan Strait Crisis in 1996, the United States has been
considered to have the ability to win wars and the dominating power to control escalating conflicts in
the Western Pacific, and to possess a strong deterrence capability against China. 1 However, in the
face of U.S. hegemony, emerging countries represented by China have resisted U.S. power through a
variety of strategies.2 It was also after the 1996 Taiwan Strait Crisis that China accelerated its
defense modernization and committed itself to building a modern military. After more than two
decades of efforts, the People’s Liberation Army (PLA) has significantly narrowed the gap with the
United States in most areas in terms of technology and skill levels, and the power match-up between
the Chinese and U.S. militaries has become increasingly balanced. 3

In terms of connotation, deterrence means dissuading an adversary from taking unwanted actions by
issuing threats of force. Generally speaking, deterrence is influenced by two main factors: military
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power and strategic resolve. This means that deterrence is not only a process of calculating military
power, but also a process of perceiving the strategic motives and military doctrines of both sides. The
view of the U.S. strategic community is that the erosion of absolute U.S. dominance in conventional
military forces in recent years has led to serious challenges to the credibility of its conventional
deterrence. The significant decline in the utility of U.S. conventional deterrence against China is
bound to bring about a series of significant changes, including changes in its deterrence doctrine and
strategy, and to push the United States to adjust its established force-building and deployment of
forces. What changes are currently taking place in the United States’ conventional deterrence
doctrine? How is the United States making the relevant strategic adjustments? This paper will
explore these questions, analyzing the changes in U.S. conventional deterrence doctrine and strategy
in order to improve our understanding of the pattern of U.S.-China strategic interaction.

I. How the U.S. strategic community perceives China’s enhancement of its
conventional deterrence capability

The fundamental reason for the adjustment of the U.S. conventional deterrence strategy toward
China lies in the relative changes in the conventional deterrence capabilities of China and the United
States. After the Cold War, the United States occupied a dominant position militarily. It could project
power into the Western Pacific with comparative ease, and therefore more easily deter China.
However, as China’s ability to deter the United States militarily has increased, U.S. access to the
Western Pacific has become more difficult, and its effectiveness in deterring China has diminished.
Against this backdrop, the U.S. strategic community has shown subtle changes in its perception of
U.S. and Chinese conventional deterrence capabilities, and has even become skeptical of the
credibility of U.S. conventional deterrence.

i. The rapid rise in China’s conventional deterrence capabilities

The dynamic shift in the balance of conventional deterrence forces between China and the United
States can be theoretically examined through the relative changes in the military power of the two
countries. Although both China and the United States are committed to improving their conventional
deterrence capabilities, China has made more progress in this contest and is rapidly closing the
power gap with the United States. China has not only focused on developing its “anti-access and
regional denial” capabilities and strengthening its conventional deterrence capabilities in the Western
Pacific, but has also actively developed its conventional forces to achieve regional and global security
objectives, undermining U.S. dominance and strategic superiority in relative terms.

First, China has worked adamantly to strengthen the foundations, make up shortcomings, and master
distinctive skills in conventional military fields, thereby significantly narrowing quantitative and
technological gaps with the United States and making significant achievements in military
modernization. First, China has increased its investment and made many breakthroughs in core
technologies. For example, with the launch of the Liaoning, Shandong, and Fujian aircraft carriers,
the Type 055 destroyer, and the Type 075 amphibious assault ship, maritime combat capabilities have
been greatly enhanced; and with the introduction in rapid succession of the J-20, Y-20 and Z-20
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aircraft, there has been a rapid catching up with the United States in terms of technology. These
advanced weapons and equipment and combat platforms have become a strong basis for China’s
defense of its national interests and deterrence of the United States. Second, “Assassin’s mace”
weapons are being developed to form local superiority over the United States. China has made
significant breakthroughs in the fields of anti-satellite weapons, anti-missile weapons, and anti-ship
weapons. In terms of anti-satellite weapons, China conducted its first anti-satellite test on January 11,
2007, and has conducted several more tests. This shows that China has the ability to strike
communication satellites in outer space. 4 In terms of anti-missile weapons, China conducted a test of
land-based, mid-course anti-missile interception technology on June 19, 2022.5 This followed previous
tests conducted on January 11, 2010, January 27, 2013, July 23, 2014, February 6, 2018, and
February 4, 2021. Anti-ship weapons, represented by the DF-21D, DF-26, and YJ-21 ballistic missiles,
have become an “assassin’s mace” for deterring U.S. maritime power.

Second, China is rationalizing its systems and mechanisms, and seeking breakthroughs in new areas
and directions, in order to catch up with the United States in technological innovation. China not only
established the Rocket Force and the Strategic Support Force in the new round of military reform,
but has also gradually focused its weaponry development on advanced weapons and equipment such
as stealth aircraft, hypersonic weapons, railguns, and unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs). Taking
hypersonic weapons as an example, China displayed its first hypersonic weapon, the DF-17 ballistic
missile, at a military parade on Oct. 1, 2019, the 70th anniversary of the founding of the People’s
Republic of China. “With the successful development of the DF-17 ballistic missile, China is at the
forefront of hypersonic weapons.”6 In August 2021, China conducted a test of an Earth-orbiting
spacecraft, which was used to verify spacecraft reusability technology. The Financial Times even
claimed that it was a hypersonic glide vehicle which could carry a nuclear warhead, and that the U.S.
missile defense system would be unable to intercept it.7 Since the key to hypersonic weapons is not
the speed of flight, but the ability to control the flight path and altitude, their high speed and
maneuverability make them difficult to track, target, and shoot down. As a result, this has become a
key area of competition between China and the United States. China’s superiority in this area has no
doubt enhanced China’s conventional deterrence capability against the United States.

To summarize the above discussion, a significant shift is taking place in the conventional deterrence
dynamics between China and the United States. China’s building of deterrence capability against the
United States is characterized by a focus on system conflict, and it is shifting from a paradigm
dominated by “assassin’s mace” weapons development to one of catching up across the board. In the
period following the 1996 Taiwan Strait crisis, the core question in China’s military equipment
development was how to prevent external forces from interfering in the Taiwan issue, and the United
States’ so-called “anti-access and area denial” strategy was developed on this basis. China has been
investing relatively ample resources in recent years, and its military spending and equipment
development are at a critical inflection point. China is gradually narrowing the gap with the United
States in several areas of military technology, and the path to deterring the United States is shifting
toward “integrated deterrence.”8 The United States believes that China’s rising conventional
deterrence capabilities will inevitably erode U.S. conventional deterrence capabilities and adversely
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affect the credibility of U.S. conventional deterrence. China’s goal of building a world-class military
will make conventional deterrence capabilities between the United States and China more
symmetrical. This will inevitably lead to changes in the perceptions of the United States and its allies
toward China.

ii. Perceptions of the U.S. strategic community

On February 10, 2021, President Biden stated that the U.S. Department of Defense (DoD) would
establish a new “China Task Force” led by Secretary of Defense Lloyd Austin III and headed by Ely
Ratner, a DoD Senior Advisor on China affairs. Biden asked the task force to study high-priority topics
such as strategy, operational concepts, technology and force structure, force posture, force
management, and intelligence, and to establish priorities for responding to China’s strategy, and the
processes and procedures for conducting its work.9 It is not hard to see that the U.S. government has
always maintained a high level of vigilance toward the growth of Chinese power, and we can see the
general shape of this in the various assessments that have emerged. U.S. perceptions of China
include three main areas.

First, China is rapidly eroding U.S. conventional deterrence capabilities. The United States believes
that its own conventional deterrence capabilities are being eroded in three main ways: (1) The
competitiveness of the U.S. defense industrial base is declining. A DoD report released in October
2018 concluded that the U.S. defense industrial base faces unprecedented challenges that threaten
the ability of the United States to respond to competition from other powers. 10 The China Strategy
Group (headed by Eric Schmidt, former president of Google and director of the Defense Innovation
Board at the DoD, and Jared Cohen, founder of the Google Ideas think tank) authored a report which
recommended that the United States carry out asymmetric competition against China in the science
and technology (S&T) sector, and called on the United States to formulate urgent policy solutions to
reshape technological competitiveness and consolidate key S&T advantages. 11 (2) China’s military
modernization has surged in recent years, with a large number of iconic weapons and combat
platforms emerging out of the blue to challenge U.S. military superiority. In November 2017, Joseph
F. Dunford, then Chairman of the U.S. Joint Chiefs of Staff (JCS), said in a speech at Tufts University
that U.S. military superiority was being eroded by competitors, and that continued U.S. investment
was necessary to ensure that it will possess deterrence ability. 12 The 2017 National Security Strategy
report was blunt: “China and Russia are developing advanced weapons and capabilities that could
threaten our critical infrastructure and command and control systems.”13 (3) Its operational doctrine
is under attack from China. The 2018 Summary of the National Defense Strategy suggested that the
United States will face a more lethal and destructive battlefield, and that competitors and enemies
are optimizing targets against U.S. operational networks and concepts, while making full use of
means other than open warfare to compete with the United States. These trends are challenging the
United States’ ability to deter aggression.14 It is clear that the U.S. government already attaches great
importance to the reality of declining conventional deterrence capabilities. This is because that reality
is challenging the long-held U.S. belief that weakness will invite war, and therefore the relative
decline in U.S. conventional deterrence capabilities may encourage China to make reckless moves.
Former Deputy Secretary of Defense Michèle A. Flournoy has said that a diminished U.S. deterrence
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capability increases the risk of Chinese miscalculation, and could lead to direct conflict between the
two nuclear powers.15

Second, the United States also sees itself as being overly apprehensive. Over the past decade or so,
China has increased its conventional deterrence capabilities at an unprecedented rate, and this is the
cause of the United States’ strategic anxiety. The U.S. strategic community sees China as an
unprecedented adversary. Since Biden took office, his national security team has tried to signal that
the United States should regain its self-confidence and avoid excessive anxiety due to focusing on
China’s strengths, as such excessive anxiety could lead the United States to make poor strategic
decisions and ultimately fall into a vicious cycle. On one hand, overestimating China causes strategic
anxiety, and strategic anxiety distorts U.S. domestic politics. Some U.S. analysts maintain that
amplifying the China threat is counterproductive to U.S. foreign policy and will distort its domestic
politics, which is very detrimental to U.S. national security.16 On the other hand, excessive focus by
the United States on China’s strengths would trigger an overreaction, and overreaction is inherently
more dangerous than China itself. Ryan Hass criticized this tendency, saying, “Focusing on China’s
strengths without considering its weaknesses creates anxiety, anxiety breeds insecurity, insecurity
leads to overreaction, and overreaction leads to poor decisions that undermine America’s own
competitiveness.”17

What is more, the United States is not ready for war with China, and enhancing its conventional
deterrence capabilities is in its interest. The United States has devoted the last 20 years to the war on
terror. It has long neglected great power conflicts, and is therefore woefully unprepared for a great
power war. There are two main ways to boost U.S. deterrence capabilities: One is to target China and
devote more resources. Michael Beckley maintains that it is imperative for the United States to focus
on the real threat, and that the Biden administration must clearly and repeatedly order the military to
concentrate on deterring China, scale back other missions, and incorporate deterrence of China in
the administration’s defense budget requests and defense strategy.18 The second is to unite its allies
and strategic partners and strengthen security cooperation with them. Some U.S. analysts believe the
United States relies too much on its own power projection, rather than on the “anti-access and area
denial” abilities of its allies.19 By promoting a favorable distribution of power, it can deter adversaries
from directly threatening the United States and its allies or controlling key regions, and prevent
adversaries from denying the United States access to the global commons.20

To summarize the foregoing discussion, the rapid growth of Chinese military power is indeed
reshaping the conventional deterrence situation between the United States and China. Given how
large China is and how fast it is growing, the impact on the United States and its allies will be huge.
The modes of interaction between the United States and China will be highly complex. Some of them
will have precedents one can find in the history of international relations, while some will be entirely
new. Therefore, it will be of great significance to examine U.S. concepts and strategies for dealing
with China.
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II. Changes in the U.S. concept of conventional deterrence against China

Great power strategic competition is profoundly affecting the U.S. concept of conventional
deterrence. U.S.-China strategic competition and the Russia-Ukraine conflict have prompted U.S.
leaders to seriously consider three closely related issues, namely, how to plan the concept and
framework of U.S. deterrence strategy at the macro level, how to enhance conventional military
capabilities to deter China, and how to advance its strategic layout on core regional security issues.
Looking at the U.S. strategic community’s words and actions in recent years, the U.S. concept of
conventional deterrence against China is gradually becoming clearer at three levels: conceptual
innovation, capability building, and issue implementation.

i. Proposing the “integrated deterrence” concept

In testimony before the Senate on March 9, 2021, Philip S. Davidson, then commander of the United
States Indo-Pacific Command (USINDOPACOM), stressed that the greatest danger to the United
States in the great power competition with China was the “erosion of conventional deterrence.”21

Davidson’s judgment was recently endorsed by a majority within the U.S. government. This is
because conventional deterrence, with traditional military superiority at its core, remains the
cornerstone of U.S. strategy for confronting China and the key to maintaining U.S. strategic
credibility in the Indo-Pacific region. At a time when China’s military power is developing rapidly, the
United States faces an urgent need to strengthen conventional deterrence and invest in future
military superiority.22 To strengthen conventional deterrence, the United States has proposed a new
deterrence concept. In April 2021, Defense Secretary Austin stated that the nature of warfare is
changing. It spans unprecedented theaters of war, extending from the skies to cyberspace and
reaching deep into the oceans. This requires new thinking and new actions within the DoD. As a
result, Austin sees “integrated deterrence” as the cornerstone of U.S. defense strategy, and argues
that the United States must rely on the seamless integration of technology, operational concepts and
capabilities.23 In the new National Defense Strategy report to be released soon, “integrated
deterrence” will be placed at the center of U.S. defense strategy.24 Judging from relevant statements
of the U.S. government, “integrated deterrence” consists of three core elements.

First, “integrated deterrence” requires the United States to fully utilize its existing strengths while
integrating technologies, operational concepts and abilities in different areas. In fact, this concept
had been discussed in depth within the U.S. military before Austin proposed it. In February 2021,
John Hyten, Vice Chairman of the JCS, recommended that the United States conduct a broader review
of strategic deterrence. He suggested that “when you look at offense, defense, and all of these
capabilities together, it’s really about strategic deterrence. It’s not just about nuclear posture…not
about missile defense, not just about space… It’s about all those elements together that provide our
overall strategic capability and our ability to strategically deter adversaries.”25 In Austin’s view, truly
robust deterrence does not depend on any particular platform, but on the entire network that the U.S.
military has established. However, the United States has some shortcomings in its overall network.
Colin Kahl, Under Secretary of Defense for Policy, believes that the U.S. military has done well in
conventional areas such as land, sea, and air, but space, cyberspace, and the information world are
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areas where competitors are pressuring the United States.26 Thus, boosting deterrence capabilities in
space, cyberspace, and the information world has become an important task for the United States.

Second, “integrated deterrence” needs to be put into action. In assessing and analyzing the
deficiencies for countering China, the DoD’s China Task Force found that there was a “talk-do” gap
between the U.S. military’s goal of confronting China and its efforts to achieve that goal.27 In
response, the U.S. military has strengthened action in three areas. The first is strengthening
intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance activities against China.28 According to incomplete
statistics, the U.S. military conducted close to 1,000 aerial reconnaissance sorties in the South China
Sea in 2020. According to the Chinese Foreign Ministry, just between January 1 and July 12, 2021,
“the U.S. side conducted nearly 2,000 missions of air and naval close reconnaissance of China.”29 The
second is boosting U.S. deterrence capabilities through new technologies. In a speech to the National
Security Commission on Artificial Intelligence on July 13, 2021, Defense Secretary Austin said that
“integrated deterrence,” as a new vision for the 21st century, relies on innovation and investment,30

and in particular on the military application of important technologies such as artificial intelligence,
quantum computing, big data, and 5G. The third is countering the coercive behavior of adversaries.
Operations are the foundation of “integrated deterrence.” The United States must strengthen forward
deployments and preemptively deploy military forces to places where adversaries intend to deploy
them. JCS Vice Chairman Hyten argues that “integrated deterrence” is not only about the U.S.
military’s cyber, space, or nuclear capabilities. Its goal is also to use these capabilities to create
problems for an adversary, so that the adversary will decide not to intervene in a conflict.31

Moreover, “integrated deterrence” also requires the participation of allies. In a speech in Singapore
on July 27, 2021, Austin further elaborated on the meaning of “integrated deterrence,” namely that it
is “using existing capabilities, and building new ones, and deploying them all in new and networked
ways—all tailored to a region’s security landscape, and growing in partnership with our friends.”32

This means that U.S. allies play an irreplaceable role in this concept. For the United States, fully
utilizing the global alliance system increases its own deterrence capabilities, and makes it
unmatchable by any competitor. This is a unique advantage.

ii. Emphasizing deterrence by denial against China

In theoretical studies, deterrence is generally divided into deterrence by punishment and deterrence
by denial.33 According to John Mearshemer, the former aims to deter an adversary by threatening to
destroy its population and industry, while the latter aims to convince an adversary that it will not
achieve its objectives on the battlefield.34 In terms of connotation, the targets of deterrence by
punishment may be broader, not necessarily limited to an adversary’s population and industry, but
also including retaliation against other social dimensions and the defeat of an adversary’s military
forces. That is to say, any threat of punishing an adversary through military force can be considered a
form of deterrence by punishment. Deterrence by denial, on the other hand, is where a state hopes to
have a level of power that would convince an adversary that the state can expand or prolong a war,
and thereby make the adversary unable to achieve its strategic objectives. Thus, the core logic of how
deterrence by denial works lies in increasing the cost of an adversary’s actions through a strategy of
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attrition, thwarting its hopes of achieving a quick victory at a low cost. Since the end of the Cold War,
U.S. conventional military forces have dominated the world, and both deterrence by punishment and
deterrence by denial have been important components of the U.S. deterrence strategy. However, as
China’s conventional deterrence capabilities have risen, the basis for U.S. deterrence by punishment
against China has eroded. As a result, the importance of deterrence by denial has been emphasized
more, dissuading China from risking military action on the Taiwan Strait and South China Sea issues
by convincing China that it cannot win a war. The U.S. strategic community has discussed this in
some depth, and it mainly includes three core ideas:

First, U.S. deterrence mechanisms have undergone significant changes since the end of the Cold War,
and the established deterrence strategy is ill-equipped to meet U.S. needs. For deterrence to play its
proper role, it must be put into practice at the doctrinal level, that is, through specific military
strategies that send clear signals to adversaries. However, the U.S. deterrence strategy often seems
to fail. Richard Betts argues that the logic of deterrence broke down after the Cold War, and that the
defense policy the United States relied on to win the Cold War has performed very poorly.35 Not
coincidentally, Andrew F. Krepinevich, Jr. also suggests that as a result of technological and
geopolitical developments, the unprecedented military dominance that followed the Cold War has
ended, and using deterrence to contain aggression is becoming increasingly difficult.36 In fact, while
deterrence can certainly lose its effectiveness, most of the reasons for this are not problems with
deterrence itself, but rather problems with the policymakers who formulate deterrence strategies,
having ignored the need to shift deterrence paradigms according to specific scenarios.

Second, the effectiveness of U.S. deterrence by punishment against China has declined significantly.
Eric Heginbotham and Jacob L. Heim maintain that deterrence by the United States has long been
conducted mainly on the premise that it occupied a dominant position.37 Now, that dominance no
longer exists. Former Assistant Secretary of State A. Wess Mitchell has also suggested that, at
present, the United States’ external environment is undergoing significant changes that pose major
challenges to the U.S. model of punishment-based deterrence: The number of adversaries the United
States needs to deter is large; and U.S. competitors are better armed and are developing tactics to
circumvent deterrence by punishment.38 Some analysts also note that the geographical location of the
Taiwan Strait and the East China Sea limits U.S. options for deterrence by punishment. The United
States faces a number of dilemmas in implementing deterrence by punishment: Changes in U.S. and
Chinese power have led to shifts in the risk-benefit calculations of the two countries, and many of
China’s policy objectives are below the U.S. threshold for punishment-based deterrence. Even if the
United States were to wage a war to inflict punishment, it is unclear whether China would consider
the punishment to be a deterrent; and, as with all limited wars in the nuclear age, once conflict
breaks out, it may be difficult to keep the situation from escalating.39

Third, in order to respond to China, the United States needs to implement deterrence by denial more.
In recent years, the United States has adjusted its concept of conventional deterrence against China
in an attempt to make China recognize the difficulty of resolving disputes through war. U.S. Rep.
Mike Gallagher (R-WI) has called for a shift in the U.S. military’s approach to deterrence. It should
make greater use of deterrence by denial, denying an adversary’s attack in the first place, rather than
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committing to carry out deterrence by punishment after an adversary’s aggression, and in this way
respond to China’s ever-growing “threat.”40 Rush Doshi recommends that the United States adopt an
asymmetric strategy at the military level: Borrow from China’s book by developing asymmetric
weapons and deterrence to counter the impact of China’s anti-access and area denial strategy; help
allies and partners develop anti-access and area denial capabilities; and undermine China’s costly
efforts to build overseas bases.41 Elbridge A. Colby suggests that U.S. national defense must change.
In order to counter China’s growing power and ambition, it should deter and deny the outbreak of
war by preparing for war.42

When discussing the issue in this context, most analysts believe that U.S. deterrence strategy is
shifting from deterrence by punishment to deterrence by denial.43 The reason is that they believe that
deterrence based on denial, rather than on punishment, is best suited to addressing the United
States’ current strategic challenges. This is also consistent with a principle that the U.S. national
security strategy has always adhered to, i.e., “The goal is to deter conflict, and if deterrence fails, the
war must be won.”44 However, deterrence by denial is not more likely to succeed than deterrence by
punishment, and both the strategic choices of the deterring party and the strategic responses of the
adversary will affect the ultimate effectiveness of deterrence by denial.45 In particular, after the
outbreak of the Russia-Ukraine conflict, the United States punished Russia severely through
economic and financial sanctions, which are essentially a typical kind of deterrence by punishment,
and the United States likewise saw that it created a strong deterrent effect on the international
community. Therefore, the United States will flexibly choose or combine deterrence by punishment
and deterrence by denial, rather than stick to one strategy or the other.

iii. Learning from deterrence experience in the Russia-Ukraine conflict

To take a specific topic, U.S. conventional deterrence against China mainly comes down to the Taiwan
issue. After the outbreak of the Russia-Ukraine conflict on February 24, 2022, the United States
imposed a series of severe financial and economic sanctions on Russia and assisted Ukraine militarily
on a large scale. This in fact formed a deterrent effect against China, and brought about some new
changes in the strategic game between China and the United States on the Taiwan issue. The U.S.
strategic community has drawn analogies between the Russia-Ukraine conflict and the Taiwan issue,
eagerly summarized the experience and lessons learned from U.S. deterrence actions in the Russia-
Ukraine conflict, and proposed appropriate directions for policy adjustments. Broadly speaking, the
Russia-Ukraine conflict has influenced U.S. thinking on deterrence toward China in two ways.

First, on the Taiwan issue, the United States needs to learn from the experience and lessons of
Ukraine. After the outbreak of the Russia-Ukraine conflict, the U.S. strategic community realized that
the experience and lessons from Ukraine could be transplanted to the Taiwan issue to bolster
deterrence against China. On one hand, by demonstrating the setbacks Russia has suffered and the
costs it has endured in Ukraine, the perceptions of Chinese leaders and the public will be changed,
and China will be deterred from taking military action on Taiwan. [Former Assistant Secretary of
State] A. Wess Mitchell asserted, “By helping the Ukrainians inflict high costs on the invaders, the
United States and its allies can demonstrate the dangers that even a very large power faces of
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protracted conflict on hostile territory. The same can happen in Taiwan.”46 On the other hand, the
U.S. government realizes that Ukraine’s experience in the Russia-Ukraine conflict is worth learning
from and could be taken as a potential model for dealing with future conflicts in the Taiwan Strait.
U.S. European Command commander Tod D. Wolters, and USINDOPACOM commander John Aquilino
believe that the response of the United States and its allies to Russia’s attack on Ukraine could serve
as a potential model for responding to an attack by mainland China on Taiwan.47 According to a
Politico report, U.S. officials are urging Taiwan’s authorities to use Ukraine’s successful resistance to
Russian forces as a “playbook” for countering an attack by mainland China.48

Second, the United States believes that China is also studying U.S. deterrence in the Russia-Ukraine
conflict. Since the outbreak of the Russia-Ukraine conflict, the Biden administration has also been
looking at the pattern of China’s response to the Russia-Ukraine conflict and analyzing whether there
has been a shift in China’s position on the Taiwan issue. There are probably three different readings
within the U.S. government and strategic circles. The first reading suggests that China, influenced by
the deterrent effect of economic and financial sanctions against Russia and massive military
assistance to Ukraine by the United States and its allies, will learn from Russia’s lesson on the
Ukraine issue and act more cautiously on the Taiwan issue. Bonnie S. Glaser, director of the Asia
Program at the German Marshall Fund, and Jude Blanchette, who holds the Freeman Chair in China
Studies at the Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS), argue that the setbacks of
Russia’s military action in Ukraine and the West’s solidarity may prompt China to remain cautious on
the Taiwan issue.49 The second reading suggests that the deterrent effect of U.S. sanctions against
Russia will not affect China’s resolve on Taiwan, but may influence China’s strategic choices. Oriana
Skylar Mastro argues that the Russia-Ukraine conflict has not changed anything, that Chinese leaders
have not changed their view of U.S. power and resolve and the international community’s response,
and that China does not want to draw analogies between the Taiwan issue and the Russia-Ukraine
conflict.50 CIA Director William J. Burns argues that China’s leaders are carefully studying what
lessons should be learned from the Russia-Ukraine conflict, and that while this will not weaken
China’s “determination to control Taiwan,” it will affect China’s “calculations of how and when to do
so.”51 Some analysts agree with this point of view. They argue that, although the PLA will learn from
the Russia-Ukraine conflict and adjust its military plans, there is no evidence that the conflict has
changed China’s resolve to use force against Taiwan, nor has it amended its red lines or added
additional ones.52 The third reading suggests that the deterrent effect of the United States’
strangulation of Russia will strengthen mainland China’s resolve to settle the Taiwan issue. Some
analysts believe that Russia’s military action in Ukraine will accelerate China’s seizure of Taiwan.53

Evan Montgomery and Toshi Yoshihara also argue that the Russia-Ukraine conflict may cause China’s
leaders to be more determined and redouble their efforts to crush Taiwan’s will to resist. They
suggest that “Russia’s setbacks and Ukraine’s temporary successes could spur China to threaten and
use force earlier, so as to reduce the likelihood of U.S. military intervention and increase the
likelihood of Taiwan’s surrender.”54

Third, the United States must strengthen its military assistance to Taiwan and enhance its ability to
deter China. Enveloped in the atmosphere of the Russia-Ukraine conflict, the U.S. strategic
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community is building a narrative that China will take similar military action in the Taiwan Strait.
Some U.S. politicians are advocating that Taiwan’s authorities cannot wait any longer, and that the
United States and its allies must strengthen combat capabilities to be able to deter China and “defeat
a Chinese invasion” if necessary. 55 Andrew Erickson and Gabriel Collins posit that in order to counter
China’s “anti-access and area denial” on Taiwan, the U.S. and Taiwan authorities need to specifically
target China’s military weaknesses, based on the experience of Ukraine, invest in the areas of anti-
missile, air defense, maritime denial, coastal denial, mine warfare, information warfare, and civil
defense systems, and critical infrastructure resilience, to make Taiwan more difficult to invade,
conquer, occupy, and govern.56 Some analysts also believe that the biggest lesson from the Russia-
Ukraine conflict is that economic sanctions cannot stop a war from breaking out, and that the threats
issued under this deterrence model could only be enforced once Russia crossed the Ukrainian
border.57 To deter China, the United States and its allies need to accelerate the sale of advanced
weapons such as F-16s, missiles, and drones to Taiwan, which will turn it into a “porcupine.”58

Judging from the planning of the U.S. government and strategic community, they have probably
reached a consensus that Taiwan must prepare for war, not only by improving its defensive
capabilities, but also by increasing its will to fight. Only then can China be deterred.

To summarize, in terms of the conceptual innovation, capability building, and issue implementation of
U.S. conventional deterrence against China, the arena of interaction between U.S. and Chinese
conventional deterrence is mainly focused on the Western Pacific, and the core issue is Taiwan. In
this arena and issue, the increasing strategic pressure on the United States has forced it to enhance
its conventional military forces to deter China. This inevitably requires the United States to seek
innovation in the deterrence concepts used to guide U.S. military strategy. The core intention of the
United States is, by strengthening conventional military forces and integrating deterrence
capabilities, to change China’s cost and benefit calculations in a future conflict so that it will
eventually abandon the use of force to resolve related issues.

III. U.S. strategic initiatives to enhance conventional deterrence capabilities against
China

In the Indo-Pacific Strategy of the United States report released in February 2022, the United States
made strengthening deterrence an important element of the Indo-Pacific Action Plan.59 This also
indicates that the United States is aware that China is rapidly eroding its conventional deterrence
abilities, and it is attempting to seize the window of opportunity, adjust its course in a timely fashion,
and take a series of measures to enhance its own conventional deterrence abilities. At the strategic
level, the United States is mainly working on three aspects: strengthening defense S&T construction,
improving deterrence by denial capability, and consolidating Asia-Pacific alliance relationships.

i. Strengthening defense S&T construction

First is increased investment in S&T innovation. As China’s position in global production chains rises,
the United States has stepped up reviews and assessments of its own defense industrial base. Driven
by these reviews and assessments, the U.S. Congress has passed a series of bills in an attempt to
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compete with China in science and technology and seize the high ground through institutional design,
using national legislation to provide assurance for relevant investments. On April 20, 2021, Senate
Majority Leader Charles Schumer (D-NY) and Todd Young (R-IN) introduced the Endless Frontier Act
of 2021, which aims to strengthen the leading position of the government’s Big Science system,
promote S&T at the national level, and suppress China’s S&T competitiveness.60 On May 18 of that
year, Schumer introduced the U.S. Competition and Innovation Act of 2021, which was passed by the
Senate on June 8. Based on the Endless Frontier Act of 2021, the bill integrates chip and O-RAN
(Open Radio Access Network) 5G emergency appropriations, the Strategic Competition Act,
International Security and Governmental Affairs Committee provisions, and the “Meeting the China
Challenge Act.” The bill requires the U.S. government to increase investment in technology research
and development, the centerpiece of which is approximately $81 billion in new federal R&D funding
through the National Science Foundation and an investment of $52.7 billion in semiconductor
development to counter China’s growing influence.61

Second is increased military investment to consolidate traditional advantages. After a long period of
decline, the Trump and Biden administrations have attempted to increase military investment. In the
fiscal years from 2018 to 2023, the U.S. military budget was $699.9 billion, $716.3 billion, $738
billion, $740.5 billion, $753 billion, and $813.3 billion, respectively, providing ample funding for the
development and acquisition of weapons and equipment and combat platforms. In terms of
armaments, both the Trump and Biden administrations have supported new naval shipbuilding
programs. The U.S. Navy has launched the Shipyard Infrastructure Optimization Program (SIOP) to
upgrade the Navy’s four major shipyards over a 20-year period with $21 billion in investment.62 In
addition, the United States has tilted national defense resources toward the Western Pacific region.
In May 2017, the DoD proposed the Asia-Pacific Stability Initiative, which provides $7.5 billion to
support U.S. military force-building in the Asia-Pacific region.63 On January 1, 2021, the United States
passed the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2021. This bill proposed the Pacific
Deterrence Initiative, with an appropriation of $2.2 billion, aimed at strengthening the U.S. military’s
deterrence and defense posture in the Western Pacific.64 In the view of U.S. senators Jim Inhofe (R-
OK) and Jack Reed (D-RI), the Pacific Deterrence Initiative will improve budget transparency and
focus resources on key military capabilities for deterring China.65

Third is emphasizing technological innovation and adjusting the direction of technology development.
One idea for addressing the rapid growth of China’s military power involves relying on more
advanced technology to enhance the ability to deter China. First, U.S. technological superiority is
being used to offset China’s numerical superiority. In August 2014, then-Deputy Defense Secretary
Robert Work called for the United States to implement a Third Offset Strategy.66 The core of this idea
is for the United States to rely on its advanced military technology to offset China’s numerical
superiority in weaponry. In the case of the Navy, for example, the U.S. military is attempting to gain a
competitive advantage through more technologically advanced and better-equipped warships in the
face of China’s speed advantage in shipbuilding.67 Second, the direction of technological development
is being adjusted, as U.S. military technology development emerges from its post-Cold War detour.
After the Cold War, the U.S. military was in an “uncontested top dog” situation for a long time. As a
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result, it had taken a detour in terms of the technical direction of some weapons and equipment and
combat platforms. A representative example is the development of the littoral combat ships and
DDG1000 destroyer projects, guided by the concept of “sea-to-land” operations. In the shipbuilding
industry, which was once a source of pride for the United States, the U.S. Navy also lost the
competition with China, and its former glory is no more.68 In response, the United States promptly
stopped its losses and terminated the two projects, attempted to re-implement a maritime control
strategy, and made comprehensive adjustments in the areas such as strategy and tactics, operational
concepts, and equipment development.69

Finally, it is making up for the shortcomings in technology development and trying to catch up with
China’s leading pace in some areas. Since the 1996 Taiwan Strait Crisis, China has devoted itself to
the development of “assassin’s mace” weapons platforms. After more than two decades of
development, it has made significant breakthroughs in some areas. In response, the United States has
increased its investment and R&D in these areas. Taking hypersonic weapons as an example, the DoD
has been actively conducting research on the industrial infrastructure for hypersonic weapons, and in
2020 established an office of hypersonic weapons operations led by an Assistant Secretary of Defense
and the director of the DoD’s research and engineering office.70 At the same time, the United States
has increased its investment in the hypersonic weapons area, with the budget request reaching $3.8
billion in FY 2022 and climbing further to $4.7 billion in FY 2023.71 Driven by this, the U.S. Army,
Navy, and Air Force, and the Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency (DARPA) are competing to
develop multiple hypersonic weapons and have conducted multiple test launches. The United States is
also actively developing hypersonic weapon defense systems, and DARPA plans to develop a
hypersonic weapon defense system called Glide Breaker.

ii. Improving deterrence by denial capability

In recent years, the U.S. strategic community has carried out an in-depth discussion of the Taiwan
issue, reflecting the core concerns and primary intention of U.S. deterrence strategy. According to
Ely Ratner, the U.S. military needs to strengthen forward defense. He asserts that an operationally
credible forward deployment is a necessary condition when it comes to the power of U.S. forces to
implement deterrence.72 For the United States, strengthening deterrence by denial places greater
demands on building defensive and offensive capabilities.

In terms of building defensive capabilities, the United States is improving its ability to survive a
preemptive strike by China. To address China’s rapidly increasing deterrence capabilities, the United
States is upgrading its capabilities in a number of areas. First, it is improving its intelligence,
surveillance, and reconnaissance capabilities. In recent years, U.S. military reconnaissance
capabilities within the “first island chain” have been severely weakened, threatening the construction
of the U.S. military’s defensive capabilities. On one hand, Chinese intelligence, surveillance, and
reconnaissance systems have been greatly enhanced;73 on the other hand, U.S. intelligence,
surveillance, and reconnaissance services are still not prepared to effectively support gray-zone
operations or operations in highly competitive environments.74 To this end, the Center for Strategic
and Budgetary Assessments has proposed a “reconnaissance deterrence” concept of operations. They
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recommend that the U.S. military integrate key enabling technologies, such as U.S. and allied military
drones and floating balloons, unmanned surface ships, maritime buoys and gliders, undersea research
networks, and small space-based commercial satellite payloads, and employ sustained, effective, and
low-risk reconnaissance and surveillance to maintain real-time, continuous situational awareness
capabilities in key regions of the Western Pacific and Eastern Europe, thereby achieving the purpose
of deterring regional powers.75

Second, it is implementing distributed deployment. As China’s deterrence strength has risen, the
United States has shifted multiple batches of military forces from bases in Okinawa to Guam and
Australia over the past dozen years, aiming to offset China’s deterrence strength through distributed
deployment. This is in keeping with the U.S. Navy’s “Distributed Lethality” concept of warfare
introduced in recent years. This concept is designed to enhance the attack capability of U.S. Navy
surface ships by adjusting how naval combat forces are employed. The basic idea is to disperse the
deployment of surface ships, then rely on one’s technological advantages to concentrate firepower
against the opponent, and finally achieve control of the sea.

Third, it is reinforcing key infrastructure and enhancing logistics and maintenance capabilities. Some
analysts have suggested that the Biden administration, in making decisions about how to invest in
U.S. military capabilities in the future, should recognize the value of deterrence by denial and invest
in capabilities that enhance defense, focusing on strengthening infrastructure, logistics, and
partnering capabilities.76 The U.S. military has made significant efforts to enhance strike resilience,
fortify critical infrastructure, strengthen bomb-proof bunker construction, and enhance protective
measures for hangars, fuel depots, ammunition supply systems, and other critical facilities and
equipment. It has also made significant efforts to enhance logistics and maintenance capabilities to
improve counterattack capabilities and post-strike combat recovery levels.

Fourth, it is enhancing missile defense capabilities. Over the past decade or so, China has
successively deployed a series of ballistic and cruise missiles, represented by the DF-26, which have
Guam as a hypothetical target. The U.S. military has now clearly identified upgrading Guam’s missile
defense system as a U.S. priority in the Western Pacific. The United States has gradually realized that
relying only on the Army’s THAAD system and the Navy’s Aegis destroyers deployed to Guam is not
sufficient to deal with the Chinese “threat,” so it has increased investment in missile defense system
construction and deployed the land-based Aegis [ballistic missile defense] system in Guam to
establish a durable, all-around missile defense capability in the “second island chain.”77

In terms of building offensive capability, the United States has been focusing efforts to enhance
offensive capabilities against adversaries on three areas: First, it is accelerating the transformation of
the Air Force and strengthening air power construction. After the end of the Cold War, the U.S. Air
Force built a towering reputation for strategic deterrence based on its outstanding performance in
the Gulf War. However, the United States focused on the war on terror for 20 years. During this
period, China aggressively developed its military forces, and the emergence of a set of new
equipment, represented by the J-20, greatly weakened U.S. deterrence capability against China.
Although its air power continues to dominate, the United States has perceived strategic pressure. In
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August 2020, U.S. Air Force Chief of Staff Charles Q. Brown, Jr. stated that China is attempting to use
advanced weapons systems to directly counter and deny U.S. air power and challenge its air
superiority and reconnaissance and strike capabilities, in order to deprive the United States of its
global projection ability. In response, the U.S. Air Force must accelerate change and explore new
operational concepts. When defining the Air Force’s mission and capabilities, it must target
competitors’ operational doctrines, warfare approaches, and force development strategies; and it
must change its platform-centric view to focus on building capabilities against adversaries, change in
response to enemies, and outperform them in capability development and deployment.78

Second, it is leveraging asymmetric advantages and strengthening the counterattack role of
submarines. Lyle Goldstein maintains that the PLA has now significantly diminished the decisive
advantage of U.S. forces in underwater operations.79 Against this background, in addition to
conventional means such as expanding the size of the navy in the Western Pacific, accelerating the
development of new military technologies, and innovating operational concepts,80 the U.S. Navy is
attempting to leverage asymmetric advantages, and could rely on a strong submarine force to counter
China if a war were to break out. U.S. attack submarines and strategic nuclear submarines are both
at world-leading levels. The Ohio-class strategic nuclear submarine, the Seawolf-class attack
submarine, and the Virginia-class attack submarine all have powerful deterrence capabilities, and the
Columbia-class strategic nuclear submarine currently under construction is even more
technologically advanced. These forces could form a powerful deterrent against China. Although
China’s submarine silencing technology has made huge progress, it is still difficult to fully penetrate
the area search of U.S. and Japanese anti-submarine forces, thus allowing the United States to gain a
tremendous asymmetric advantage and enhance its deterrence capability.

And third, it is enhancing anti-landing operation capabilities. In a fundamental sense, the U.S.
forward defense hinges on whether the United States can enter the battlefield successfully, and its
key lies in solving the U.S. military’s troop deployment problem.81 When an adversary launches a
landing operation, the United States must have the ability to enter the battlefield and prevent the
adversary from occupying the area in question. In the view of some U.S. policy analysts, the United
States should adopt a “porcupine” strategy on the Taiwan issue, arming the Taiwanese authorities to
prevent mainland China from conducting an amphibious landing, and attempting to inflict heavy
casualties on China to buy time for the U.S. to intervene in the Taiwan issue.82 Judging from U.S. arms
sales to Taiwan for some time past, the U.S. goal is very clear: to provide defensive weapons to
Taiwan and strengthen anti-landing operations so as to maximize the cost of a Chinese landing
operation.

To summarize the above discussion, the U.S. seeks to increase its conventional deterrence
capabilities against China at both the defensive and offensive levels in order to offset China’s
geographical strategic advantage. While U.S. technology and capabilities remain dominant, the
reality of the Western Pacific’s remoteness from the U.S. homeland poses numerous problems for
U.S. forces. Therefore, to enhance its conventional deterrence capabilities, the United States must
adjust its concepts and circumvent the challenges posed by geopolitical shortcomings.



16

iii. Consolidating Asia-Pacific alliance relationships

Allies and partners have long played a central role in the United States’ Asia-Pacific strategy. Many of
Trump’s foreign policies greatly hurt the credibility of U.S. policy, however.83 Even the Trump
administration was aware of this problem. On January 12, 2021, a declassified version of the U.S.
Strategic Framework for the Indo-Pacific was released on the U.S. White House website. The
document states that one of the top U.S. interests in the Indo-Pacific is to “enhance the credibility and
effectiveness of our alliances.”84 After the Biden administration took office, it put repairing relations
with allies at the forefront of its foreign policy. In a speech on May 26, 2022, Secretary of State
Antony J. Blinken used three key words—invest, align, and compete—to summarize the U.S. strategy
toward China, which attempts to draw allies and partners into the competition with China.85 In fact,
while the Trump administration’s foreign policies had a political impact on alliances, the defense
relationships between the United States and its allies were minimally affected, and were even
strengthened to a large extent.

In terms of defense, the main focus of both the Trump and Biden administrations has been on three
conventional strategies. The first is enhancing U.S. defense relationships with these countries,
increasing strategic commitments to Asia-Pacific allies, and strengthening their confidence. The
second is strengthening the defense capabilities of Japan, South Korea, and Australia, encouraging
allies to take on more responsibility, further unleashing the strategic potential of allies and partners,
and implementing an active denial strategy against China.86 The third is focusing on multilateral
defense cooperation. On one hand, it is focusing on the role of “quadrilateral” mechanisms. For
example, the United States has actively upgraded the Malabar maritime military exercises into a joint
U.S.-Japan-India-Australia military exercise. Based on these measures, the United States is
attempting to strengthen defense cooperation with its allies and strategic partners to “show off its
muscles” to China and demonstrate its deterrence capabilities and determination. On the other hand,
it is strengthening its defense relations with the UK and Australia. On September 15, 2021, the
United States, the UK, and Australia announced the establishment of a trilateral security partnership,
further upgrading the security cooperation relationship between the three countries.

In the Western Pacific, allies and partners are crucial factors for the United States to enhance its
conventional deterrence capabilities. In terms of strategic credibility, the United States must also
maintain a balance between allies and adversaries, one that can appease allies and deter adversaries,
but must also control allies and stabilize adversaries. To this end, the United States has actively
strengthened its reassurances to allies. On April 24, 2018, U.S. Senators Cory Gardner (D-CT), Marco
Rubio (R-FL), Edward Markey (D-MA), and Todd Young (R-IN) jointly launched the 2018 Asia
Reassurance Initiative, which aims to enhance relations between the United States and its allies and
partners.87 On December 31 of that year, Trump signed the Asia Reassurance Initiative Act of 2018,
reaffirming the strategic commitment to Asian countries, and thereby countering China.88 The Pacific
Deterrence Initiative, which the United States proposed in June 2020, has the same purpose, being a
prescription for the current U.S. dilemma, both militarily and politically. Militarily, former
USINDOPACOM commander Davidson has called for the United States to invest more than $27 billion
over the next five years to enhance its defensive capabilities and resilience, and to prepare for the



17

defense of the first two island chains. 89The core issue is to strengthen U.S. forward deployments in
the Western Pacific and enhance U.S. missile defense capabilities in the Pacific, thereby breaking
through China’s “anti-access and area denial” capabilities, and ultimately achieving maritime
suppression. Improving communication, interoperability, and information sharing with allies is
therefore critical. Politically, the Pacific Deterrence Initiative has the deeper agenda of seeking to
reaffirm commitments to allies in the Asia-Pacific region by focusing on four areas of work: (1)
planning the defense budget around key priorities in the Indo-Pacific region, and increasing
transparency and congressional oversight of the defense budget; (2) focusing resources on firmware
capability gaps; (3) prioritizing cooperation with allies and partners; and (4) enhancing credible
deterrence.90

Taken together, the United States is attempting to use all the means at its disposal to enhance its
deterrence capabilities against China by working on three fronts: strengthening defense S&T,
enhancing denial deterrence capacity building, and improving relations with its Asia-Pacific allies.
The United States has opted for a comprehensive program, with both enhancement of its own
capabilities in some areas and reliance on allies in other areas, as well as a number of new ideas and
approaches, showing the self-evolving trajectory of the United States over time in dealing with great
power strategic competition.

IV. Impact of adjustments in U.S. conventional deterrence strategy against China

The power shift between China and the United States has now entered a critical period. Paul
Kennedy, speaking about the rise of China, has argued that changes in global politics, military might,
and economics mean that the United States has a new contender for global dominance.91 For China
and the United States, the ebb and flow of conventional deterrence capabilities, and the shift in the
offensive and defensive postures of conventional deterrence strategies, are bound to have a bearing
on the overall dynamics of great power strategic competition, and are bound to have a significant
impact on the world and regional security orders.

i. Accelerating the formation of a new strategic balance

The shift in the U.S. conventional deterrence concept and strategy has accelerated the mutual
adjustment between China and the United States, and there are even hints that they are entering a
security dilemma. For China and the United States, this is a turbulent period that is fundamentally
characterized by rapid changes in the power of both countries. In the economic and technological
fields, the United States is attempting to suppress and contain China’s further economic development
through economic and trade wars and high technology wars. In the military field, the two countries
have gradually come into tit-for-tat opposition in terms of force-building and operational concepts,
and military competition has become increasingly evident. In particular, after the outbreak of the
Russia-Ukraine conflict, the United States has drawn historical analogies with the Taiwan issue,
strengthened its determination to protect the Taiwan region militarily, and accelerated the pace of
increases in military deployments. In this context, the accelerated formation of a new strategic
balance in the Asia-Pacific region is manifested in three main ways.
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First, China and the United States are adjusting their strategic thinking, and significant shifts in their
strategic perceptions of each other are taking place. The United States’ mindset toward China is
relatively complex, exaggerating the Chinese “threat” while also believing that China underestimates
U.S. strength. This reflects the multidimensional perspective of U.S. strategic assessments of China
over the past few years, and demonstrates the difficulties major powers in strategic competition have
in making accurate assessments. Of course, we must also note that at present the United States has
completed its strategic assessment of China. The period of strategic anxiety has passed as well, to be
followed by a relatively stable strategic competition track. China’s perception of the United States has
also undergone a major transformation. Having experienced the U.S.-China trade war and high-tech
war, and weathered U.S. economic sanctions and coercive diplomacy, China has turned the corner on
its mentality of fearing the United States, and its strategic confidence is gradually rising. For both
China and the United States, the relationship between coercive threats and “reassurances” in
conventional strategic deterrence has gradually become unbalanced. According to Thomas C.
Schelling, coercive threats in deterrence require corresponding “reassurances” in order to function
better.92 At present, the “reassurances” on core issues between China and the United States have
shrunk and coercive threats have risen,93 making the imbalance in deterrence a key cause of strategic
instability between China and the United States.

Second, the strategic plans of China and the United States are also being adjusted, and there are
signs that overall strategies are being replaced with local strategies. The Taiwan issue is at the center
of capacity building and strategic planning for conventional deterrence in both China and the United
States. Although there are still other important issues between the two countries in various political,
economic, and security areas, such as high-tech competition, human rights issues, and the COVID-19
epidemic, the Taiwan issue is currently attracting the most attention, and the replacement of overall
strategies with local strategies has become an important and dangerous trend in the strategic
competition between China and the United States. On specific issues, the difficulties facing both
countries are specific, obvious, and very much unresolved. As some scholars have pointed out, once a
specific direction is involved, they face difficult issues such as how high a price can they afford to pay
in the Taiwan Strait, and how their military objectives in the South China Sea should be defined.94

When the space for strategic options between China and the United States shrinks or policy options
are reduced, such difficult choices will be the first questions considered before a crisis erupts. The
situation facing the United States and China on Taiwan has worsened since the outbreak of the
Russia-Ukraine conflict.

Third, major U.S. allies in the Asia-Pacific region are worried about the development of China’s
conventional deterrence. They are not only trying to strengthen their own defense capabilities, but
are also eager for stronger U.S. security commitments. To deter China, Japan has increased its
defense spending. In December 2020, the Japanese Cabinet decided to strengthen deterrence by
developing new cruise missiles to counter the so-called potential “threats” from China and North
Korea.95 Former Japanese defense minister Gen Nakatani has said that Japan’s main concern is
China’s growing military power, and that the Japan-U.S. alliance should strengthen vigilance,
surveillance, and deterrence through joint U.S.-Japan operations. 96 The Suga Yoshihide
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administration has repeatedly voiced its concern about “the importance of peace and stability in the
Taiwan Strait.” South Korea is highly dependent on China economically, and it also looks to China for
help on the North Korean nuclear issue. As a result, it expects good relations between China and the
United States. As one South Korean official put it, “South Korea is an ally of the United States, but it
also maintains a strategic partnership with China. It would be extremely difficult for Seoul to either
adopt a pro-U.S. balancing strategy or follow China’s rise.”97 Yet the inauguration of Yoon Seok-yeol
as South Korean president has changed this trend, as he is filled with worries about China and
prefers to follow the United States. Australia has become a pawn and point-man of U.S. efforts to
contain China, making irresponsible accusations against China on the South China Sea, human rights,
and COVID-19 traceability issues. On security issues, the rapid quantitative and qualitative increase
in Chinese military power has alarmed Australia and been a cause of pressure and fear for its
policymakers.98 In May 2021, the Australian government announced that it would invest $212 billion
in defense spending over the next decade to upgrade bases and purchase new weapons, so as to
enhance Australia’s deterrence and combat capabilities.99

ii. Pushing China to adjust its nuclear strategy

Changes in U.S. and Chinese conventional deterrence capabilities have also pushed the United States
to consider nuclear and conventional forces in an integrated manner.100 The main purpose of U.S.
nuclear strategy adjustment is to deal with strategic competition among powers and possible future
conflicts with them. Adjustments in the United States’ nuclear strategy have, in turn, pushed China to
rethink its own nuclear forces and nuclear strategy. China has long maintained a minimal nuclear
deterrent with smaller nuclear weapons. There have been some new developments, however. On May
8, 2020, on Weibo, Hu Xijin, who was then editor-in-chief of the Global Times, called for China to
increase its nuclear weapons to 1,000. This sparked a debate about whether China should increase its
nuclear weapons and where China’s nuclear strategy should go from here. Some scholars disagree
with Hu Xijin’s views. Li Bin argues that “the number of nuclear weapons needed is a very significant
issue concerning national security, and we should do this calculation with great caution.”101 Zhao
Tong also suggests that “the kind and size of nuclear arsenal China should maintain requires a
systematic and comprehensive analysis of the many capabilities of different types of nuclear weapons,
such as their maneuverability, destruction resistance, type of reaction, and penetrating capability. At
the same time, a comprehensive comparison must be made of potential adversaries’ technologies and
deficiencies in various capabilities such as reconnaissance, strike, damage assessment, and
defense.”102

This policy debate is easy to understand when it is placed within the framework of U.S.-China
strategic competition, especially when the focus is on the Taiwan issue. On the issue of China
increasing its nuclear arsenal, proponents and opponents proceed from different starting points.
Proponents are more likely to see strategic challenges for China in the future over the Taiwan issue.
They see that China’s nuclear forces lag considerably behind those of the United States, and that
there are shortcomings in terms of building deterrence against the United States. They believe that
the U.S. deterrence strategy and suppressive measures against China have whittled away the basis of
China’s policy of maintaining a minimum nuclear deterrent. If China is to reunify Taiwan, increasing
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nuclear weapons is the inevitable choice. The Global Times has editorialized that it was the United
States that triggered China’s sense of urgency on strengthening its nuclear deterrence, and argued
that “China’s strength-building must convince Washington that, in the event of a war on China’s
doorstep, they will never be able to win.”103 Thus, this line of thinking takes the resolution of the
Taiwan issue as the starting point for thinking about nuclear strategy, and is based more on political
logic. Opponents start more from the logic of professionalism, and advocate using professional
measurements to determine the number of nuclear weapons. Their basic argument is that China does
not need to over-elevate the Taiwan issue, and that maintaining a minimum nuclear deterrent is a
least-cost option that is also sufficient for safeguarding China’s current national security.

In terms of strategic planning, China is indeed also making strategic adjustments at its own pace. The
Proposal of the CCP Central Committee on Formulating the Fourteenth Five-Year Plan for National
Economic and Social Development and Visionary Goals for 2035 clearly states that it will “accelerate
military organizational form modernization, deepen reform of the national defense and military
forces, promote a revolution in military management, accelerate the transformation and construction
of military and armed police forces, expand the strategic forces and new quality combat forces for
new domains with a new character, build a high-level strategic deterrence and joint warfare system,
and strengthen the joint training, joint support, and joint application of military forces.”104 Improving
China’s conventional and nuclear deterrence capabilities is in line with the requirement to persevere
in our great struggle now that we face changes unseen in a century. Chinese President Xi Jinping has
stated, “We must adhere to the organic unity of political security, people’s security, and the
supremacy of national interests, dare to struggle as well as be good at it, and strengthen ourselves
comprehensively, especially by enhancing the strength of deterrence.”105

In terms of practical policies, China is also making important strategic adjustments. On one hand,
China is steadily increasing the number of nuclear weapons. According to the latest estimates from
the Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, China had 350 nuclear warheads as of January
2021, an increase of 30 from 2020;106 on the other hand, China is also improving its combat systems
and enhancing the survivability of its nuclear weapons. According to the Bulletin of the Atomic
Scientists, China may be building nearly 300 new nuclear missile silos. The increase in the number of
nuclear missile silos means that China’s nuclear deterrence is moving from a minimum to a medium-
level nuclear deterrent.107 China is also working on its combat readiness and operational concepts. It
is improving the mobility and survivability of its delivery systems, and it has made strides in road-
mobile ICBMs, solid-fuel ICBMs, strategic bombers, and ballistic missile submarines. A report from
CSIS maintains that the DF-41 ICBM has a range of 15,000 km, can carry up to ten individually
guided warheads, and can be deployed in three ways: road-mobile platforms, rail-mobile platforms,
and hardened silos, greatly increasing China’s nuclear deterrence capability against the United
States.108

iii. Development trends that affect the arms control system

The improvement in Chinese and U.S. conventional deterrence capabilities will affect the
development of the global arms control system. The progress of China’s conventional forces,
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especially the improvement of missile technology and strength, and its rising “anti-access and
regional denial” capabilities, have caused the distribution of conventional forces in the Western
Pacific region to develop in a direction favorable to China. As a result, the United States is attempting
to adjust its arms control strategy and release more strategic dividends to offset China’s progress.
This will have long-term implications for the arms control system.

First, the global arms control system is accelerating toward disintegration. The Trump administration
withdrew from the INF Treaty and the Open Skies Treaty, and since the United States withdrew from
the ABM Treaty in 2002, that left only the New START Treaty signed between the United States and
Russia in 2011. Despite the Biden administration’s renewal of the New START Treaty, “the era of
triumphant advances on arms control, disarmament, and nonproliferation issues is over, and all the
Biden administration has done is at best to prolong the life of arms control mechanisms that are
‘obsolete’ in America’s mind.”109

Second, it provides a pretext for the United States to demand that China participate in new arms
control negotiations. Requiring China to participate in arms control negotiations is a very good policy
tool that the United States can use to suppress China, whether China participates or not. If China
does not participate in arms control negotiations, the United States will put pressure on China. On
June 8, 2020, Marshall Billinglsea, then the chief U.S. arms control negotiator, said that the United
States and Russia had invited China to arms control negotiations as a way to pressure China.110 If
China participates in arms control negotiations, the United States will constrain China through a new
treaty, disrupting the pace of China’s military modernization and slowing the pace of China’s efforts
to catch up with U.S. conventional deterrence capabilities.

Third, it exacerbates nuclear proliferation risks. Australia, the UK, and the United States signed an
agreement on September 15, 2021, announcing the establishment of a “Trilateral Security
Partnership.” Australia unilaterally broke a $66 billion contract with France for conventional
submarines and plans to build eight nuclear attack submarines with technical assistance from the UK
and the United States. These submarines will have a longer range, be harder to detect, have a greater
missile payload, a greater strike range, and be better able to gather intelligence and deploy special
forces. This will greatly increase the power of Australia and the United States to deter China.
Australia, the UK, and the United States have taken full advantage of loopholes in established
international treaties, exacerbating nuclear proliferation risks. A potential proliferator could use a
naval reactor program as a cover for developing nuclear weapons. The reactors used in U.S. nuclear
submarines require highly enriched uranium, and Australia’s mastery of this capability would
accelerate the proliferation of nuclear infrastructure. Australia’s actions could spur Japan, South
Korea, and others to attempt to possess nuclear submarines and even seek nuclear weapons. In order
to enhance its own deterrence capabilities, the United States does not hesitate to license U.S.
technology to its allies to produce nuclear-powered submarines and long-range missiles. This will no
doubt open Pandora’s box, and the negative effects will be long-lasting.
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Conclusion

Within the framework of U.S.-China strategic competition, the United States is making timely
strategic adjustments to enhance its ability to deter China. This is a stress reaction to the shift in
power. China should correctly view the dynamic changes in the conventional deterrence capabilities
of both countries and should not exaggerate the decline in U.S. conventional deterrence capabilities.
The topic of whether the United States is in decline is not new, and while there is a consensus that it
is in relative decline, this kind of discussion is often misleading. For one thing, the sources of power
are diverse, and making accurate assessments is a very difficult task. In power comparisons between
China and the United States, there are multiple dimensions besides the economic dimension,
including alliances and the military and technological dimensions, making it difficult to accurately
assess the comparison at any given stage. U.S.-China competition may be in a state where the two
alternate in rising and leading, and it is wrong to read too much into the decline in U.S. conventional
deterrence capabilities. Second, the United States still maintains a significant advantage over China,
and one should have a sober awareness of this. Looking back at the U.S.-Soviet rivalry during the
Cold War, the ebb and flow of strength and strategic offensive and defensive postures were often
somewhere between real and imaginary, so it is important to clarify their underlying strategic intent.
Looking solely at policies themselves often leads to excessive anxiety. The United States has recently
claimed a decline in its conventional deterrence capabilities. The reasons behind this are very
complex, but overall there are three main reasons: (1) to play up the “China threat” and intentionally
depict China as a competitor; (2) to mobilize domestic forces in an attempt to build more of a social
consensus; and (3) to obtain more military spending and win more resources for the military. This has
happened many times in history, the classic example being the “missile gap” rhetoric that emerged in
the United States after the Soviet Union launched Sputnik. Therefore, when such arguments appear
in the U.S.-China strategic competition, one should not blithely get drawn in by them, but should
rather focus on deeper factors. It is important to note that the U.S. containment of China is not a
choice of tools, but a choice of a toolbox. The United States picks different toolboxes for different
topics. In observing the U.S. choice of a toolbox, one should also focus on the continuity of its policies.
In essence, there is little difference between the Biden administration’s and the Trump
administration’s strategies for containing China. This also reflects the fact that the time factor plays a
key role in the U.S. foreign policy framework: The United States is trying to seize the opportunity to
contain China as early as possible. China should also realize that the strategic competition between
the United States and China will be long-term, and only a steady course will take us far.
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Arms sales to Taiwan are an important tool for the U.S. government to develop substantive relations
with Taiwan and intervene in Taiwan Strait security affairs. In general, this policy aims to achieve the
following four objectives: in terms of strategic significance, to demonstrate the United States’
willingness and ability to intervene in the Taiwan issue; in terms of military significance, to maintain
the dynamic relative balance of power between the two sides of the Taiwan Strait; in terms of political
significance, to demonstrate the U.S. commitment to fulfilling the relevant provisions of the Taiwan
Relations Act; and in terms of economic significance, to channel excess benefits to the U.S. defense
and military-industrial complex. Of course, U.S. arms sales to Taiwan are also related to the state of
U.S.-China relations during a given period, as the U.S. government uses arms sales to play the
“Taiwan card” to exert pressure on China, while adjusting their timing and pace according to the
needs of the U.S.-China rivalry.

With regard to U.S. strategy toward China, the Obama administration launched the policy of
“rebalance to Asia and the Pacific,” positioning Taiwan as an important “economic and security
partner” of the United States. During Ma Ying-jeou’s presidency, Taiwan received more than $20
billion in arms sales and services from the United States. After Donald Trump became president in
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January 2017, his national security team underwent several adjustments and eventually formed an
anti-China policy circle headed by Mike Pompeo, secretary of state, Robert O’Brien, national security
adviser, and Mark Esper, secretary of defense. They viewed China as the most important strategic
threat to the United States and attempted to launch a “new Cold War” and comprehensive
confrontation with China. Along with a downward spiral of U.S.-China relations, the Trump
administration’s Taiwan-related policies gradually moved beyond the traditional constraints set by
U.S.-China relations. The gap between the United States’ so-called one China policy and the “one
China” principle to which China adhered increasingly widened, and there were significant changes in
U.S. thinking and strategy on arms sales to Taiwan. Not only are these changes reflected in the
normalization of arms sales and the offensive capabilities of the weapons sold, but they also dovetail
with the United States’ Indo-Pacific security strategy, the Western Pacific island chain strategy, and
the defense strategy of the Taiwan authorities. The content and forms of U.S.-Taiwan military security
cooperation continued to change after Democrat Joseph Biden became president in January 2021.
Geostrategically treating China as a systemic rival of the United States, he reconsidered and
gradually formulated the so-called new deterrence strategy toward China. Judging from the Taiwan-
related policy statements, actions, and strategic maneuvers in the first year of the Biden
administration, U.S. policy on arms sales to Taiwan will most likely continue in the same general
direction as that of the Trump era. This will have deep and complex implications for the strategic
competition between China and the United States and the security situation in the Taiwan Strait.

I. Manifestations and Characteristics of the Adjustments in U.S.
Policy on Arms Sales to Taiwan

Since the establishment of diplomatic relations between China and the United States in 1979, U.S.
arms sales to Taiwan have always been a particularly knotty issue in U.S.-China relations. The types,
value, and political implications of the weapons all reflect the continued deep involvement of the
United States in the Taiwan issue. In fact, the U.S. government’s China policy has long determined its
policy on arms sales to Taiwan, which in turn serves as a barometer of U.S. policy toward China. The
August 17 Communiqué on which the United States and China agreed has not really resolved the
issue of U.S. arms sales to Taiwan—or, rather, the United States has not abided by the spirit of the
communiqué. With China’s national strength growing and pace of military modernization
accelerating, the amount of U.S. arms sales to Taiwan has grown continuously and the weaponry
involved has become increasingly more advanced.1 The debate in U.S. domestic politics on arms sales
to Taiwan has never ceased, and the party in opposition often uses the issue as a tool of party politics
against the party in power.2 This situation took on new dimensions during the Trump administration
as U.S. strategy toward China underwent a fundamental shift and as strategic competition
increasingly characterized U.S.-China relations. In the past five years, the most significant changes in
U.S. arms sales policy toward Taiwan were as follows.

(i) A Shift from “Packaged” Arms Sales to Regular Arms Sales

The United States is the world’s largest arms exporter, and Taiwan is an important market for its
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weapons. The Obama administration adopted a package-deal approach arms sales to Taiwan, selling a
total of $14.07 billion in military equipment in three batches, including Patriot PAC-3 missile systems,
Black Hawk helicopters, retrofit of F-16A/B fighter jets, and Oliver Hazard Perry-class guided-missile
frigates. Although the Obama administration sold a considerable amount of military equipment to
Taiwan, its arms sales policy was nonetheless widely criticized by the Republican Party for the
lengthy review process and the relatively limited supply of offensive weapons. After Trump,
representing the Republican Party, took office in January 2017, he used arms exports as an important
means to stimulate the economy, boost employment, and win over military-industrial complex interest
groups. In 2018, based on the new National Security Strategy published the year before, the Trump
administration introduced a revised policy and implementation plan for conventional arms transfer
(CAT), which eased restrictions on U.S. export of conventional arms and simplified the arms transfer
process for U.S. allies and partners. Trump even encouraged U.S. diplomats to promote arms sales,
and the annual arms exports during his administration averaged significantly higher than those
during the Obama presidency.

According to statistics published in March 2021 by the Stockholm International Peace Research
Institute (SIPRI) in Sweden, the U.S. share of global arms exports increased to 37 percent in the
2016–2020 period, and the export value rose by 15 percent compared to 2011–2015. In fiscal year
2018 (October 1, 2017–September 30, 2018), the United States’ authorized arms exports totaled
approximately $192.3 billion, a 13 percent increase from the previous fiscal year. In FY 2020, the
United States exported $175 billion worth of military equipment, up 2.8 percent from $170.1 billion in
FY 2019.3

There are two main methods for U.S. arms exports: the Direct Commercial Sales (DCS) program, in
which U.S. companies and foreign buyers directly negotiate the sales, and the Foreign Military Sales
(FMS) program, in which buyers negotiate their purchases with the U.S. government. In FY 2020,
U.S. arms exports via DCS totaled $124.3 billion, a year-on-year increase of 8.4 percent, while the
total value of FMS cases decreased by 8.3 percent from the previous year to about $50.78 billion.4

This suggested a further increase in the Trump administration’s authorization of direct commercial
sales between U.S. defense industry and foreign governments. Simultaneously, in order to facilitate
arms sales to Taiwan, the Trump administration moved away from the previous package-deal
approach and normalized the process, reviewing a purchase request as soon as it was made and
announcing the results individually. Taiwan’s Democratic Progressive Party (DPP) authorities, led by
Tsai Ing-wen, also adjusted its procedure for procuring arms from the United States accordingly.
Previously, a “Letter of Request for Price and Availability” would first be submitted to the United
States to begin the formal process, and upon U.S. approval, a “Letter of Request for a Letter of Offer
and Acceptance” (LOR for LOA) would then be sent. To reduce the time frame and streamline the
process, the first step has been removed and the LOR for LOA can be sent directly. Trump presided
over the largest number of arms sales to Taiwan among U.S. presidents since the formal
establishment of diplomatic relations between China and the United States, having announced 11
sales amounting to over $18 billion. Following these adjustments, normalized arms sales provide a
relatively predictable timeline for Taiwan’s military buildup and budgeting.
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(ii) Relaxation of Restrictions on the Sale of Offensive Weapons as Appropriate

Due to the limitations of its military technology and defense industry and its dependence on foreign
arms, Taiwan has long purchased armaments from the United States to maintain its defense
capabilities. During the negotiations for the August 17 Communiqué, the United States required that
reduction of its arms sales to Taiwan be conditioned on China’s commitment to the peaceful
resolution of the Taiwan issue, but the final text of the communiqué did not contain such a statement.
5 In the text, the U.S. government states that “its arms sales to Taiwan will not exceed … the level of
those supplied in recent years” and that “it intends gradually to reduce its sale of arms to Taiwan,
leading … to a final resolution,” but it has never acted on those statements.6 Against the backdrop of
mainland China’s rising military power, tensions in cross-Strait relations that flared up after the DPP
returned to power in 2016 prompted the United States to reassess the significance of arms sales for
addressing the imbalance of military strength between Taiwan and China, which led to the sale of
more offensive weapons to the Taiwan authorities to bolster Taiwan’s so-called deterrence against
China. Some U.S. scholars justified this move with the following arguments. First, the U.S.
willingness to reduce arms sales to Taiwan as stated in the August 17 Communiqué was predicated
on China’s peaceful resolution of the Taiwan issue, but in recent years mainland China had been
gradually moving away from such a goal. Second, the serious power imbalance—especially the
disparity in military power—between the two sides of the Taiwan Strait made it increasingly difficult
for Taiwan to maintain its “de facto independence.” Lastly, the distinction between defensive and
offensive weapons had blurred with the development of modern military technology.

The gradual relaxation of the transfer of offensive weapons has become a new characteristic of U.S.
policy on arms sales to Taiwan. In the eleven arms sales to Taiwan during Trump’s presidency,
weapons that exceeded the Taiwan Relations Act’s stipulation of “arms of a defensive character”
included: 66 F-16V fighter jets ($8 billion), 135 AGM-84H/K SLAM-ER (Standoff Land Attack Missile –
Expanded Response) with a range of 250-300 km, HIMARS multiple rocket launchers with a range of
more than 250 km (which Taiwan calls “long-range precision strike system”), and 100 Harpoon
Coastal Defense Systems ($2.37 billion).7 On November 3, 2020, the United States sold four MQ-9B
SeaGuardian drones along with related equipment to Taiwan in a $600 million deal. It was the first
sale of a large drone to a foreign country since the Trump administration eased export restrictions on
drone technology. After taking office in May 2016, Tsai Ing-wen emphasized “defense autonomy and
industrial development,” making the defense industry one of six core strategic industries. Some “red
zone” equipment, however, was unable to be developed or manufactured in Taiwan, such as the sonar
systems and combat systems for its submarine program. In April 2018, the U.S. Department of State
approved a marketing license that would allow U.S. defense companies to sell Taiwan the sensitive
technology necessary for building its own submarines. During the Trump era, Taiwan’s air force
sought to acquire from the United States the AGM-158 Joint Air-to-Surface Standoff Missiles, which
would be mounted on its F-16 fighters and enable them—it was claimed—to strike high-value military
targets like command and control centers and air defense systems on the mainland. Such missiles are
clearly offensive in nature.
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(iii) A Focus on Alignment with the “Overall Defense Concept” of the Taiwan
Authorities

U.S. policy on arms sales to Taiwan has generally taken into consideration such factors as the balance
of military power between the two sides of the Taiwan Strait, the capabilities and state of Taiwan’s
defense, and the military strategy and defense policies of the Taiwan authorities. The Trump era saw
important changes in the assessment of those factors. Elbridge Colby, who served as deputy assistant
secretary of defense under Trump and assisted the then secretary of defense James Mattis in
developing the 2018 National Defense Strategy, argues that “a conflict over Taiwan is the key
scenario” among the Pentagon’s scenarios for a conflict with China.8 The Pentagon’s 2020 China
Military Power Report, which analyzes China’s military strategy, weapon development, military
disposition, and the situation in the Taiwan Strait, notes that mainland China has “directly equated
the ‘1992 Consensus’ to ‘one China’” and that it “continues to prepare for contingencies in the
Taiwan Strait to deter, and if necessary, compel Taiwan to abandon moves toward independence.”
The report, furthermore, considers it likely that China is “preparing for a contingency to unify Taiwan
with the mainland by force, while simultaneously deterring, delaying, or denying any third-party
intervention on Taiwan’s behalf.” With a defense budget 15 times that of Taiwan, it observes, China
has a range of options when it comes to military action against Taiwan, from an air and maritime
blockade to a large-scale amphibious assault to capture part or all of Taiwan or its offshore islands.9

According to U.S. scholar Richard Bush, Taiwan’s defense strategy long “envisioned an air and sea
battle against the PLA [People’s Liberation Army]” in the Taiwan Strait, which entailed surface
vessels, fighter jets, and tanks engaging in a symmetrical campaign. This idea was once feasible
“because Taiwan’s equipment was technologically more advanced than that of the PLA and also
because an island possesses natural defensive barriers.” PLA modernization, however, has closed or
eliminated that technology gap and “is creating a new gap in its own favor.” A war of attrition,
therefore, is no longer a good idea for Taiwan.10

Based on the above analyses, and with U.S. guidance, the Taiwan authorities have formulated a
“multiple deterrence [重层威慑] strategy” and an “overall defense concept” (ODC), which place more
emphasis on enhancing asymmetric warfare capabilities against mainland China while maintaining
conventional warfare capabilities. In 2019, in accordance with the military strategy of “resolute
defense and multi-domain deterrence [防卫固守、重层吓阻],” the Taiwan authorities set forth in their
national defense report an ODC of “force protection, decisive battle in littoral zone, and destruction of
enemy at landing beach,” which aims to “deal a deadly blow to the enemies and ultimately frustrate
enemies’ invasive mission” by taking advantage of the natural barrier of the Taiwan Strait and other
geographic advantages and applying “innovative/asymmetric operational thinking.” On May 20, 2020,
Tsai Ing-wen said in her re-election inauguration speech that apart from strengthening defense
capabilities, “future combat capacity development will also emphasize mobility, countermeasures, and
non-traditional asymmetrical capabilities.” The latest version of Taiwan’s Quadrennial Defense
Review, published in 2021, likewise emphasizes accelerated development of asymmetric capabilities,
especially “building up defensive capabilities to create advantageous conditions, based on the
strategy of ‘resolute defense and multi-domain deterrence’ and innovative/asymmetric operational
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thinking, which involves enhancing the capability of long-range precision strike and acquiring
advanced counterair, sea control, and ground defense weapons.”11

According to an article by Taiwan’s former chief of the general staff Lee Hsi-Ming, who first devised
the ODC, the three key elements of the concept are the preservation of combat strength, conventional
capabilities, and asymmetrical capabilities: “Taiwan must abandon the traditional idea of fighting a
war of attrition with the PLA and adopt an effective asymmetric defense posture combined with
asymmetric capabilities to prevent the PLA from landing on Taiwan.”12 The Taiwan authorities
characterize asymmetric weapon systems as small, mobile, accurate, lethal, numerous, dispersed,
inexpensive, and easy to use, along with a high degree of operational flexibility and battlefield
survivability. Examples include sea mines and miniature missile assault boats. As Lee Hsi-ming and
Eric Lee put it, with limited military resources, “the essence of Taiwan’s asymmetric capabilities is a
large number of small things.”13 For example, in a notice issued on October 27, 2020 announcing the
sale of 100 Harpoon Coastal Defense Systems to Taiwan, the U.S. Defense Security Cooperation
Agency pointed out that “the recipient will be able to employ a highly reliable and effective system to
counter or deter maritime aggressions, coastal blockades, and amphibious assaults.”14 Supplying
asymmetric combat weapon systems needed for the “resolute defense and multi-domain deterrence”
strategy looks set to become an important trend in U.S. arms sales to Taiwan.

II.  Background and Motivations of the Adjustments in U.S. Arms
Sales Policy toward Taiwan

The above changes in U.S. arms sales policy toward Taiwan are manifestations in the realm of
armaments of adjustments in the U.S. government’s Taiwan-related military security policy since the
formal establishment of U.S.-China diplomatic relations. In the context of escalating strategic
competition between China and the United States, the motives behind those changes can be analyzed
from geostrategic, political, and economic perspectives.

(i) Strategic Aspect

An essential tool of U.S. foreign and security policy, arms sales are often used by the United States to
(a) demonstrate a strategic interest in the situations in the regions to which the sales are made, (b)
strengthen military security relations with the recipient parties, (c) enhance the ability of allies and
partners to work with the United States in addressing security threats, and (d) show political
commitment and support to the recipients’ governing authorities. The U.S. political and military
circles believe that, since mainland China began a comprehensive modernization of its military, its
power projection and joint warfare capabilities have grown substantially, with significant increase in
the frequency and scale of its activities both inside and outside the first island chain. This has led to a
shift in the balance of hard power in the Indo-Pacific region, an increasingly serious imbalance of
military strength between the two sides of the Taiwan Strait, and even a constraint on the U.S.
military’s strategic projection and operational capabilities in the western Pacific region. The Trump
administration made Taiwan an integral part of its Indo-Pacific strategy and policy. Its Indo-Pacific
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Strategy Report, published in June 2019, put out by the Trump administration includes Taiwan within
the Indo-Pacific region strategy and policy. The report characterizes China as a “revisionist power”
intent on changing the status quo: “As China continues its economic and military ascendance, it seeks
Indo-Pacific regional hegemony in the near-term and, ultimately global preeminence in the long-
term.” Emphasizing the significance of U.S. defense engagements with Taiwan, the report notes that
“the PLA continues to prepare for contingencies in the Taiwan Strait to deter, and if necessary,
compel Taiwan to abandon moves toward independence. The PLA is also preparing for a contingency
to unify Taiwan with the mainland by force, while simultaneously deterring, delaying, or denying any
third-party intervention on Taiwan’s behalf.”15 According to a recent study by the United States’
Congressional Research Service, following two decades of rapid modernization, China’s military
forces now possess anti-access/area denial capabilities, and the Chinese navy’s priority is to prepare
for a potential conflict with U.S. forces in the Taiwan Strait.16 U.S. scholars have suggested that
mainland China’s military action against Taiwan may involve four main campaigns—joint missile and
air strikes, a blockade of the island, counterintervention measures against U.S. forces, and island
landing operations—the first three of which are generally believed to be well within China’s
capabilities.17 Therefore, the strategic cost to the United States of military involvement in a conflict
over Taiwan has considerably risen. In recent years, U.S. strategists have highlighted a growing risk
that China may adopt a “fait accompli” strategy against Taiwan—that is, invading and seizing control
of Taiwan before U.S. forces can respond effectively, resulting in a fait accompli of cross-Strait
reunification that would be difficult to reverse.18

A congressional report notes that historically, mainland China tended to increase military activities
around Taiwan and display its military might around important events in Taiwan’s electoral cycle and
other political events related to “Taiwan independence”, such as referendums on constitutional
amendments and United Nations membership application. After Tsai Ing-wen took office in 2016,
China’s military aircraft began to conduct circumnavigation flights around the island, cross the
Taiwan Strait median line, and frequently enter the air defense identification zone created by the
Taiwan authorities. Such activities have overturned established norms and created “new facts on the
ground,” increasing the likelihood of an incident or even a crisis in the Strait.19 The report, moreover,
argues that China’s operations near Taiwan in 2020 may suggest experimentation with new
strategies. Traditionally, Taiwan’s defense planners and U.S. analysts have assumed that China would
launch attacks from the island’s west, but the PLA’s circumnavigation flights and naval transits
through the Gonggu [Miyako] Strait indicate that it could also attack from the north or east.20

According to a study by the Institute for National Defense and Security Research, a think tank
affiliated with Taiwan’s defense ministry, China’s strategy for attacking Taiwan clearly emphasizes a
rapid, decisive victory before U.S. forces arrive.

In 2020, the Chinese government for the first time publicly denied the existence of the so-called
“Taiwan Strait median line, and China’s military aircraft operated regularly and with increasing
frequency in the airspace southwest of the island, which caused growing concern in Washington and
Taipei about the situation in the Taiwan Strait. The Trump administration saw China as its main
strategic competitor, and Trump’s Secretary of State Mike Pompeo and national security adviser
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Robert O’Brien maintained a “new Cold War” mentality toward China. On military security matters,
they saw U.S.-China competition as a zero-sum game and advocated the containment of China,
treating Taiwan’s security as an integral part of U.S. strategic security in the Indo-Pacific region. This
was evidenced by the U.S. Strategic Framework for the Indo-Pacific, which was formulated in 2018
and declassified in part before Trump left office. The document calls for “devis[ing] and
implement[ing] a defense strategy capable of, but not limited to: (1) denying China sustained air and
sea dominance inside the ‘first island chain’ in a conflict; (2) defending the first-island-chain nations,
including Taiwan; and (3) dominating all domains outside the first island chain.” In addition, it
specifies an objective to “enable Taiwan to develop an effective asymmetric defense strategy and
capabilities.”21 Accordingly, the Trump administration included Taiwan as an important component of
the United States’ Indo-Pacific Strategy and openly made security relations a core element of U.S.-
Taiwan relations, using arms sales as a means of demonstrating the United States’ commitment to
Taiwan’s security, to enhancing Taiwan’s defense capabilities, and to strengthening deterrence
against mainland China.

On August 30, 2019, the then national security adviser John Bolton declassified a memorandum sent
in 1982 by former President Reagan to his secretary of state George Schultz and secretary of defense
Caspar Weinberger, after he had signed the August 17 Communiqué. In that internal memo, Reagan
states that “the U.S. willingness to reduce its arms sales to Taiwan is conditioned absolutely upon the
continued commitment of China to the peaceful solution of the Taiwan-PRC differences … [T]he
linkage between these two matters is a permanent imperative of U.S. foreign policy,” and that “it is
essential that the quantity and quality of the arms provided Taiwan be conditioned entirely on the
threat posed by the PRC.”22 On July 16, 2020, Bolton’s successor O’Brien declassified a State
Department cable to the American Institute in Taiwan (AIT), drafted on July 10, 1982, which notes
that “any significant change in PRC actions in the direction of a more hostile stance toward Taiwan
will invalidate any understanding we may reach with Beijing regarding our future arms sales to
Taiwan.”23 Clearly, the Trump administration linked the issue of arms sales to Taiwan directly to
China’s approach to resolving the Taiwan issue. The United States Strategic Approach to the People’s
Republic of China issued by the White House in May 2020 quoted Reagan’s insistence that “the
quantity and quality of the arms provided Taiwan be conditioned entirely on the threat posed by the
PRC.”24 By expanding the scale and content of arms sales to Taiwan, the Trump administration
focused on supporting the Tsai Ing-wen administration’s multiple deterrence strategy and overall
defense concept, in order to partially offset or asymmetrically counter China’s ability to conduct
military operations against Taiwan, which would buy more time for a U.S. military intervention in
case of a contingency in the Taiwan Strait.

(ii)  Legal Aspect

The U.S. Congress’s use of legislative means to influence arms sales to Taiwan reached a peak during
the Trump era, which saw the legal structure underpinning the United States’ Taiwan policy evolve
from the traditional three U.S.-China joint communiqués and the Taiwan Relations Act to three
Communiqués, five acts, and the “Six Assurances” to Taiwan. The five acts are the Taiwan Relations
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Act (1979), the Taiwan Travel Act (2018), the Asia Reassurance Initiative Act (2018), the Taiwan
Allies International Protection and Enhancement Initiative (TAIPEI) Act (2020), and the Taiwan
Assurance Act (2020). These laws focus on lifting restrictions on official U.S.-Taiwan exchanges,
upgrading the U.S.-Taiwan military security relationship, and supporting Taiwan’s effort to expand
international engagement. The implementation of regular, institutionalized, and tailored arms sales to
Taiwan was an important legislative goal. The Taiwan Relations Act, for example, provides that the
United States “shall make available to Taiwan such defense articles and defense services in such
quantity as may be necessary to enable Taiwan to maintain a sufficient self-defense capability.” The
Asia Reassurance Initiative Act stipulates that the president “should conduct regular transfers of
defense articles to Taiwan that are tailored to meet the existing and likely future threats from the
People’s Republic of China, including supporting the efforts of Taiwan to develop and integrate
asymmetric capabilities, as appropriate, including mobile, survivable, and cost-effective capabilities,
into its military forces.”25 Further refining the provisions, the Taiwan Assurance Act reiterates the
U.S. government’s support of “Taiwan’s continued pursuit of asymmetric capabilities and concepts”
and reaffirms regular arms sales and transfers to Taiwan to enhance its self-defense capabilities,
“particularly its efforts to develop and integrate asymmetric capabilities, including undersea warfare
and air defense capabilities.” It urges Taiwan to “increase its defense spending in order to fully
resource its defense strategy.”26 Since the 2017 National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA), signed
into law in the last days of the Obama administration, numerous Taiwan-related clauses have been
included in the succeeding NDAAs. The “Six Assurances,” which indicate that U.S. arms sales to
Taiwan will continue for an indefinite period of time, was for the first time written into law in the
2018 NDAA, and there has been emphasis—expressed in “sense of Congress” provisions—on
supporting Taiwan’s development of asymmetric capabilities through arms transfers. The 2020 NDAA
required that the Pentagon provide a report on the regular transfer of U.S. defense articles that were
mobile, survivable, and cost-effective to most effectively support Taiwan’s asymmetric defense
strategy.27 Such legislation lay the legal and political foundation for the Trump administration’s
expansion of arms sales to Taiwan, and even after Trump left office, similar bills have continued to be
introduced. The Republican senator James Risch (R-NY), ranking member of the Senate Foreign
Relations Committee, led the introduction of a draft “Taiwan Deterrence Act,” which would authorize
the U.S. State Department to provide $2 billion a year in Foreign Military Financing for Taiwan
during fiscal years 2023–2032 for the procurement of U.S.-made defense equipment.28

(iii) Technological Aspect

For over a decade, the United States has gradually relaxed its rules for arms sales and streamlined
the review process for arms exports. In 2009, the Obama administration initiated a review of the
United States’ export control system, and to improve efficiency, some less sensitive military items
were eventually moved from the State Department’s export control list to one managed by the
Commerce Department’s Bureau of Industry and Security. Released in 2018, the Trump
administration’s revised Conventional Arms Transfer policy aimed at further easing export
restrictions. It requires that proposed arms transfers take account of such criteria as the national
security of the United States, the economic security of the United States and innovation, relationships
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with allies and partners, human rights and international humanitarian law, and nonproliferation.
Specifically, arms sales must be consistent with “United States interests in regional stability,”
especially when such transfers involve power projection or anti-access or area denial capability. A
proposed transfer, moreover, needs to consider its effect on the United States’ technological edge,
including “the recipient’s ability to protect sensitive technology, the risk of compromise to U.S.
systems and operational capabilities, and the recipient’s ability to prevent the diversion of sensitive
technology to unauthorized end users.”29 The U.S. government repeatedly urged the Tsai Ing-wen
administration to step up the protection of the advanced military equipment and technology
transferred to Taiwan. To this end, the Tsai government amended laws to tighten control over
sensitive military technologies, impose limits on travel to mainland China for personnel working on
core technologies, and raise the penalties for visiting the mainland in violation of the regulations.
These measures have, to some extent, allayed U.S. concern about technology proliferation and leaks.
In a July 2020 statement, the Trump administration called the standards of the Missile Technology
Control Regime (MTCR) “outdated,” saying that they “give an unfair advantage to countries outside of
the MTCR and hurt United States industry.” Trump thus decided to invoke “national discretion” to
override the MTCR’s restrictions on exporting unmanned aerial systems, which directly removed the
obstacle to selling MQ-9B drones to Taiwan.30

(iv) Economic Aspect

Supporting the defense industry and boosting employment are important considerations for U.S. arms
sales. A presidential memorandum issued in 2018 on conventional arms transfer (CAT) policy noted
that the defense industrial base employed more than 1.7 million people. The memorandum aimed to
outline an approach to arms sales that would bolster the U.S. economy, enhance the ability of the
defense industrial base to create jobs, and help the United States maintain a technological edge over
potential adversaries.31 According to a SIPRI report published in March 2021 on trends in
international arms transfers in the preceding year, the United States remained the world’s largest
arms exporter by far, delivering arms to 96 states and territories in 2016–2020 and increasing its
global share from 32 percent in 2011–2015 to 37 percent. SIPRI data released in December 2020
showed that the top five companies in global arms sales in 2019—Lockheed Martin, Boeing, Northrop
Grumman, Raytheon, and General Dynamics—were all based in the United States, together
registering $166 billion in sales. 12 U.S. arms companies ranked in the top 25 and accounted for 61
percent of the total arms sales of the top 25.32

The Trump administration underlined the economic benefits of arms sales, and Taiwan has been a key
client of U.S. military equipment and services. Brent Christensen, the then director of the AIT, told a
forum in November 2020 that Taiwan was acknowledged as the biggest buyer of U.S. weapons. As the
international community widely observe the “one China” principle, virtually no other country than the
United States still openly sells arms to Taiwan, which has made the country Taiwan’s most important
source of foreign arms. Taiwan’s 2019 defense budget was $11.163 billion, a 3.9 percent increase
over 2018. In a December 2020 speech at the Hudson Institute, a conservative U.S. think tank, Tsai
Ing-wen said that Taiwan’s regular defense spending would reach $14.9 billion in 2021, accounting
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for more than 2.2 percent of its GDP, and that it would invest in “the right equipment and training.”33

In addition to the regular budget for arms procurement, the Taiwan authorities have further hiked
their defense procurement spending with a special budget for the purchase of F-16V fighters and
other large-scale weapons acquisitions from the United States, to be allocated over several years.
Lockheed Martin, Boeing, Raytheon, and General Dynamics—the main contractors for the weapons
sold to Taiwan—have long profited from the lucrative deals.

III. Implications of the Policy Adjustments

Since Trump became president, Taiwan Strait security issues have become increasingly prominent in
U.S.-China security competition, and adjustments to the defense strategies and military policies of the
U.S. government and Taiwan authorities have become an important factor when it comes to tracking
and studying the security situation in the Taiwan Strait.

(i) Taiwan’s “Overall Defense” and the United States’ Response to a Fait Accompli

Since the United States broke off diplomatic relations with Taiwan in 1979, the transfer of defense
articles and services has been central to their military relations, and it has always been seen as a
barometer of U.S.-Taiwan relations. After the third Taiwan Strait crisis erupted in 1995, the United
States grew concerned about a contingency in the Taiwan Strait and established the “Monterey
Talks”—an annual strategic security dialogue with Taiwan—two years later.34 Although George W.
Bush, who became U.S. president in 2001, opposed the then Taiwan leader Chen Shui-bian’s goal of
“de jure independence” and took care to avoid conflict with China in the Taiwan Strait, military
cooperation with Taiwan continued to develop, with the resumption of visits by U.S. military
personnel to observe the Han Kuang military exercises. After taking office in 2008, Obama initiated a
strategic “rebalance to Asia and the Pacific” to counteract China’s influence, encouraging Taiwan to
enhance its defense capabilities with “asymmetric” and “innovative” thinking.35 In 2018, the Trump
administration released a new national defense strategy, which highlighted maintaining the
capabilities to respond to the rise of China’s military power and a contingency in the Taiwan Strait.
The Tsai Ing-wen administration held close talks with the United States on how to enhance Taiwan’s
defense capabilities and jointly maintain deterrence against mainland China.

During the Trump years, there was much discussion among U.S. strategists about “arming Taiwan” to
hamper China’s reunification process. The goal of arming Taiwan is to “equip Taiwan with the
capability to deter the PLA from initiating reunification by force, and—failing that—to hold out until
the United States intervenes, so as to defeat China’s fait accompli strategy.” To achieve that goal,
Taiwan needs to adopt a “hedgehog” or “porcupine” strategy, which is reflected in Taiwan’s overall
defense concept. 36 Alexander Huang, former deputy minister of Taiwan’s Mainland Affairs Council,
believes that the ODC was actually developed jointly by Taiwan and the United States, and gradually
took shape through collective discussions among staff officers of Taiwan’s defense ministry.37

Elaborating on the U.S. view of the ODC at the 2018 U.S.-Taiwan Defense Industry Conference, the
then deputy assistant secretary of defense David F. Helvey said that “the ODC concept focus on
asymmetric warfare, force preservation, and littoral battle leverages Taiwan’s geographic
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advantages, while exploiting the key challenges an amphibious invading force is likely to face.”
Moreover, he noted, “the concept’s prioritization of survivable, mobile, and more numerous precision-
guided weapons and advanced surveillance assets is a highly effective approach to countering the
PLA’s quantitative advantages and operational strengths.”38 Speaking at the opening of the following
year’s conference, Chang Guan-chung, who was vice minister of national defense, systematically
explained how asymmetric capabilities support the ODC strategy of “decisive battle in littoral zone
and destruction of the enemy at landing beach”: “The ground systems include mobile anti-armor
weapons, mobile air defense missiles, mobile precision-guided MLRS [multiple launch rocket system]
and artilleries. The naval systems, in addition to submarines, include coastal mobile anti-ship missiles
[and] sea mines. … The buildup of air systems is focused on long-range multi-function and long-
duration UAVs [unmanned aerial vehicles] and air-launched stand-off precision weapons.”39 Taiwan’s
2021 Quadrennial Defense Review details in the “Developing Asymmetric Capabilities” section how it
envisions asymmetric warfare: “Asymmetric warfare is about ‘evading enemy’s strengths and
exploiting their weaknesses.’ [Taiwan’s armed forces] continue to develop asymmetric capabilities to
strike the operational centers and key nodes of the enemy. The geographic advantages of the Taiwan
Strait shall be tapped to shape favorable conditions for us to disrupt the operational tempo of the
enemy, frustrate its attempts and moves of invasion at decisive points to ‘strike a dispersed enemy
with a united blow,’ and achieve the final victory to defeat the enemy.” On strengthening asymmetric
capabilities, the document explains: “Asymmetric capabilities that are small, numerous, smart,
stealthy, mobile, and hard to detect and counter shall be built up. To improve multi-domain strike
capabilities, coastal mobile anti-ship missiles, light and rapid maritime force, and advanced naval
mines are to be integrated as a multi-layered maritime strike power. In addition, highly maneuverable
and rapidly spreadable field air defense and anti-armor capabilities are to be strengthened. Moreover,
new offensive and defensive technologies of EW [electronic warfare] and cyberwarfare, as well as
multi-functional unmanned systems for surveillance and strike continue to be acquired.”40

Taiwan’s ODC and the U.S. strategy to defeat a fait accompli are aligned with and complementary to
each other, and the ODC fits in with the U.S. need to “arm Taiwan.” It is an integral element of the
United States’ efforts to bolster its military deterrence against China. According to Richard C. Bush,
the ODC serves two purposes: first, to raise the difficulty of a PLA attack or blockade to such an
extent that China considers the risks unacceptable; and second, to buy time for the United States to
intervene militarily, assuming a U.S. willingness to do so.41 A RAND Corporation report argues that
the most effective way to deter Chinese military action against Taiwan is for the island to focus on
upgrading its own anti-access and area denial (A2AD) capabilities; for example, modernizing—and
expanding the stock of—Taiwan’s cruise missiles could make the cost of an amphibious invasion
attempt by China intolerably high.42 Helvey, who was involved in developing U.S. military security
policy related to Taiwan, believes that Taiwan is capable of further developing and fielding
asymmetric capabilities, in such forms as land- and sea-based cruise missiles, short-range air
defenses, MLRS, small fast attack boats, unmanned aerial vehicles, coastal defense artillery, and
naval mines.43 He has also commented that, as the scale and scope of U.S.-Taiwan defense
engagement continue to grow, the United States is focusing on “working with Taiwan to build
credible war fighting systems to achieve multi-domain deterrence.” 44 During Trump’s presidency,
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U.S. military strategy and disposition were adjusted in response to the great power rivalry with
China, with emphasis on the building of effective multi-domain deterrence and the mobility,
survivability, and lethality of U.S. military equipment. The policy of arming Taiwan meant that
adjustments to U.S. defense strategy naturally affected Taiwan’s military policy and equipment
deployment, and Taiwan has significantly boosted its annual defense spending.45 In March 2021,
Taiwan’s defense ministry reported, “The major military acquisitions in recent years all involved
weapons and equipment that can quickly enhance combat capabilities but that Taiwan cannot develop
or produce on its own in the short term.”46 During an inspection of the Taiwan navy’s Haifeng Brigade
in September 2021, Tsai Ing-wen remarked that missile units play a vital role in asymmetric warfare
owing to their high mobility and stealth. In the future, U.S. arms sales to Taiwan will likely become
more regular and institutionalized, and U.S.-Taiwan military cooperation will focus on providing the
island with weapons that feature high mobility, cost-effectiveness, long-range precision strike
capability, and ease of mass production.

(ii) The China-U.S. “Game of Deterrence” and Security Dilemma

On the whole, since coming into power again in Taiwan in 2016, the DPP has adopted a U.S.-reliant,
pro-Japan, and anti-China stance, refusing to recognize the 1992 Consensus and defying the “one
China” principle while pursuing an “incremental Taiwan independence” agenda, which has led to a
spiraling deterioration of the security situation in the Taiwan Strait. The United States has played a
role in exacerbating tensions and conflict, with an increase in the frequency, scale, and quality of
arms sales to Taiwan; regular transit of warships and military aircraft through the Taiwan Strait;
reconnaissance off the southeastern coast of mainland China; and naval operations close to the
islands and reefs under China’s actual control in the South China Sea as a form of protest. U.S.-
Taiwan military activities have become more public, and the U.S. factor is an external impetus for the
DPP’s policy of “resisting China and rejecting reunification by means of military force.” In the 2021
Quadrennial Defense Review, long-range strike is listed as a focus of Taiwan’s force buildup and
equipment acquisition: “Air-launched missiles with highly extended range and stand-off attack
weapon systems are to be developed to inflict precision strikes against the enemy, stretch out the
depth of strategic defensive operations, and conduct multi-domain deterrence.”47 The Tsai
administration has made missiles capable of “attacking at source” a crucial element of asymmetric
capabilities, setting aside a special budget of 200 billion New Taiwan dollars in the 2022 defense
budget to acquire missiles and related equipment.

According to neorealist political scientist Robert Jervis, a security dilemma arises when the means by
which a state tries to enhance its own security threaten or undermine the security of others.48 Michael
Swaine, a U.S. scholar focusing on Asia-Pacific security, argues that the United States will cause and
exacerbate a security dilemma with China in the Taiwan Strait if it increases the scale and
capabilities of the arms sold to Taiwan in full support of the island’s development of asymmetric
capabilities against China, as such action will aggravate China’s concern about a U.S. intent to
contain and undermine China.49 With the United States and Taiwan changing the status quo and
upsetting the balance in the Taiwan Strait, China has taken a series of measures to uphold the “one
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China” principle and oppose interference by outside forces, such as rejecting Taiwan’s claim of a
median line in the Taiwan Strait and sending aircraft across it, projecting military power past Taiwan
and the first island chain toward the western Pacific, conducting regular military training in the air
and waters southwest of Taiwan, and conducting island encirclement patrols via the Bashi Channel
and the Gonggu [Miyako] Strait. On October 26, 2020, China’s Ministry of Foreign Affairs announced
that, in order to safeguard national interests, China had decided to take necessary measures and
impose sanctions on Lockheed Martin, Boeing Defense, Raytheon, and other U.S. companies involved
in arms sales to Taiwan, as well as on other relevant U.S. individuals and entities that had played a
egregious role in such arms sales.50 In response to the inclusion of a “sense of Congress” provision in
the 2018 National Defense Authorization Act that called for port of call exchanges between the U.S.
and Taiwan navies, a diplomat at the Chinese embassy in Washington said that “if the United States
sends a warship to Taiwan, China will activate its Anti-Secession Law,” warning that “the day that a
U.S. Navy vessel arrives in Kaohsiung is the day that our People’s Liberation Army unifies Taiwan
with military force.”51

In terms of dynamic interaction, a game of deterrence and counterdeterrence has begun to emerge
between the United States and China over security in the Taiwan Strait. Deterrence is a credible
retaliatory threat designed to make an adversary aware that its planned military actions will not
succeed, that the costs will outweigh the benefits, or that the attempt involves incalculable risk.
Deterrence can be achieved through a range of measures: the physical presence of military power,
the demonstration of military might, and the limited use of force.52 In the larger picture, U.S. arms
sales to Taiwan cannot change the balance of military power in the Taiwan Strait. Trevor Thrall, a
scholar of security issues at George Mason University, argues that China has a “massive advantage,”
as it is capable of launching a devastating first strike with its missile, air, and cyber capabilities,
followed by a blockade of the island with its navy and anti-access/area denial weapons.53 Given the
upgrading of substantive political and military relations between the United States and Taiwan, China
took the necessary political, diplomatic, and military actions as a warning and deterrence. The United
States, however, perceived them as attempts to undermine its strategic credibility and change the
status quo, and responded with counterdeterrence measures, including escalated arms sales to
Taiwan, frequent patrols by military aircraft and vessels around the island, the strengthening of the
U.S.-Taiwan Political and Military Dialogue,54 and the establishment of the Pacific Deterrence
Initiative (PDI). The PDI aims to boost U.S. investment in missile defense, military airfield and port
infrastructure, and stocks of fuel and munitions in the Asia-Pacific region, so as to modernize the U.S.
military’s forward operating platforms in the Indo-Pacific and enhance deterrence against China. The
2022 National Defense Authorization Act authorized approximately $770 billion in defense spending
for FY 2022, a 5 percent increase from the previous fiscal year. $7.1 billion was allocated to the PDI.
To prevent a fait accompli of cross-Strait reunification, the United States sells offensive missile
systems to Taiwan and supports its development and production of medium- and long-range missiles,
which harm China’s security interests. In 2021, Taiwan’s defense ministry for the first time sent
officials to the U.S. Department of Defense’s Strategic Capabilities Office, where they discussed with
their U.S. counterparts closer cooperation in the development of strategic capabilities as well as new
military technologies and operational capabilities. The U.S. Congress has taken a more aggressive
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stance than the executive branch, and in legislation has included language on inviting Taiwan to
participate in the United States’ Exercise Red Flag, considering the feasibility and advisability of
resuming mutual naval port of call visits, and expanding “senior military-to-military engagement and
joint training” between U.S. and Taiwan armed forces.55 Michael Swaine observes that in U.S. policy
circles, those who advocate increasing military deterrence against China have proposed boosting U.S.
military capabilities in Asia, assisting Taiwan in developing its capabilities, deepening U.S.-Taiwan
political and defense relations, and demanding a greater commitment from Japan to support the
United States if it is involved in a conflict over Taiwan. Some have even argued that the United States
should go to any lengths to deter China, with calls to deploy troops on Taiwan and conduct joint
military exercises.56 The deep mutual suspicion between the United States and China in the context of
strategic competition, along with the suspension or discontinuation of U.S.-China communication
mechanisms during the Trump era, not only makes it extremely easy for the game of deterrence and
counterdeterrence in the Taiwan Strait to escalate, but also makes it difficult to set a stop-loss point,
which is not conducive to effective prevention and management of a contingency or crisis. As the
growth of China’s military strength and the process of national reunification accelerate, the United
States continues to deploy its island chain strategy to contain China. The security dilemma faced by
the two countries is likely to worsen as the deterrence game intensifies.

IV. The Biden Administration and the Security Situation in the
Taiwan Strait

After taking office on January 20, 2021, Biden formed a governing team composed mainly of
establishment Democrats. In an interview with the U.S. media in early February, Secretary of State
Antony Blinken said that China undoubtedly poses the most significant challenge to the United States,
but that the relationship is a complicated one with adversarial, competitive, and cooperative aspects.
The United States, he added, has to “approach China from a position of strength, not weakness,” and
the strength comes from “having strong alliances, something China does not have.”57 In March 2021,
the Biden Administration released an interim guidance on the national security strategy, which stated
that China “is the only competitor potentially capable of combining its economic, diplomatic, military,
and technological power to mount a sustained challenge to a stable and open international system.”58

Great power rivalry remains a primary national security concern to the United States, and the Taiwan
Strait region will continue to be an important arena for U.S.-China strategic competition.

The Biden administration has inherited many of the Trump-era Taiwan policies, but unlike Trump, the
Democratic establishment does not favor using the “Taiwan card” as a bargaining chip with China or
as a tool to punish or hit back against it—by, for example, simplistically linking the Taiwan issue to
other issues such as Hong Kong or the South China Sea. On the contrary, the Biden government has
advocated a foreign policy based more on values and alliances, viewing Taiwan as a strategic asset
for the “global democratic community.” Defense Secretary Lloyd Austin told a Senate hearing that he
would “ensure that the United States meets [its] commitment to assist Taiwan in maintaining a
sufficient self-defense capability.”59 Austin has also set out the concept of “integrated deterrence,”60 a
strategy that involves strengthening the forward deployment of U.S. forces in the Indo-Pacific region;
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integrating the most advanced weapons systems, technologies, and operational concepts; utilizing the
United States’ extensive alliances; bolstering military deterrence against mainland China; and
providing assurance for Taiwan’s security. The Department of State, for its part, has stated on various
occasions that its commitment to Taiwan is “rock solid” and that it will continue to support Taiwan’s
self-defense capabilities in accordance with the Taiwan Relations Act.

At present, the Biden administration sends warships through the Taiwan Strait at a regular frequency
of about once a month to maintain a forward military presence and the ability to operate in the
Taiwan Strait. On the issue of arms sales to Taiwan, Biden is likely to continue the policy of his
predecessor—a course of action necessitated by the United States’ strategy of containing China and
the place of Taiwan in its strategy. The mainstream view in U.S. policy circles is that Taiwan must
first fully implement the ODC, and that arms procurement and training must align with the
development of asymmetric capabilities against China.61 On August 4, 2021, the Biden administration
announced its first arms sale to Taiwan—40 M109A6 self-propelled artillery and related equipment
worth $750 million—which signaled the continuation of the Trump-era policy of regular arms sales to
Taiwan. Some conservative U.S. scholars have even recommended selling more long-range missiles,
drones, and undersea weapons to Taiwan.

To increase the strategic cost of China’s policy toward Taiwan, the Biden government has coordinated
with Japan, South Korea, the European Union, the G7, and NATO to express strategic concerns about
peace and stability in the Taiwan Strait, demonstrating a posture of concerted intervention. Leaders
of Japan’s ruling party, in particular, have publicly stated for the first time that “a Taiwan emergency
is a Japanese emergency,” and that Japan will take action to support U.S. intervention in a Taiwan
Strait conflict in accordance with the provisions for a “perilous situation” and a “threat to Japan’s
survival” in Japan’s new security legislation. The scope of military defense in the framework of the
U.S.-Japan alliance is clearly extending toward the Taiwan Strait.

The Biden administration’s repeated interventions in the Taiwan issue in the context of strategic
competition with China have given rise to concerns in Beijing. When China’s foreign minister Wang Yi
met with Wendy Sherman, U.S. deputy secretary of state, on July 26, 2021, he underlined the three
red lines that China would insist on: first, the United States must not challenge, slander, or even
attempt to subvert the path and system of socialism with Chinese characteristics; second, the United
States must not attempt to obstruct or interrupt China’s development process; and third, the United
States must not infringe upon China’s state sovereignty, or even damage China’s territorial integrity.
He stressed in particular that the Taiwan issue is of utmost importance: “If ‘Taiwan independence’
forces dare to provoke, China has the right to take any necessary measure to stop it. We urge the U.S.
side to honor its commitment on Taiwan question and act prudently.”62 On November 16, 2021,
Chinese president Xi Jinping spoke extensively about the Taiwan issue in his first video meeting with
Biden. He noted a new wave of tensions in the Taiwan Strait and “ascribed the tensions to the
repeated attempts by the Taiwan authorities to look for U.S. support for their independence agenda
as well as the intention of some Americans to use Taiwan to contain China,” which he regarded as
dangerous moves “just like playing with fire.” Warning that “whoever plays with fire will get burnt,”
Xi described the “true status quo” of the Taiwan issue and the heart of “one China”: “there is but one
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China in the world and Taiwan is part of China, and the Government of the People’s Republic of China
is the sole legal government representing China. Achieving China’s complete reunification is an
aspiration shared by all sons and daughters of the Chinese nation. We have patience and will strive
for the prospect of peaceful reunification with utmost sincerity and efforts. That said, should the
separatist forces for Taiwan independence provoke us, force our hands or even cross the red line, we
will be compelled to take resolute measures.”63 Biden responded that the U.S. government remains
committed to a long-term and consistent “one China” policy, does not support “Taiwan
independence,” and stresses peace and stability across the Taiwan Strait. Clearly, the complexity and
seriousness of the situation in the Taiwan Strait are such that it has necessitated the highest level of
communication between the Chinese and U.S. heads of state.

From the complicated signals sent by the Biden administration’s words and deeds, it is obvious that
the United States will continue to support Taiwan’s maintenance of its “de facto independence” in
pursuit of U.S. strategic interest in sustaining hegemony in the Indo-Pacific. It will sell and transfer
defense articles and services to Taiwan, promote U.S.-Taiwan military security cooperation, and
improve the joint interoperability of military equipment, technologies, and exercises. At the same
time, the Biden government needs to set up “guardrails” for U.S.-China strategic competition in order
to prevent a Taiwan Strait crisis and a conflict with China. It will thus also offer some “assurances” to
China, such as stating that there is no reason for the two countries to let “competition veer into
conflict,”64 that the United States has no intention to change the “one China” policy, and that it does
not support “Taiwan independence.” In the words of Kurt Campbell, National Security Council
coordinator for the Indo-Pacific, the United States maintains a delicate and dangerous balance
between upholding the “one China” policy and supporting Taiwan.

However, the reality facing China and the United States is that, given the DPP administration’s
tendency toward “Taiwan independence” in policies, the structural issues of strategic competition
and mutual suspicion will inevitably affect the Taiwan issue. China believes that the United States is
increasingly deviating from its commitments regarding the Taiwan issue and constantly provoking
China and challenging its red lines on the issues of sovereignty and security, such as fudging on the
“one China” policy and supporting the DPP administration’s push for “incremental Taiwan
independence” (e.g., “taking advantage of the Covid-19 pandemic to seek independence” and “relying
on the United States to seek independence” in recent years). The United States, on the other hand,
believes that China’s rising overall power has increasingly enabled the country to change the status
quo in the Taiwan Strait. Fearing the prospect of a non-peaceful solution to the Taiwan issue, the
United States interprets China’s policy to check “Taiwan independence” as a threat to Taiwan’s
survival and the United States’ strategic credibility. Shelley Rigger, a professor at Davidson College,
argues that U.S.-China relations are increasingly caught in a security dilemma. As the United States
perceives China’s actions in the Taiwan Strait as “coercive” and China perceives the United States as
promoting “Taiwan independence,” a spiral of threats and counterthreats ensues, increasing the risk
of conflict between the two countries.65 According to The U.S. Military Presence in the Asia-Pacific
2020, a report by China’s National Institute for South China Sea Studies, U.S. actions in the Asia-
Pacific region are gradually creating a new security dilemma in U.S.-China military relations. Viewing
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China as a “military competitor,” the United States maintains a large forward presence, consolidates
and further develops military alliances, and conducts intensive reconnaissance and provocative
activities against China, all of which have made China feel an unprecedented sense of “insecurity”
and “threat” from the United States. Faced with such a predicament, China has no choice but to
increase its defense budget and strengthen its military force to an appropriate extent to safeguard
national security.66 As the security dilemma faced by the United States and China in the Taiwan Strait
worsens, it has become ever more important for both sides to understand each other’s strategic
intentions and actions in order to manage the risk of conflict.

With the intensification of strategic competition between China and the United States in the Indo-
Pacific and rising tensions in the Taiwan Strait, more and more military confrontations between China
and the United States are likely to play out around the Taiwan Strait. It is feared that the existing
mechanism for reciprocal notification of major military activities and the rules of behavior for the
safety of air and maritime encounters will be increasingly inadequate to deal with the various new
problems that may arise during encounters between the two militaries at sea and in the air. As Zhang
Tuosheng argues, to ease the confrontation in the Taiwan Strait and prevent military conflicts in the
Taiwan Strait, China and the United States have to establish an effective mechanism for crisis
management and seriously implement it throughout the processes of crisis prevention and control.
Additionally, the two countries should resume strategic communication as soon as possible so as to
rebuild mutual trust on the basis of the “one China” principle.67 Apart from a strong crisis
management mechanism, the United States needs in particular to understand and engage properly
with China’s policies of promoting peaceful cross-Strait relations and advancing the process of
national reunification, which means putting an end to the practice of playing up the various “China
threat” theories and the notion of “reunification by force,” reducing unconstructive Taiwan-related
policies and actions, and reining in “Taiwan independence” activities—which pose a destructive
threat to U.S.-China relations and to stability in the Taiwan Strait.

V. Concluding Remarks

U.S. arms sales to Taiwan reflect the direction of the U.S. government’s Taiwan policy, especially its
perception of the overall military situation in the Taiwan Strait and its strategy on intervention.
Having long used alliances and partnerships as an asymmetric strategic advantage against
competitors, the United States regards Taiwan as a strategic asset at the front line of the Indo-Pacific
as the U.S.-China competition enters a new phase. For now and for some time to come, U.S. arms
sales to Taiwan, along with the ensuing security issues, remain one of the most important aspects of
the U.S.-China rivalry over the Taiwan issue. As a result, the types, quantity, and quality of U.S.
weapons and equipment sold to Taiwan—and how they relate to the changes in the Taiwan
authorities’ defense concept and policy—deserve attention.

Against the backdrop of strategic competition between China and the United States, the DPP
authorities—emboldened by U.S. support—have refused to acknowledge the 1992 Consensus and
espoused cross-Strait separation. Those policies are bound to further exacerbate tensions and
confrontation in cross-Strait relations, and the incompatibility between mainland China’s deterrence
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of “Taiwan independence” and the United States’ connivance will continue to grow. In the future, the
Taiwan Strait and its surrounding areas will see increasingly frequent Chinese and U.S. military
activities as the two countries pursue their respective strategic security interests, which will very
likely lead to a spiral of deterrence and counterdeterrence, making it a challenging task to
understand each other’s strategic intentions and prevent crisis and conflict.
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I. The Difference Between Maritime Strategy and Sea Power
Strategy

In discussing China’s maritime development in recent years, the two concepts of maritime strategy
and sea power strategy are often confused and used interchangeably, so it is necessary to
differentiate and clarify before starting the discussion. The development and utilization of offshore
oil, natural gas, marine fishery resources, and tourism resources are, in actuality, economic activities.
Due to the particular preference in academic circles for the word “strategy” in recent years, the term
has been commonly misused. So much so that opening a hotel or planning a tourist attraction has
been elevated to a strategy. In my opinion, the vast majority of the so-called maritime strategies are
just economic development plans embellished with military terminologies.

Strictly speaking, only planning in the defense and military fields can be called a strategy in the real
sense. One of the consequences of the misuse of the term “strategy,” is that national-level maritime
strategy is often confused with military-level sea power strategy. Therefore, I will first define
maritime strategy: it is the macroscopic planning of a coastal state according to its maritime
interests, including economic, diplomatic, political, and military interests, and it is a comprehensive
consideration and planning of these interests. Sea power strategy is the planning of a country’s
military implementation that aims to fulfill its established economic, diplomatic, and political
approaches to maritime interests. The issues discussed in this paper focus on the military aspect and
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the relationship between sea power strategy at the military level and maritime strategy at the
national level.

II. The Origins of China’s Modern “Coastal Defense” Problem

In the modern era, China’s sea power strategy has taken the form of “coastal defense,” the core of
which has always been to prevent external invasion of the homeland from the sea. Because China was
an agrarian society and depended on its arable land for survival, it was self-sufficient without the
need to rely on the outside world. On the contrary, commercial trade with the outside world was not
necessary for China, and the tendency for commerce to maximize its profits could even have a
subversive impact on the normal agrarian social order, both ideologically and in real life. Chinese
governments in history thus always adopted directive management of commerce to control its scale.
The ancient navy (“water forces”) also assumed the role of looking out for overseas smuggling during
normal times. Although it was nominally the state’s military force at sea, it actually performed the
function of controlling the society internally.

In modern times, the survival conditions of typical Western maritime nations, such as the Netherlands
and the UK, are completely different from those of Chinese agrarian society. Their survival depends
on maritime trade, and the main economic structure of these countries is that of an “export-oriented
economy.” The survival of maritime nations depends on a unique and stable economic structure
constituted between their homelands and a certain region outside. Once this sort of economic
structure is disrupted, the survival of such nations will be seriously threatened.

Therefore, the mission of national defense for maritime nations is to defend the economic structure
established between the homeland and overseas areas, including the “maritime lifelines” that connect
the homeland to lands overseas. The navy is not only a main component of the national defense force,
but also fundamentally an investment in the survival of the nation, just as land forces are an
investment in the survival of inland agrarian societies. This dictates that a maritime nation’s scope of
defense must go beyond its territory, and that military forces must champion the country’s own
“maritime lifelines” and be deployed to overseas areas of vital interest that concern the survival of the
homeland. This “long-distance defense” of maritime nations that goes beyond their homelands, in the
eyes of the outside world, especially the eyes of non-maritime nations, is a form of military aggression
that serves its expansion of economic interests and its subsequent cultural expansion.

Since the 17th century, with the advancement of navigation technology and the rise of capitalism in
the Western world, the maritime trade of Western countries with the East gradually developed into
the continuous aggressive expansion of modern colonialism. China, on the other hand, has been under
the shadow of a long period of colonialist aggression since the Opium Wars, and suffered greatly from
it. As an ancient agricultural nation, Chinese society generated a natural resistance towards the West
in all aspects—political, economic, military, diplomatic, and ideological. Beginning in the late Ming
and early Qing dynasties, when the traditional threat of invasion from the northern steppe region,
which had long threatened the Central Plains, was lifted, the issue of coastal defense—protection
against invasion from the sea—emerged as a problem for China’s military defense and has lasted for
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more than a century. Fundamentally, this maritime threat came from the Western colonialist
campaign in Asia that lasted for centuries.

III. The Transformation of Contemporary Chinese Society and the
Emergence of “Maritime Lifelines”

Before “reform and opening up” in the 1980s, the core concept of maritime defense in China’s sea
power strategy was passed down from the emergence of the “Japanese pirates” in the Ming dynasty,
i.e. preventing external military invasion from the sea. From Qi Jiguang and Yu Dayou’s defense
against “Japanese pirates” in the Ming dynasty, the establishment of the Beiyang Fleet during the
“Self-Strengthening Movement” in the late Qing dynasty, to the naval construction during the
Republican era of China, the concept of coastal defense can be said to have been “consistent.” After
the founding of the People’s Republic of China in 1949, Mao Zedong also appealed: “In order to fight
against imperialist aggression, we must build a strong navy.” After the end of World War II, the world
soon entered the Cold War era of two camps, socialist and capitalist. The Western countries led by
the United States adopted a hostile attitude towards China and imposed an economic blockade on the
country, while China adopted the principle of “independence and self-reliance” in its national
economic development and industrialization. Before “reform and opening up,” China had laid the
preliminary foundations for a modern industrial system that was locally self-contained and not
dependent on the international community. At that time, China’s national industrialization had begun
to take shape, but its economic model was still an “inward-oriented economy” inherited from the
tradition of thousands of years of agricultural society, in which basically everything, whether it was
industrial or agricultural, raw materials or products, was obtained and consumed within national
borders without depending on overseas markets.

Because it was an independent and self-reliant “inward-oriented economy,” China had no strong need
to develop a blue-water navy as Western maritime nations had done, driven by their “outward-
oriented economies.” Defending the local industrial and agricultural production system was the main
consideration for national defense. The defense task of the navy, army, and air force was to prevent
the invasion and destruction of the homeland by external enemies from the sea, land, and sky. In this
way, China’s national defense before reform and opening up had inherited the ancient traditional
defense when it aimed to protect its inward-oriented economy, that is, the tradition of “land power-
ism” that had been consistent for thousands of years. The manifestation of this tradition in sea power
was that the defense only concerned the protection of coastal waters—which rendered it only an
extension of land defense to the sea. The navy’s strategic deployment was aimed at “offshore
defense” and “near seas defense,” roughly the same thinking as that of ancient naval traditions.

Beginning in the 1980s, China emerged from the devastation of the Cultural Revolution and quickly
shifted onto the track of economic construction marked by reform and opening up. In the short span
of three decades, as China has been interacting with, learning from, imitating, and catching up with
the world, the country’s economy has basically been integrated into the international system, and its
raw materials, product markets, and energy are all heavily dependent on imports and exports. The
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inward-looking economy has been transformed into an unprecedented outward-looking economy that
relies on maritime transportation. China’s mode of economic survival has undergone a fundamental
transformation, becoming similar to that of ancient Athens, Carthage, medieval Venice, and modern-
day Netherlands and England. For the first time in China’s history, the issue of “maritime lifelines”
has emerged, as well as the question of overseas areas of vital interest concerning the very survival of
the homeland. In short, after three decades of “reform and opening up,” China has unwittingly
changed from a traditional agrarian country into a modern maritime country.

IV. The Transformation of China’s Defense and Sea Power Strategy

The historical experience of European civilization reveals a fundamental principle of the emergence
of sea power: once an “outward-oriented economy” state of existence that depends on sea routes
emerges, it inevitably calls for strong sea power. In a world governed by Hobbesian culture in which
the strong prey on the weak, the cannonballs follow the money, and the fleets follow the merchant
ships. Today, when Hobbesian culture is yet to bow out from the stage of history, and when China’s
economic model has been transformed into an “outward-oriented economic structure,” China’s sea
power strategy faces two challenges. The first is that China does not fully possess the ability to fulfill
the traditional mission of “preventing invasion at sea” on the level of conventional warfare. (At
present, China essentially relies on nuclear weapons to prevent homeland invasions.) The second is
the emergent issue of protecting “maritime lifelines” and “overseas areas of vital interests.” The
previous naval strategy of “coastal defense” and “near-seas defense” falls far short of the
requirements of the second task, forcing a shift to the “blue water defense.”

In addition, with regard to the nature of national defense as a whole, its first task is to defend the
economy of the nation. For the first time in its history, but like all maritime nations historically,
China’s scope of national defense extends beyond its homeland to cover “national maritime lifelines”
and “overseas areas of vital interest” beyond its territory. This transformation of national defense,
brought about by the dramatic change in the nation’s economic model, will not only require the
building of a strong blue-water navy, but will also require the creation of other branches of military
services based on the characteristics of modern warfare that are compatible with the strategy of
“blue water defense.”

Given the current disputes regarding sovereignty over territorial waters, with the Diaoyu Islands in
the East China Sea and the Spratly Islands in the South China Sea as the focal points, in which the
sovereignty of traditional territorial waters has been infringed to varying degrees, an important
function of China’s sea power strategy is to protect China’s traditional sovereign waters. The strategy
also includes containing “Taiwan independence” and securing the development of various resources
within China’s territorial waters and exclusive economic zones. These disputes have led to tensions
with Vietnam, the Philippines, Japan, and other countries. In the long run, however, the main hidden
dangers for China’s sea power strategy are not the traditional maritime border disputes, which now
remain the center of attention. The long-term hidden dangers are those that involve the security of
“maritime lifelines” that threaten the survival of the country and the “overseas areas of vital
interests” that bear on China’s national stability. Lurking over the “national maritime lifelines” are
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military threats coming from the United States, Japan, and India.

V. The Dilemma of Sea Power under the Co-existence of Kantian
and Hobbesian Cultures

Most economically and ideally, the most assuring scenario for the “maritime lifelines” of a maritime
nation would be the one when the world enters a Kantian system of permanent peace. With this as the
goal, major powers in the current international community should voluntarily abandon all kinds of
“self-interests” that are contrary to this goal and assume the responsibility for building a permanently
peaceful order in the world. For the major powers, including China, to ensure maritime rights would
mean relying on permanent peace in the world, rather than the traditional arms race and the prowess
of military power at sea. However, as Hobbes said, “The relation of man to man in a state of nature, is
essentially a condition of every man against every man.” The so-called state of nature, i.e., anarchy,
can be extended to the international community, which will remain anarchic for the time being and
even in the long run, as the United Nations does not have the authority of a world government, and
UN mediation mechanisms are quite limited. Therefore, Hobbes’ view can also be expressed as
follows: The relations between states in a state of nature are essentially also relations of war.
Between states, the phenomenon of resorting to force when peaceful means are exhausted will
persist. Therefore, if China does not have a strong navy and “blue water defense” capability beyond
its homeland, it is likely to become the victim of this disadvantage in the future. If it were to use
Kant’s notion of perpetual peace to guide its actions in a Hobbesian era, China would be making an
anachronistic mistake.

If China formulates its naval strategy by following the approach of traditional maritime nations, it will
quickly find itself in a quandary, because this will cause a certain sense of insecurity among its
neighbors and today’s powerful countries, and they will also build up their own navies and even join
forces to contain China. In the eastward shift of the United States’ strategic focus to the Asia-Pacific,
there is a clear trend towards organizing a maritime military alliance to contain China. Therefore,
according to traditional realist strategic thinking, reckless naval development may trigger a regional
arms race, and the result of such a race would likely be simultaneous growth of military power among
neighboring countries or potential rivals, resulting in little change in the relative strengths of each
country’s navy compared to what it was before, whereas the burden of maintaining military power
would be greatly increased. At the same time, if this sort of traditional realist strategy is followed,
China’s hopes for a “peaceful rise” will gradually drift away, and full-scale conflict will grow
increasingly close. Thus, China is caught in a dilemma.

In the face of the world’s current situation and prospects, and in the face of this dilemma, China’s sea
power strategy should have two strings to its bow. While being committed to the peaceful
development of the world, it should also build a strong naval force to cope with possible future
contingencies. In terms of what specific efforts China must make, it should try to build a naval power
that meets its needs without causing uneasiness in other countries. China’s future navy should be
ready to welcome the advent of a Kantian era of permanent peace but should also be ready to deal
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with a resurgence of the Hobbesian era of the strong preying on the weak.

VI. The Course of China’s “Peaceful Rise” Will Determine its Choice
of Sea Power Strategy

China is rising, and at least for the present stage, it has been sincerely expressing its hope to the
world for a peaceful rise. China is reflecting deeply on the experience and lessons learned from the
rise of great powers in history, especially in the histories of modern Western nations, and it evidently
wants to do its best to prevent its own rise from triggering a new round of turmoil in the world.
However, China’s ability to “rise peacefully” depends first and foremost on its internal environment.
Due to thousands of years of totalitarian tradition, China’s social power structure and economic
structure have always had major flaws in terms of equality and fairness. If the social transformation
inherits these fatal flaws and cements them into the modern social structure, Chinese society will
stagnate amid the inevitable internal conflicts generated by this structure. Even if it does manage to
struggle on and rise, it will not be a “peaceful rise” internally. If a country with an unequal social
structure attempts to rise in the midst of fierce internal and external conflicts, it will bear high
internal and external political risks. A “harmonious society” and a “harmonious world” are essentially
the same, for their basic principles are both equality and justice. Diplomacy is the natural and logical
extension of internal affairs from oneself to others, from the inside to the outside. A country that lacks
internal equality, justice and harmony cannot bring peace to the world.

Will China be able to rise peacefully when it overcomes the cultural and institutional ills brought
about by thousands of years of tradition and becomes a more internally harmonious society? This
does not depend entirely on China’s own aspirations. To a large extent, it depends on the external
environment, on how China interacts with the outside world, and what degree of influence historical
experience and traditional issues are imposing on its people. The rise of sea powers in the past was
always by force of arms, and this has all become the content filling the imaginations of foreigners
when it comes to China’s future rise. For them, China’s establishment of a blue-water, defense-
oriented navy according to its needs seems to confirm, to some extent, both the implications of
historical experience and what they imagine about the future.

Given the outside world’s suspicions, there may be two possible outcomes for China: First, China will
try its best to prove by its actions that it is not following the old path of traditional great powers and
will eventually win the trust of the external world with its sincerity. A peaceful and sincere China will
then interact benignly with the external world that trusts it, and thereby achieve a peaceful rise. The
second is that China, having tried with its utmost sincerity and effort, still fails to win the trust of the
outside world. And with hostile interaction with the outside world, it is forced to abandon its peaceful
rise and act in the way of traditional sea powers. Obviously, both possibilities exist. Thus, China’s
ability to rise peacefully does not depend entirely on its own efforts, and at least half of it still
requires external cooperation. These two possibilities will produce diametrically opposed outcomes
for China’s choice of sea power strategy and will also produce diametrically opposed and far-reaching
effects on the Asia-Pacific and the world.
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It must be stressed that the suspicions from the outside world, especially those from the West, are the
result of centuries of East-West civilizational interaction. Now that the Western “masters” of
“cannonballs following the money” and “military following the trade” thinking have fostered their own
Eastern “disciple,” they are using their own ignominious past to try to figure out and predict the
future actions of this Eastern “disciple.” Such suspicions are therefore anxieties and thoughts of
containment produced by this mode of thinking.

VII. High-end Science and Technology Give China the Opportunity
to Develop its Sea Power

There is a view that in terms of geographical location and characteristics, central and western China
are located in inland Asia, while the southeast is bordered by the sea, making it a composite country
with both land and sea, so for China, sea power and land power should be developed simultaneously.
In fact, whether a country is a sea or land power nation is not determined by its geographical
location. The southeastern provinces of China are bordered by the sea and have 18,000 kilometers of
coastline, but for thousands of years China was not a sea power state; it was a landlocked state of
inland agrarian nature. The Japanese state consists of a series of small sea islands, but before the
Meiji Restoration, it did not become a sea power state like the ancient Greek city-states, and for a
long period of history, it was, like China, a closed agrarian society and a land power state. It can be
seen that geographical location, though important, is not a decisive factor in determining whether a
country is a sea power or land power nation.

The history of Western civilization shows that the fundamental reason why coastal states have
become sea power states lies in “an outward-looking economic structure dependent on maritime
transportation.” Of course, this is also the fundamental driving force behind the lasting development
of a sea power state’s navy. It is also not difficult to understand why, although there were many
powerful navies (“water forces”) in the history of ancient China, they were all short-lived and
transient. After thirty years of reform and opening up, the country has quickly transformed into a
modern maritime nation with an “outward-looking economic structure dependent on maritime
transportation.” Although there are concerns over “maritime lifelines,” China has nevertheless
obtained lasting momentum for naval development.

With its geographical location and strategy, early modern China had to deal with sea power coming
from Japan on the one hand, and land power coming from Russia on the other. Its national strength
was unable to cope, so there was a dispute in the late Qing Dynasty between Wang Wenshao’s
“frontier defense,” Li Hongzhang’s “coastal defense,” and Zuo Zongtang’s “taking both frontier
defense and coastal defense into account.” This reflects not only the financial strains at the time, but
also the fact that the naval equipment and army equipment of that period were not “compatible.”

In the twenty-first century, with the rapid development of science and technology, military
technology, weaponry, and the means of warfare are closer to the “mutual compatibility” of land, sea,
and air forces than in any previous era. In conventional warfare, air supremacy determines
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everything, and information power determines air supremacy, while in land, sea, and air battlefields,
precision-guided missile attacks are the main means of warfare. Precision-guided weapons systems
not only determine victory or defeat in extra-atmospheric space confrontations and atmospheric air
power confrontations, but are also the key to victory in land and naval warfare. The high-end weapons
systems and combat styles of land, sea, and air forces are already highly compatible with each other,
which greatly reduces the cost of China’s national defense and frees it from the predicament in the
last two centuries of not being able to achieve a land-sea balance on account of its geographical
location. This is an opportunity given to China by today’s science and technology—an opportunity to
develop China’s sea power.

VIII. A Realistic Response for China’s Sea Power Strategy:
Deterrence Posture

From the high-profile involvement of the United States in the South China Sea during the summer
before last [2010], and China’s maritime border disputes with Vietnam and the Philippines, it is clear
that these countries are still dominated by the traditional “vertical alliance” type of strategic thinking,
which is essentially a strategic activity guided by Hobbesian principles. Therefore, China must
temporarily put aside its idealism and handle matters in a realistic manner.

The essence of the current disputes in the East China Sea and South China Sea is the gross disparity
between China’s rising national status and the reality of encroachment on its sovereignty over its
traditional maritime borders for a long period of time. China therefore needs to recover its
sovereignty over its traditional maritime borders and drive out the encroaching countries. Due to its
long-standing weak response to maritime encroachment in history, after China rapidly became
tougher in recent years, this has been perceived by the outside world as an ominous sign of China’s
maritime expansion. This kind of conflict is more acute. While the implications of historical
experience and realistic anxieties about “maritime lifelines” and “areas of vital overseas interest”
have produced a strong impulse for blue water defense on China’s part, it is intolerable for China to
find its homeland’s traditional sovereign waters being encroached upon, and it is also an
unacceptable situation in terms of sea power strategy.

Mutual political mistrust and suspicions about the future will inevitably lead to military precautions
and sea power strategy collisions. The United States, today’s great sea power, may be the real
opponent of China’s sea power strategy. The essence of the Sino-U.S. strategic conflict over sea
power is the contradiction between China’s development of a reasonable and necessary blue-water
navy commensurate with its national interests and the United States’ desire to maintain its former
absolute naval superiority. This contradiction, even though not a life-or-death matter, is difficult to
reconcile. Neither side will cede ground easily, and the trend is bound to induce an arms race
between the two sides that is tense at times and relaxed at others. Since both countries possess
nuclear weapons, the disparity between the cost of war and the actual benefits gained from it is too
great, so the likelihood of a real armed conflict is not adequately high. Instead, two countries will
often confront each other with sustained and assessable deterrence, and this assessable deterrence at
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sea will influence the adjustment of the national interests of both sides. For example, in January 2010,
Hillary Clinton threatened to cut the maritime energy supply lines as a warning to China.

The establishment of a strong blue-water navy is to a large extent less about warfare and more about
playing a deterrent role in order to defend national maritime interests and deter potential adversaries
and surrounding coveters. Therefore, China cannot skimp on military spending. Maintaining a strong
navy is far less expensive than the cost of wars it would be forced to wage caused by its inferiority in
national defense.

IX. Current Direction and Strategic Tasks of China’s Sea Power
Deterrence

If neighboring countries deal with China with Hobbesian Jungle principles, then from a traditional
realist point of view, the geopolitics of the South China Sea will be critical, not just as an issue of
maritime resources, but as an issue that determines China’s future survival. If China loses the South
China Sea, economically it will lose a huge amount of offshore oil, natural gas, and marine fishery
resources. In terms of transportation, losing the South China Sea would also mean losing China’s own
controllable part of its “maritime lifelines.” And militarily, China would lose its broad strategic depth
of defense, and the line of defense would be compressed to the line of Hainan Island. From the
perspective of the strategic situation in the Asia-Pacific waters, once the navies of the United States,
Japan, and India join forces, China’s southern sea gate will be closed. The future situation does not
allow for optimism.

The main direction of deterrence in the future will be focused on the South China Sea. A strong navy
will not only have to defend the traditional South China Sea region but must also be able to sail at any
time into the Indian Ocean to deter the threats towards China’s “maritime lifelines” and overseas
areas of vital interests.

China should prevent the gravest external situation from emerging, when the United States, Japan,
India, and Australia, along with small countries in Southeast Asia such as Vietnam and the Philippines
have formed a maritime military alliance. Once such a strategic confrontation is formed, in addition to
using political, economic, and diplomatic means to divide and defeat, on the military front, China’s
strategic deterrence advantage lies in its geographic position backed by the giant peninsular
mainland. It can take advantage of the cover of shore-based air and missile forces and would be in a
favorable position for interior line operations, while the loose external maritime alliance of the
enemies would be in a disadvantageous position for exterior operations, and China could therefore
concentrate its forces to defeat them one by one.

The establishment of a strong navy could change the strategic posture towards neighboring
countries. In the case of Vietnam, for example, since ancient times China could only force its way into
its territory via mountain roads. Northern Vietnam is covered with rugged mountainous terrain,
which extends along the narrow hinterlands, causing many resupply difficulties for the rear, and
making it hard to keep advancing. Once a powerful navy is launched at sea, geographically, it will be
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like cutting a knot with a sharp knife. One can land at any point along its long and thin coastline, and
its giant “head” area bordering Yunnan and Guangxi will immediately be in a predicament of being
besieged from both land and sea. The traditional Sino-Vietnamese military posture of thousands of
years would thus be changed. A powerful Chinese navy would put Vietnam’s military deployments in
the north in a hopeless situation, and this geo-military strategic posture of “using the sea to subdue
the land” would undoubtedly affect its diplomatic choices on war and peace.

In addition, in the East China Sea, if there is a change in the Taiwan Strait, a strong navy could
surround Taiwan and threaten Japan’s southern islands at any time, and could also cruise into the
heart of the Pacific. In the Indian Ocean direction, in addition to protecting China’s “maritime
lifeline,” it could attack India from land and sea. If the Chinese navy had this kind of deterrent
capability, it would be the most effective military tool for dividing and defeating a maritime military
alliance patched together by the United States in the Asia-Pacific to contain China, and it would make
neighboring countries think twice before attaching themselves to the U.S.-Japanese maritime military
alliance.

The above-mentioned naval strategic deterrence is not for the purpose of competing for maritime
hegemony, nor has it been determined that there is bound to be a future “war” with certain countries,
but it is a necessary plan for safeguarding national security and maintaining regional peace. It is a
necessary support for peace diplomacy, and a necessary means of creating harmonious seas and a
harmonious world. It is even a part of the cause of peace, because, since ancient times, for there to be
civil affairs, there must also be military preparation: “The principle of Kings Wen and Wu was to
combine leniency with severity.” One cannot seek peace by abandoning arms. All forms of peace are
based on violence. Even in the harmonious world that Confucius admired so much, where “the Duke
of Zhou spat out his food to handle affairs and all hearts under Heaven went to him,” the harmonious
world still required the “six western [royal] divisions,” the “eight divisions of Chengzhou,” and the
“eight divisions of Yin” to join forces to protect it. For the present and the future, China can never
overturn the historical laws of mankind’s peace with complete idealism.
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The rise of China and the United States’ implementation of the “Asia-Pacific rebalancing” strategy
have changed and are changing the content and character of Sino-U.S. relations. As geopolitical
competition between China and the United States intensifies, deterrence, compellence, coercion, and
coercive diplomacy—popular terms during the Cold War, and also U.S. policy measures used after the
Cold War against some small and medium-sized countries—are appearing increasingly often in the
strategic narratives of both countries. On issues such as the Diaoyu [Senkaku] Islands, the South
China Sea, cybersecurity, and nonproliferation, the Obama administration frequently exercised
deterrence and coercion against China, and its policy toward China became more proactive, coercive,
and aggressive. On some hot issues, the policy maneuvering room of both China and the United
States is shrinking. In the future, if the Trump administration adopts the Republican party’s
traditionally hawkish policies on defense, the likelihood of the United States escalating coercive
measures against China and of China enhancing the strength of its countermeasures will increase.

I. Deterrence, Coercion, and Coercive Diplomacy

Deterrence and compellence are two kinds of strategy. Deterrence refers to deterring an adversary
from doing something by threatening to use force, whereas compellence is forcing an adversary to do
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something or stop doing something by threatening to use force. From a timing perspective, issuing a
threat before an adversary act is deterrence, and issuing a threat after an adversary act is
compellence. 1 In terms of their nature, deterrence is somewhat passive and reactive, while
compellence is more proactive and aggressive. 2 Compellence is divided into coercive diplomacy and
blackmail. The former forces an adversary to stop and/or undo an action already initiated and
implemented, and the latter forces an adversary to initiate or implement a new action.3 Relatively
speaking, blackmail is more aggressive than coercive diplomacy. Western international relations
theory holds that coercive diplomacy is inextricably military, with the threat or use of limited military
force being the necessary means for coercion. Other means include non-military coercion such as
economic sanctions and diplomatic isolation, and non-coercive means such as persuasion and
conditional accommodation.4

Deterrence and coercion are commonplace in international relations, but coercive diplomacy in the
modern sense is a product of the Cold War. Compared to defeating an adversary by force and forcing
it to submit, successful coercion is “very attractive” because it achieves policy goals at a lower cost.
During the Cuban Missile Crisis of 1962, the Kennedy administration forced the Soviet Union to
withdraw its missiles from Cuba through a policy of brinksmanship combining deterrence and
coercion. During the 1994 Haiti crisis, the United States forced the Haitian junta to give up power
without bloodshed through a small-scale invasion. The United States has been the most frequent
practitioner of coercive diplomacy since World War II, but “subduing without a fight” has never been
easy to pull off. U.S. strategist Robert Art has said that, unless policymakers are ready to either use
force or disengage, they should not initiate coercive diplomacy lightly. Should it fail, policymakers
will face a difficult choice between war or retreat: choosing to retreat would not only mean losing
face, but would also weaken the ability to bargain in the future, while choosing to use force would be
costly. 5 Late in the Cold War and after it ended, the United States was confident of its ability to
coerce its adversaries (hostile middle powers or small states) into submission, but the coercive
diplomacy it initiated failed more often than it succeeded.6

With the development of globalization and strengthened international economic interdependence, the
willingness of the United States to wage large-scale wars has decreased. During the wars in
Afghanistan and Iraq, the United States spent massively but failed to achieve its ultimate military and
political goals, proving once again the dilemma of wars of conquest and occupation. At the same time,
the diffusion of technology has enabled more countries to master advanced military technologies and
weaponry such as precision guidance and cruise missiles, and land powers now have considerable
advantages in the game with sea powers, at least in near-shore waters, further curbing the
willingness of the United States to wage large-scale wars. During President Obama’s administration,
faced with the impact of the financial crisis and rising domestic war-weariness, the attitude toward
war was more cautious, and the role of force in achieving national policy goals was explicitly reduced.
Hillary Clinton, who served as Secretary of State during President Obama’s first term, proposed and
promoted “smart power” diplomacy, which sought to “reinvigorate the power and influence of the
United States” using a combination of economic, military, cultural, and cyber tools without resorting
to direct military force. One of the key features of the Obama Doctrine, which has been described as
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“not doing anything stupid,” is the more aggressive use of military deterrence and non-military
coercion to maintain the United States’ hegemonic position.7 A RAND report argues that the power to
coerce, i.e., the strategy of responding to an adversary without the use of force, should and is
receiving greater attention than hard and soft power. The report argues that, with the cost of using
force too high and China and Russia both using coercive measures, the United States should take full
advantage of its financial, trade, cyber, and diplomatic strengths, and make more frequent use of
economic sanctions, diplomatic isolation, support for the opposition in target countries, and
cyberattacks to defend U.S. national interests.8 In the course of implementing the “Asia-Pacific
rebalancing” strategy, U.S. officials and scholars have accused China of coercing its neighbors, such
as Japan and the Philippines, while arguing that the United States is also deterring and coercing
China.9

II. Major U.S. Deterrence and Coercion Measures Against China

Deterrence and coercion were important elements of U.S. strategy toward China during and after the
Cold War. Typical applications of the coercive strategy include the U.S. nuclear blackmail against
China during the Korean War and the dispatch of two aircraft carrier battle groups during the 1996
Taiwan Strait crisis to try to force China to stop deterring “Taiwan independence” forces. Against
China, the Obama administration did not implement coercive diplomacy, with the threat of force at its
core, but instead used military deterrence and non-military coercion, mainly in the form of diplomatic
isolation and economic sanctions against China on a number of hot issues.

First, the United States implemented military deterrence against China on issues including the
Diaoyu Islands, the South China Sea air defense identification zone, and Huangyan Island
[Scarborough Shoal]. Military deterrence is part of the United States’ post-Cold War preventive policy
toward China. The Obama administration’s deterrence against China was mainly aimed at China’s
strong defense of its territorial sovereignty. After Japan announced its so-called “nationalization” of
the Diaoyu Islands, in order to deter China from taking military action or other measures to control
the islands, senior U.S. officials, including President Obama and Secretary of State John Kerry, stated
repeatedly that Article V of the U.S.-Japan Security Treaty applies to “all places over which Japan has
authority, including the Senkaku Islands.” In response to rumors that China might establish an Air
Defense Identification Zone (ADIZ) in the South China Sea, Evan Medeiros, then the Senior Director
for Asian affairs at the White House National Security Council, said the United States neither
accepted nor recognized the ADIZ established by China, and that the establishment of a new ADIZ by
China would be a “provocative and destabilizing development” that would “result in changes in our
presence and military posture in the region.”10 Medeiros did not explicitly threaten to use force, but
the “change in military posture” constituted a vague deterrent. While awaiting the outcome of the
South China Sea arbitration case, in order to deter China from taking “retaliatory” measures against
the Philippines, such as setting up a South China Sea ADIZ, land reclamation on Huangyan Island
[Scarborough Shoal], and delineating the territorial baselines or exclusive economic zones of the
Spratly Islands, the U.S. military sent two aircraft carrier battle groups to operate in the Western
Pacific, and several ships to operate within 14-20 nautical miles of Huangyan Island [Scarborough
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Shoal] and the Chinese-controlled Spratly Islands. U.S. Defense Secretary Ashton Carter threatened
that if China took action on Huangyan Island [Scarborough Shoal], the United States and other
countries in the region would respond, which “would not only cause tensions, but would isolate
China.”11 Bonnie Glaser, an expert at the Center for Strategic and International Studies, called for a
“red line” to be drawn against China and for the Huangyan Islands [Scarborough Shoal] to be
included within the scope of application of the U.S.-Philippines Mutual Defense Treaty.12

Second, the United States has exercised diplomatic pressure and military coercion against China’s oil
exploration and land reclamation in the South China Sea. In order to prevent China’s ongoing
operations, i.e., to force China to “stop related behavior,” the United States has not only issued
coercive threats but also used coercive measures. Regarding the HYSY-981 drilling platform’s
“Zhongjiannan” project, Assistant Secretary of State for East Asian and Pacific Affairs Daniel Russel
said that all countries should “voluntarily freeze” such “provocative activities” through agreements.
The U.S. Senate passed Resolution 412 urging China to immediately withdraw its drilling platform
and escort vessels from the South China Sea and “restore the South China Sea to its original state.”13

In response to China’s land reclamation in the Spratly Islands, Deputy Assistant Secretary of State for
East Asian and Pacific Affairs Michael Fuchs floated a “triple freeze” proposal, namely that all parties
would refrain from “seizing islands and reefs and establishing new outposts, changing the
topographical status quo, and limiting unilateral actions against others.”14 Defense Secretary Ashton
Carter urged related claimant countries to “immediately and permanently suspend” land reclamation
activities; 15 and State Department Deputy Spokesperson Mark Toner proposed “three halts,” namely
a halt to “land reclamation, new construction, and further militarization of outposts.”16 In the process
of implementing coercion, the United States has adopted three tactics.

Unilateral diplomatic pressure. In addition to making explicit demands on China, U.S. officials,
including Assistant National Security Adviser Condoleezza Rice, Secretary of State John Kerry, then-
Secretary of Defense Chuck Hagel, Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff Martin Dempsey, and State
and Defense Department spokespersons, have used aggressive and derogatory language in response
to China’s actions to defend its rights. For example, China’s actions are “provocative” and “do not
contribute to regional peace and stability,” and the United States is “gravely concerned” about this
and opposes “any country’s use of intimidation, coercion, or threats” to advance its own claims.

Attempting to use small groups or multilateral occasions to isolate China. The United States pushed
the G-7 to issue a statement strongly opposing any attempt by any party to “unilaterally assert its
territorial or maritime claims by intimidation, coercion, or force;”17 and the U.S., Japanese, and
Australian defense ministers were “gravely concerned” about China’s land reclamation in the South
China Sea.18 In an attempt to take the moral high ground and draw in regional countries to isolate
China, U.S. Defense Secretary Carter also used the 15th Shangri-La Dialogue to slander China as
building a “great wall of self-isolation.”

Military coercion. U.S. warships and bombers have entered within twelve nautical miles of China’s
relevant islands and reefs on the pretense of so-called “freedom of navigation” or “mistaken
intrusion,” trying to challenge China’s sovereignty and exclusive jurisdiction with “coercive actions”
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that show off force and seriously undermine regional peace and stability.

Third, on cybersecurity and nonproliferation issues, the United States has imposed limited economic
sanctions against China and threatened to escalate them. As the “Snowden affair” demonstrates, the
United States has the world’s most powerful intelligence reconnaissance and collection capabilities,
and its ability to spy on the political, economic, and military information of other countries is
unrivaled. But from the United States’ point of view, China’s theft of U.S. companies’ trade secrets
and intellectual property “through government-sponsored cyber operations” is not a traditional
intelligence activity and “must stop.” To force China to accept its demands, the United States has
resorted to diplomatic pressure, judicial prosecution, and economic coercion against China. To
increase the credibility of economic coercion, the United States gave a small demonstration by
imposing new sanctions on North Korea in January 2015, citing North Korea’s hacking of Sony
Pictures. In April 2015, Obama signed an executive order stating that in the event of a cyberattack on
critical U.S. infrastructure or computer systems resulting in serious damage, the president would
declare a “state of emergency” and authorize the imposition of sanctions on individuals and
organizations in other countries. In September of the same year, U.S. officials signaled their intention
to sanction Chinese individuals and entities “involved in the theft of trade secrets,” in order to compel
China to “stop its alleged activities of stealing business and economic information from U.S.
institutions through the internet.”19 On the non-proliferation issue, in order to strengthen sanctions
against Iran and bring it back to the negotiating table, the Obama administration, on the one hand,
used domestic law to sanction Chinese companies such as Zhuhai Zhenrong and Kunlun Bank, and on
the other hand, persuaded Saudi Arabia and other countries to increase their oil exports to China to
induce China to cooperate by granting it exemptions. After North Korea conducted its fourth nuclear
test and launched the Kwangmyongsong-4 satellite on Jan. 6 and Feb. 7, 2016, respectively, President
Obama signed a bill on Feb. 18 to impose tougher sanctions on North Korea. The bill contains a
“secondary sanctions” provision targeting companies that do large amounts of trade in steel, coal,
and ore with North Korea.20 The United States and South Korea also decided to push for the
deployment of the THAAD system at U.S. bases in South Korea in order to increase strategic pressure
on China.

The increase in U.S. coercive behavior toward China is a manifestation of the growing tension in the
Sino-U.S. relationship. Looking back at the Obama administration’s China policy, the introduction of
the “Asia-Pacific rebalancing” strategy was a key turning point. This policy triggered the escalation of
the Diaoyu [Senkaku] Islands and South China Sea issues, forcing China to escalate actions to defend
its rights based on its enhanced capabilities, which in turn drew a strong U.S. response. In addition,
judging from the Sino-U.S. games on the cyber and Iranian nuclear issues, among others, the
assertive U.S. policy toward China is not limited to the geopolitical sphere. Currently, President-elect
Trump is still building his governing team, and the general directions of his foreign security strategy
and China policy remain unknown. However, some clues can be seen in the rhetoric of Trump’s policy
advisors and Trump himself. At the personal level, Trump espouses strength and does not show a
strong tendency to export American ideology and values to the outside world, and his worldview is
closer to realism. In terms of his team, Trump’s “inner circle” believes in “peace through strength,”
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criticizes the Obama administration’s “Asia-Pacific rebalancing” strategy as too weak, and supports
increasing military spending to build a stronger navy.21 From a partisan perspective, Trump is not a
traditional Republican, but as a Republican president, he will be shaped to a considerable extent by
that party’s tradition of favoring the military-industrial complex and hawkish defense policies.22 In
terms of the future focus of foreign strategy, Trump’s ideas on striking hard at the Islamic State,
urging allies such as Japan and South Korea to take greater responsibility for their defense, repairing
U.S.-Russia relations, and so on, do not imply that the United States will relax its strategic investment
in the Asia-Pacific. Given the U.S. strategic tradition of suppressing rising powers, the Republican
Party’s tendency towards military hawkishness, and Trump’s economic assertiveness toward China,
the United States will maintain, or at least not reduce, the use of deterrence and coercion strategies
in its China policy.

III. Assessment of the Effectiveness of U.S. Deterrence and
Coercion against China

The U.S. national security strategy, national defense strategy, and military strategy reports identify
North Korea, Iran, the Islamic State, Russia, and China as the top five challenges. In response to
these threats and challenges in the eyes of the United States, the Obama administration adopted
policies ranging from the use of force and deterrence to coercion. The United States has continued to
carry out military strikes against the Islamic State, implemented coercive diplomacy against the
Syrian government, employed military deterrence and non-military coercion against Russia, increased
coercion against North Korea, and implemented a combination of coercion and negotiations against
Iran. Taken together, mainstream U.S. government and strategic community assessments suggest
that U.S. policy toward Iran has been more successful because sanctions and diplomatic pressure
were important factors contributing to Iran’s economic deterioration, leadership change, and the
ultimate signing of the Iranian nuclear agreement.23 Views on coercive diplomacy in Syria are
polarized. Some believe that the Obama administration’s failure to take military action after the
Syrian government “crossed the red line” seriously damaged the United States’ reputation. Others
believe that U.S. military pressure and Russian proposals ultimately removed 1,300 tons of chemical
weapons from Syria, achieving results that military strikes may not have achieved.24 After the
outbreak of the Ukraine crisis, the United States did not issue military deterrence or coercion during
Russia’s “annexation” of Crimea, but rather initiated diplomatic isolation and economic sanctions. The
Obama administration has argued that while U.S. and European pressure failed to prevent Russia
from providing military support to Ukrainian “separatists,” it has deterred further Russian
“aggression,” influenced Putin’s strategic considerations to some degree, and weakened Russia’s
economic strength and military potential.25 The effectiveness of coercion against North Korea has
been similar to that against Russia, in that it has failed to force North Korea to freeze its nuclear
program or abandon nuclear weapons, but weakened and isolated it.

As for the effectiveness of U.S. deterrence against China, the United States and China can, and
certainly will, have different assessments. The difficulty in gauging the effectiveness of deterrence
lies in the fact that the goal of deterrence is to deter behavior that the other side has not engaged in.
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The side that initiates deterrence can argue that it has successfully deterred the other side, while the
target side can claim that it had no intention of undertaking a particular action in the first place. For
example, the United States could argue that China’s failure thus far to designate an ADIZ in the
South China Sea or to reclaim land on Huangyan Island [Scarborough Shoal] is the result of U.S.
deterrence. China can ignore the U.S. argument and claim that what it does or does not do, and when
it does it, falls within the scope of China’s sovereignty and is not subject to U.S. influence. A Chinese
Foreign Ministry spokesman said that China will decide whether to establish an ADIZ in the South
China Sea based on the level of threat to air security.26 As for the deployment of defensive weapons
on the Spratly Islands and declarations of the territorial waters, contiguous zones, and exclusive
economic zones of relevant islands and reefs, China will adhere to the principle that we have the final
say here and will act in our own interests. One can argue that the characteristics of deterrence are
conducive to both sides saving face and reaching some degree of tactical stability, although this sort
of stability is fleeting and fragile.

U.S. coercion against China is more difficult to assess, as it involves the choice of coercion targets,
the contest of strength and will between the two sides, and their exit and disentanglement strategies.
There are several issues involved.

First, there is the difficulty of establishing a causal relationship. Coercion can only be deemed
effective if there is a direct causal link between the demands issued by the coercing party and the end
result, but establishing this link is not easy. For example, on the issue of oil exploration in the South
China Sea by the HYSY-981 [drilling platform], the Chinese Foreign Ministry confirmed on July 16
that the “Zhongjiannan” project had “completed its operations.” This came only six days after the U.S.
Senate passed a resolution asking China to withdraw its drilling platform. While the United States
could argue that the pressure worked, China said it had completed operations before the typhoon
season and had “successfully obtained all relevant geological data according to plan.”27 In addition,
Vietnam’s behavior adds to the complexity of the assessment. On the issue of cybersecurity, the
threat of U.S. sanctions came more than ten days after the United States and China reached a
consensus on jointly combating cybercrime. Some U.S. scholars argue that coercion has produced
results, and U.S. network security firms have reported that cyberattacks from China have dropped
significantly since the agreement was reached.28 But China can argue that it has long opposed
cyberattacks and cyber commercial theft, and has been a victim of cyberattacks itself, and that it is in
the mutual interest of both countries to promote the construction of a cooperative win-win
mechanism for Sino-U.S. cooperation on cybersecurity law enforcement. China reduced its oil imports
from Iran in 2011 and 2012. On March 2, 2016, it supported the UN Security Council’s adoption of
Resolution 2270, which imposed “the toughest sanctions ever” on North Korea. However, China’s
decisions were based on a variety of factors, including its non-proliferation responsibilities,
stabilization of the situations in the Middle East and the Korean peninsula, and stabilization of Sino-
U.S. relations. It is hard to say that the U.S. “secondary sanctions” played a key role in them.

Second, there are the issues of coercive capability, intention, and will. Rather than coercive ability,
the behavior of both sides in the game are affected by the contest of will between them and their
assessments of the consequences of coercion. In the land reclamation process of the islands and reefs
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under its control in the South China Sea, China did not heed U.S. demands to stop construction.
During construction, the United States sent aircraft to conduct provocative close reconnaissance and
harassment, but did not issue threats of force, and U.S. ships and aircraft did not intercept or ram
Chinese operating vessels. Harry B. Harris, commander of the U.S. Pacific Command, told the
Pentagon in February 2016 that using force to stop China from reclaiming land and implementing
militarization was not the preferred U.S. measure: “The military does one thing very well, but I don’t
think you would encourage us to stop China in that way. But the use of military force is one of the
various options that the president has at his disposal.”29 The United States may recognize that if it
resorted to overly aggressive measures, it would certainly trigger a Sino-U.S. military confrontation
or even conflict, which the United States does not want to see at the current stage. One U.S.
strategist contacted by the author admitted that the United States does not have the ability to stop
China unless it is prepared for a conflict with China. The fact is that, in carrying out construction on
its own territory, China has a stronger will than the United States, and the likelihood of China
backing down in the event of a military confrontation is extremely low. And if the United States were
to engage in coercive diplomacy and lose, U.S. credibility would be tarnished. In practice, the United
States has implemented a so-called “cost-increasing” strategy, which seeks to make China pay a
greater price diplomatically and strategically through frequent exposure of China’s behavior to
defend its rights, enhanced military cooperation with allies and partners, and pushing ASEAN to
pressure China.30

Third, there is the issue of the diplomatic resources used by each side. Each side in the game needs to
grow its circle of friends in order to gain the advantage in strength, morality, politics, and diplomacy,
and thereby fight for the initiative. On the South China Sea issue, the United States relies on allies
such as Japan, the Philippines, and Australia, and also actively draws in ASEAN and India, while using
the G7 and the EU to make its voice heard. China, for its part, seeks support from Russia, Pakistan,
and African countries, and uses the Shanghai Cooperation Organization to make its voice heard. This
features prominently in whether the South China Sea issue should be resolved bilaterally or
multilaterally, and whether it should be resolved through arbitration or negotiation. In the struggle
between diplomatic isolation and counter-isolation, the kind of support provided by third parties, and
the strength and durability of that support, influence the effectiveness of coercion. In meetings with
Chinese state leaders, the leaders of several countries have expressed support for China’s position on
the South China Sea issue.31 This shows that, as with the Taiwan issue, China is willing to devote
political and diplomatic resources to gaining broad support from the international community,
demonstrating a strong determination to defend its sovereignty. Diplomatic statements from
countries that support the U.S. position are one thing, but whether they will give the United States
operational support if the situation escalates is another. Even if those countries provide operational
support for the United States, there are doubts as to whether it can be sustained in the long run.

Overall, U.S. coercion against China is not as strong as U.S. coercion against Russia, Iran, and North
Korea. The fact that the United States has thus far not imposed economic sanctions on China on a
larger scale or with harsher measures is related to the interweaving of competition and cooperation
in the Sino-U.S. relationship, as well as to China’s ability to respond to coercion. The U.S. and
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Chinese economies are deeply interdependent, and the imposition of large-scale sanctions by one side
will be met with severe retaliation by the other. Faced with the prospect of “killing 1,000 enemy
soldiers but losing 800 of your own,” the United States has chosen to be cautious in its use of the
sanctions tool. As a permanent member of the Security Council and a major developing country, and
as a political entity that reasonably and lawfully defends its national sovereignty, China has strong
resources and a firm will to respond to and defuse U.S. pressure on issues such as the South China
Sea. China’s large circle of friends, especially its efforts to build a community of common destiny with
ASEAN, and its similar political positions with Russia, Central Asian countries, and developing
countries in general, means that China is not always at a disadvantage in legal, public opinion, and
diplomatic battles with the United States.

IV. Considerations of China’s Response

With the deepening of structural conflict between China and the United States, and the further
accentuation of geopolitical conflict in particular, both countries’ strategic room for maneuver is
shrinking. In East Asia today, North Korea is stubbornly pushing for the operationalization of nuclear
weapons and approaching the U.S. “red line.” The determination of the United States and South
Korea to deploy the THAAD system, which seriously undermines China’s strategic security, Taiwan
leader Tsai Ing-wen’s refusal to recognize the “1992 Consensus,” the continued promotion by Japan’s
Abe administration of a strategy that names China as its main adversary, and the frequent entry of
U.S. ships and aircraft into the territorial waters of China’s islands and reefs, portends that China and
the United States may face more “close-up games.” In response to increased U.S. deterrence and
coercion, China can either keep a low profile and endure its humiliation, or it can use bottom-line
thinking to confront the United States and fight to defend its interests.

First, China needs to demonstrate a firm will to defend its territorial integrity and sovereignty, but it
can “gain mastery by striking after the enemy has struck.” On issues such as Taiwan, the Diaoyu
[Senkaku] Islands, and the South China Sea, where China’s sovereignty and territorial integrity are at
stake, the Sino-U.S. game is being played at both the capability level and the will level. With the
capability gap between China and the United States still wide, the battle of wills is more important.
The stronger China’s strategic will, the more cautious the United States will be in exercising
deterrence and coercion against China. If the U.S. government interprets the Taiwan Relations Act
more broadly and uses the “Six Assurances” as a yardstick to greatly enhance the U.S.-Taiwan
political and security relationship,32 prompting Tsai Ing-wen to go further and further down the road
of “Taiwan independence,” China will have to invoke the Anti-Secession Law and carry out specific
actions to deter the United States and Taiwan. If Japan’s Abe administration takes provocative steps
on the Diaoyu [Senkaku] Islands or in developing relations with Taiwan, China could well test Article
V of the U.S.-Japan Security Treaty to force the United States to pressure Japan. Maintaining the
peace and stability of the South China Sea and the safety of shipping lanes is in the interest of all
parties, but if some other claimant and the United States put on a double act to challenge China’s
bottom line, China can defy the U.S. warnings and deploy more defensive weapons on the islands and
reefs under its control. In response to U.S. deterrence and coercion, China should be prepared to
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withstand the pressure and pay the price as the relevant contest is not only about sovereignty, but
also about China’s rise and its position in the Asia-Pacific and the world order.

Second, [China needs to] make friends widely and be prepared to fight a “protracted diplomatic war”
with the United States. Some policy elites from both parties in the United States see China as a long-
term strategic competitor, and this kind of thinking has influenced and even dominated U.S. policy
toward China.33 In the East China Sea and South China Sea, the Sino-U.S. diplomatic game has gone
beyond the regional level and is increasingly played out on the global stage. In recent years, ASEAN,
the G7, and the EU have become the targets of U.S. diplomatic mobilization. China should keep in
mind the intention and ability of the United States to isolate China through multilateral diplomacy. To
maintain a “coalition of the willing” on a given issue, the United States may coalesce small groups by
manufacturing tensions. However, collective coercion is a process that requires a sustained
commitment of resources, and is difficult to sustain for a long time. China should be patient, wait for
changes, and unite all the forces it can to defeat U.S. attempts. While strengthening Sino-Russian
relations and enhancing the influence of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization, China must be
committed to building good relationships with ASEAN, the EU, the Arab League, and the African
Union. Arguably, the more popular China’s circle of friends becomes, the less incentive the United
States will have to launch a diplomatic war against China.

Third, [China needs to] bolster its countermeasure and retaliation capabilities, especially in the
economic sphere. The United States is unlikely to reconsider its policies and change course if
coercion can be successfully implemented without paying a cost. The U.S. anti-globalization and anti-
free trade forces represented by Trump will be reflected to varying degrees in U.S. economic and
foreign policy toward China in the future. The weakening role of economic trade as a lubricant or
ballast in Sino-U.S. relations and the relative decline in the influence of Wall Street, multinational
corporations, and other interest groups on U.S. policy toward China seem to represent the general
trend. In response to extreme U.S. trade protection measures, China should not be afraid to fight a
trade war with the United States while appealing to the WTO. China also needs to actively explore
countermeasures to the U.S. policy of frequently using economic or financial sanctions to achieve its
diplomatic goals.34 Economic warfare is a lose-lose game, but only an economic war of a certain scale
can force the other side to be cautious, and in turn limit the scale of economic warfare.

Fourth, [China needs to] enhance military deterrence against the United States. The U.S. military’s
deterrence of China on the Diaoyu [Senkaku] and Huangyan Islands [Scarborough Shoal] is supported
by its forward deployment in the Asia-Pacific region and the military strength of its allies. The United
States has implemented the concept of “Air-Sea Integrated Warfare” and promoted the “Third Offset
Strategy” in an attempt to offset China’s counter-intervention and “counter-interference” capabilities,
and to enhance the U.S. military’s deterrence power and its ability to win wars after deterrence fails.
The main way to counter U.S. deterrence is to enhance one’s own deterrence power, including
nuclear and conventional deterrence. While strengthening the Sino-Russian strategic partnership,
leveraging its geopolitical advantages, and making the best use of innovative technologies, China still
needs to continuously improve the survivability of its land-based ICBMs and nuclear submarines, and
find and continuously develop its own strategic net advantage in order to form core military
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competitiveness. 35 China’s goal is not to engage in an arms race with the United States, but rather to
continually increase the cost of U.S. military involvement and to balance or even weaken its
deterrence power. In response to the rhetoric and actions of the U.S. military that maintain the
credibility of its security commitments, China can avoid its sharp edges and can give tit-for-tat
responses at the right times. If it chooses the latter, it will have to become more adept at applying
deterrence and crisis management theory, and draw on U.S. experience to fight battles of wits and
courage with the United States.

Fifth, to improve its strategic resilience, [China needs to] develop itself and strengthen its domestic
ability to respond to crises. Great power games are played both diplomatically and domestically.
Fierce games often evolve into crises, large and small. Whoever has a more stable backyard, and
whoever receives greater domestic support, will have a better chance of winning. Since the end of
World War II, the United States has carried out a great deal of deterrence and coercion around the
world. It is experienced in policy coordination, use of force, information transmission, public opinion
shaping, and domestic mobilization. After more than 30 years of peace, China’s national security
decision-making apparatus, the capabilities of its military intelligence services, and the tolerance of
society at large face both tests and opportunities for reinvention. China’s government needs to invest
more resources in maintaining domestic stability, including strengthening its management of foreign
NGOs and improving its enlightened ethnic policy. The public too needs to increase its psychological
tolerance, and get used to the new normal in Sino-U.S. relations and China’s neighboring security
environment. Accordingly, Chinese think tanks need to conduct more research on the deterrence and
coercion strategies of major powers in the era of globalization, and provide more intellectual support
to the country in case of emergency.

Given the deep economic interdependence between China and the United States and the asymmetric
nuclear balance of terror, the likelihood of a large-scale conflict between China and the United States
is low, and the triggering of a fierce diplomatic war and severe economic sanctions are low
probability events. International politics is full of chances and drama, however, and major strategic
changes often manifest themselves in unexpected ways. In the Western Pacific, neither China’s will to
maintain its territorial sovereignty and integrity, nor the determination of the United States to
maintain its security commitments, should be underestimated; the possibility of a third-party
provocation triggering an intense game between China and the United States should also not be
underestimated. The risks of escalating military deterrence, intensifying diplomatic battles, and
economic sanctions “falling into place” between the two countries are on the rise, and the possibility
that military coercion will occur around some major issues cannot be ruled out. As two major powers
on the two sides of the Pacific Ocean, it is in the interests of China and the United States, as well as
countries in the region, to build a new type of major power relationship, avoid strategic collisions, and
prevent serious shocks to the Asia-Pacific order and the already beleaguered globalization process. A
major way to manage Sino-U.S. differences and contradictions should be to strengthen strategic
communication and establish crisis avoidance mechanisms, and use deterrence and coercion in the
game only with extreme caution.
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